## This electronic thesis or dissertation has been downloaded from the King's Research Portal at https://kclpure.kcl.ac.uk/portal/



### Inorganic Nitrite and Conduit Artery Function

Omar, Sami Ali Abdelhafees

Awarding institution: King's College London

The copyright of this thesis rests with the author and no quotation from it or information derived from it may be published without proper acknowledgement.

END USER LICENCE AGREEMENT



Unless another licence is stated on the immediately following page this work is licensed

under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 International

licence. https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/

You are free to copy, distribute and transmit the work

Under the following conditions:

- Attribution: You must attribute the work in the manner specified by the author (but not in any way that suggests that they endorse you or your use of the work).
- Non Commercial: You may not use this work for commercial purposes.
- No Derivative Works You may not alter, transform, or build upon this work.

Any of these conditions can be waived if you receive permission from the author. Your fair dealings and other rights are in no way affected by the above.

### Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact <u>librarypure@kcl.ac.uk</u> providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

# Inorganic Nitrite and Conduit Artery Function

Sami A Omar

A thesis for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

King's College

University of London

2014

Supervisors

Dr Andrew J Webb

Prof Phil Chowienczyk

## Abstract

**Background** Inorganic nitrite, a metabolite of endogenously produced nitric oxide (NO) from NO synthases, provides the largest endocrine source of directly bioavailable NO. The conversion of nitrite to NO occurs mainly through enzymatic reduction, which is particularly favoured under hypoxia. Thus, current evidence shows that nitrite dilates small resistance arterioles where conditions of hypoxia predominate. Although organic nitrates/nitrites also mediate their principal effects via NO, they are not hypoxia dependent; hence, they selectively dilate muscular conduit arteries, lowering central blood pressures. Inorganic nitrite would be expected to lack such effects.

**Methods and Results** The effects of local and systemic administration of sodium nitrite on the radial artery (RA) a muscular conduit artery, forearm resistance vessels (forearm blood flow) and systemic haemodynamics in healthy male volunteers (n=43) were examined. Intra-brachial sodium nitrite (8.7 µmol/min) increased RA diameter by 28.3% (95% CI 20.3 to 36.2). Nitrite (0.087-87 µmol/min) displayed similar selectivity as glyceryl trinitrate (0.003-1 µg/min) for conduit arteries, compared to resistance arterioles. Nitrite dose-dependently increased local cGMP production from the dose of 2.6 µmol/min, by 1.1 pmol/min/100ml tissue (95% CI 0.5 to 1.8). Vasodilatation of the RA by nitrite was enhanced by administration of acetazolamide (oral or i.a.) and oral raloxifene (P=0.0248, P<0.0001 and P=0.0006, respectively) but was inhibited under hypoxia (P<0.0001) and hyperoxia (P=0.0006) compared to normoxia. Systemic intravenous administration of sodium nitrite (8.7 µmol/min) dilated the RA by 10.7% (95% CI 6.8 to 14.7) and reduced central systolic BP by 11.6

mmHg (95% CI of difference 2.4 to 20.7), augmentation index and pulse wave velocity, without changing peripheral BP.

**Conclusions** Nitrite is a normoxia-dependent selective conduit artery dilator. The mechanism is via cGMP, and the effect is enhanced by acetazolamide and raloxifene. The selective central blood pressure-lowering effects of nitrite have therapeutic potential to reduce cardiovascular events.

## **Table of Contents**

Abstract	2
Table of contents	4
Table of figures.	8
Table of tables	10
Table of equations	10
	····· / / ····
I able of abbreviation	13
Acknowledgements	18
Publications	20
Chapter 1: Introduction	21
1 1 Inorganic nitrite	22
1 1 1 Overview	 22
1.1.2 Nitrite in tissue and circulation	בב בכ
1.1.2 Nume in ussue and circulation	23
1.1.3 Mechanisms of nitrite reduction to nitric oxide	25
1.1.3.1 Acidic disproportionation	25
1.1.3.2 Enzyme facilitated reduction	26
1.1.3.2.1 Haem-associated globins	
1.1.3.2.1.1 Haemoglobin	29 22
1.1.3.2.1.2 Wyoglobin	32 34
1 1 3 2 2 Mitochondrial enzymes	
1 1 3 2 3 Molybdenum metallo-enzymes	
1.1.3.2.3.1 Xanthine oxidoreductase	
1.1.3.2.3.2 Aldehyde oxidase	
1.1.3.2.3.3 Sulphite oxidase	39
1.1.3.2.4 Carbonic anhydrase	40
1.1.3.2.5 Nitric oxide synthase	42
1.1.3.2.6 Cytochrome P450	42
1.1.4 Nitrite and cardiovascular protection	43
1.1.4.1 Endothelial dysfunction	45
1.1.4.2 Hypertension	46
1.1.4.3 Intimal hyperplasia	47
1.1.4.4 Peripheral artery disease	48
1.1.4.5 Myocardial infarction	49
1.1.4.6 Cardiac arrest	52
1.1.5 Nitrite, Mitochondria and cardiovascular protection	53
1.1.6 Alternative mechanisms of nitrite signalling	57
1.1.6.1 S-nitrosothiols	
1.1.6.2 Nitro-fatty acids	

1.1.6.3 Direct nitrite signalling <b>1.2 Comparison between inorganic and organic nitrate/</b>	59 <b>nitrite</b>
	60
1.2.1 History	60
1.2.2 Chemistry	63
1.2.3 Pharmacokinetics	66
1.2.4 Metabolism and bioactivation	68
1.2.5 Structure – Activity relationship	69
1.2.6 Pharmacodynamics	72
1.2.7 Adverse effects	76
1.2.8 Therapeutic applications in cardiovascular disease.	80
1.2.8.1 Endothelial function and vasodilatation	84
1.2.8.2 Blood Pressure	85
1.2.8.3 Pulmonary hypertension	
1.2.8.4 Myocardial Infarction	
1.2.8.5 Platelet function	91
deoxybaemaglobin	02
1 / Summary	92
1.4 Summary	JJ
1.5 Hypothesis	96
1.5 Hypothesis	96 97
1.5 Hypothesis Chapter 2: Methods	96 97
1.5 Hypothesis <b>Chapter 2: Methods</b> 2.1 Volunteers 2.2 Poputability and reproducibility	96 97 98
<ul> <li>1.5 Hypothesis</li> <li>Chapter 2: Methods</li> <li>2.1 Volunteers</li> <li>2.2 Reputability and reproducibility</li> <li>2.3 Standard study protocol</li> </ul>	96 97 98 98
1.5 Hypothesis <b>Chapter 2: Methods</b> 2.1 Volunteers 2.2 Reputability and reproducibility 2.3 Standard study protocol 2.4 Measurement of conduit and resistance vessel func-	96 97 98 98 99 tion
<ul> <li>1.5 Hypothesis</li> <li>Chapter 2: Methods</li> <li>2.1 Volunteers</li> <li>2.2 Reputability and reproducibility</li> <li>2.3 Standard study protocol</li> <li>2.4 Measurement of conduit and resistance vessel functions for the statement of conduit and resistance vessel functions for the statement of conduit and resistance vessel functions for the statement of conduit and resistance vessel functions for the statement of conduit and resistance vessel functions for the statement of conduit and resistance vessel functions for the statement of conduit and resistance vessel functions for the statement of conduit and resistance vessel functions for the statement of conduit and resistance vessel functions for the statement of conduit and resistance vessel functions for the statement of conduit and resistance vessel functions for the statement of conduit and resistance vessel functions for the statement of conduit and resistance vessel functions for the statement of conduit and resistance vessel functions for the statement of conduit and resistance vessel functions for the statement of conduit and resistance vessel functions for the statement of conduit and resistance vessel functions for the statement of conduit and resistance vessel functions for the statement of conduit and resistance vessel functions for the statement of conduits for the statement of condui</li></ul>	96 97 98 98 99 tion
<ul> <li>1.5 Hypothesis</li> <li>Chapter 2: Methods</li> <li>2.1 Volunteers</li> <li>2.2 Reputability and reproducibility</li> <li>2.3 Standard study protocol</li> <li>2.4 Measurement of conduit and resistance vessel function</li> <li>2.4.1 Measurement of local radial artery diameter (conduit)</li> </ul>	96 97 98 98 99 tion 100 t
<ul> <li>1.5 Hypothesis</li> <li>Chapter 2: Methods</li> <li>2.1 Volunteers</li> <li>2.2 Reputability and reproducibility</li> <li>2.3 Standard study protocol</li> <li>2.4 Measurement of conduit and resistance vessel function</li> <li>2.4.1 Measurement of local radial artery diameter (conduit vessel)</li> </ul>	96 97 98 98 98 99 tion tion tion t 100
<ul> <li>1.5 Hypothesis</li> <li>Chapter 2: Methods</li> <li>2.1 Volunteers</li> <li>2.2 Reputability and reproducibility</li> <li>2.3 Standard study protocol</li> <li>2.4 Measurement of conduit and resistance vessel function</li> <li>2.4.1 Measurement of local radial artery diameter (conduit vessel)</li> <li>2.4.2 Measurement of local forearm blood flow (resistance)</li> </ul>	96 97 98 98 98 99 tion tion t 100
<ul> <li>1.5 Hypothesis</li> <li>Chapter 2: Methods</li> <li>2.1 Volunteers</li> <li>2.2 Reputability and reproducibility</li> <li>2.3 Standard study protocol</li> <li>2.4 Measurement of conduit and resistance vessel function</li> <li>2.4.1 Measurement of local radial artery diameter (conduit vessel)</li> <li>2.4.2 Measurement of local forearm blood flow (resistance arterioles)</li> </ul>	96 97 98 98 99 tion 100 t 100 e 102
<ul> <li>1.5 Hypothesis</li> <li>Chapter 2: Methods</li> <li>2.1 Volunteers</li> <li>2.2 Reputability and reproducibility</li> <li>2.3 Standard study protocol</li> <li>2.4 Measurement of conduit and resistance vessel function</li> <li>2.4.1 Measurement of local radial artery diameter (conduit vessel)</li> <li>2.4.2 Measurement of local forearm blood flow (resistance arterioles)</li> <li>2.4.2.1 Venous occlusion plethysmography</li> </ul>	96 97 98 98 98 99 tion tion tion t 100 t 102 102
<ul> <li>1.5 Hypothesis</li> <li>Chapter 2: Methods</li> <li>2.1 Volunteers</li> <li>2.2 Reputability and reproducibility</li> <li>2.3 Standard study protocol</li> <li>2.4 Measurement of conduit and resistance vessel funct</li> <li>2.4.1 Measurement of local radial artery diameter (conduit vessel)</li> <li>2.4.2 Measurement of local forearm blood flow (resistance arterioles)</li> <li>2.4.2.1 Venous occlusion plethysmography</li> <li>2.4.3 Measurement of radial artery and forearm blood flow</li> </ul>	96 97 98 98 98 99 tion tion t 100 t 100 v
<ul> <li>1.5 Hypothesis</li> <li>Chapter 2: Methods</li> <li>2.1 Volunteers</li> <li>2.2 Reputability and reproducibility</li> <li>2.3 Standard study protocol</li> <li>2.4 Measurement of conduit and resistance vessel function</li> <li>2.4.1 Measurement of local radial artery diameter (conduit vessel)</li> <li>2.4.2 Measurement of local forearm blood flow (resistance arterioles)</li> <li>2.4.2.1 Venous occlusion plethysmography</li> <li>2.4.3 Measurement of radial artery and forearm blood flow protocol</li> </ul>	96 97 98 98 98 99 tion tion t 100 t 100 e 102 v 102 v 109
<ul> <li>1.5 Hypothesis</li> <li>Chapter 2: Methods</li> <li>2.1 Volunteers</li> <li>2.2 Reputability and reproducibility</li> <li>2.3 Standard study protocol</li> <li>2.4 Measurement of conduit and resistance vessel function</li> <li>2.4.1 Measurement of local radial artery diameter (conduit vessel)</li> <li>2.4.2 Measurement of local forearm blood flow (resistance arterioles)</li> <li>2.4.2.1 Venous occlusion plethysmography</li> <li>2.4.3 Measurement of radial artery and forearm blood flow protocol</li> <li>2.5 Measurement of systemic haemodynamics</li> </ul>	96 97 98 98 99 tion 100 t 100 t 102 v 102 v 109 110
<ul> <li>1.5 Hypothesis</li> <li>Chapter 2: Methods</li> <li>2.1 Volunteers</li> <li>2.2 Reputability and reproducibility</li> <li>2.3 Standard study protocol</li> <li>2.4 Measurement of conduit and resistance vessel function</li> <li>2.4.1 Measurement of local radial artery diameter (conduit vessel)</li> <li>2.4.2 Measurement of local forearm blood flow (resistance arterioles)</li> <li>2.4.2.1 Venous occlusion plethysmography</li> <li>2.4.3 Measurement of radial artery and forearm blood flow protocol</li> <li>2.5 Measurement of systemic haemodynamics</li> <li>2.6 Hypoxia/normoxia/hyperoxia studies Protocol</li> </ul>	96 97 98 98 99 tion 100 t 100 t 100 v 102 v 109 111
<ul> <li>1.5 Hypothesis</li> <li>2.1 Volunteers</li> <li>2.2 Reputability and reproducibility</li> <li>2.3 Standard study protocol</li> <li>2.4 Measurement of conduit and resistance vessel funct</li> <li>2.4.1 Measurement of local radial artery diameter (conduit vessel)</li> <li>2.4.2 Measurement of local forearm blood flow (resistance arterioles)</li> <li>2.4.2.1 Venous occlusion plethysmography</li> <li>2.4.3 Measurement of radial artery and forearm blood flow protocol</li> <li>2.5 Measurement of systemic haemodynamics</li> <li>2.6 Hypoxia/normoxia/hyperoxia studies Protocol</li> <li>2.7 Measurement of plasma nitrite and s-nitrosothiols</li> </ul>	96 97 98 98 99 tion 100 t 100 t 102 v 102 v 109 111 112
<ul> <li>1.5 Hypothesis</li> <li>2.1 Volunteers</li> <li>2.2 Reputability and reproducibility</li> <li>2.3 Standard study protocol</li> <li>2.4 Measurement of conduit and resistance vessel funct</li> <li>2.4.1 Measurement of local radial artery diameter (conduit vessel)</li> <li>2.4.2 Measurement of local forearm blood flow (resistance arterioles)</li> <li>2.4.2.1 Venous occlusion plethysmography</li> <li>2.4.3 Measurement of radial artery and forearm blood flow protocol</li> <li>2.5 Measurement of systemic haemodynamics</li> <li>2.6 Hypoxia/normoxia/hyperoxia studies Protocol</li> <li>2.7.1 Chemiluminescence detection</li> </ul>	96 97 98 98 99 tion 100 t 100 t 102 v 102 v 109 110 111 112 113
<ul> <li>1.5 Hypothesis</li> <li>Chapter 2: Methods</li> <li>2.1 Volunteers</li> <li>2.2 Reputability and reproducibility</li> <li>2.3 Standard study protocol</li> <li>2.4 Measurement of conduit and resistance vessel funct</li> <li>2.4.1 Measurement of local radial artery diameter (conduit vessel)</li> <li>2.4.2 Measurement of local forearm blood flow (resistance arterioles)</li> <li>2.4.2.1 Venous occlusion plethysmography</li> <li>2.4.3 Measurement of radial artery and forearm blood flow protocol</li> <li>2.5 Measurement of systemic haemodynamics</li> <li>2.6 Hypoxia/normoxia/hyperoxia studies Protocol</li> <li>2.7 Measurement of plasma nitrite and s-nitrosothiols</li> <li>2.7.2 Measuring plasma nitrite protocol</li> </ul>	96 97 98 98 99 tion 100 t 100 t 100 t 102 v 102 v 109 110 111 113 119

2.7.3 Measuring plasma s-nitrosothiols protocol 12	0
2.8 Measurement of plasma cGMP12	1
2.8.1 Enzyme-immunoassay 12	:1
2.8.2 Cyclic GMP assay protocol 12	4
Chapter 3: Results – 1 Intra-arterial sodium nitrite	9
and GTN 12	7
3.1 Subjects 12	8
3.2 Statistical Analysis 12	8
3.3 (Study 1) Intra-arterial sodium nitrite - fixed dose 12	9
3.4 (Study 2) Intra-arterial sodium nitrite versus GTN - dose	-
response	3
3.4.1 Intra-arterial infusion of sodium nitrite - radial artery 13	4 >4
3.4.2 Intra-arterial GTN - radial artery	5
3.4.4 Intra-arterial sodium nitrite vs. GTN - selectivity	57
3.4.5 Intra-arterial infusion of sodium nitrite - radial artery flow	
	8
3.4.6 Intra-arterial sodium nitrite vs. GTN - haemodynamics . 13	9
3.4.7 Intra-arterial sodium nitrite vs. GTN - venoselectivity 14	0
3.4.8 Intra-arterial sodium nitrite and systemic methaemoglobin	
	.1 
3.4.9 Plasma nitrite, cyclic GiviP and s-nitrosotniols levels 14	-2
Chapter 4: Results – 2 Intra-arterial sodium nitrite	Ð
with acetazolamide or raloxifene 14	4
4.1 (Study 3) Intra-arterial sodium nitrite with oral	
acetazolamide and raloxifene14	5
4.2 (Study 4) Intra-arterial sodium nitrite with intra-arterial	~
acetazolamide	<b>8</b>
	U
Chapter 5: Results – 3 Intra-arterial sodium nitrite	e
under normoxia, hypoxia and hyperoxia 15	1
5.1 (Study 5) Intra-arterial sodium nitrite under normoxia,	
hypoxia and hyperoxia15	2

Chapter 6: Results – 4 Intra-venous sodiu	m
nitrite	156
6.1 (Study 6) Intra-venous sodium nitrite	157
Chapter 7: Discussion	160
7.1 Discoveries	161
7.2 Local activity of sodium nitrite	162
7.3 Systemic activity of sodium nitrite	167
7.4 Clinical relevance of nitrite's central effects	168
7.5 Limitations and Future studies	169
7.6 Conclusion	171
References	172

## Table of Figures

<ul> <li>FIGURE 1.1: THE CHEMICAL STRUCTURE, ACTIVITY AND RELATIONSHIP OF INORGANIC NITRATE/NITRITE</li></ul>
FIGURE 2.2: 2-D US IMAGES DEPICTING A SINGLE ACQUISITION FRAME. THE RA LUMEN AND RA PROXIMAL AND DISTAL AND VESSEL WALL EDGES CAN BE CLEARLY SEEN. THE DASHED BOX DELINEATES THE SEGMENT BEING MEASURED BY THE SOFTWARE. A) A SINGLE ACQUISITION FRAME OF THE RA AT BASELINE DURING SALINE INFUSION (MEASURES 2.83MM).
B) A single acquisition frame of the RA following infusion with inorganic nitrite 2.6 mmol (measures $3.37$ mm). This is equivalent to dilatation of ~16%, 2D US – 2-dimensional ultrasound, RA – radial
ARTERY
FIGURE 2.4: A VENOUS OCCUSION PLETHYSMOGRAPHY COMPLITER ENHANCED TRACING TAKEN AT RASELINE (LE DURING
SALINE INCLUSION) THE ADOVE TRACING (CHANNEL 1) IS OF THE INTERVED TRACING TAKEN AT DESCRIPTION (INCLUSION). THE ADOVE TRACING (CHANNEL 1) IS OF THE INTERVENTION (INCLUSION AND THE POTTOM
TRACING (CHANNEL 2) IS OF THE CONTROL (NON-INELISED) ARM. THE PATE OF INCREASE IN EQDEARM VOLUME IN BOTH
ANNIS AFFLANS TO BE LOOKE. THE FOINTS AT WHICH THE VENOUS COTTS ARE INTERTED AND DEFLATED ARE CLEARED
INCLUSION THE ADOVE TRACING (CHANNEL 1) IS OF THE INTERVENTION (INCLUSED ADA) AND THE DOTTONATRACING
INFUSION. THE ABOVE TRACING (CHANNEL 1) IS OF THE INTERVENTION (INFUSED ARM) AND THE BOTTOM TRACING
(CHANNEL 2) IS OF THE CONTROL (NON-INFUSED) ARM. THE RATE OF CHANGE IN THE VOLUME OF THE INTERVENTION
ARM HAS INCREASED FROM THAT SEEN ON BASELINE (FIGURE 2.4) AND IS CLEARLY GREATER THAN THAT OF THE
CONTROL ARM. THE POINTS AT WHICH THE VENOUS CUFFS ARE INFLATED AND DEFLATED ARE CLEARLY MARKED 105
FIGURE 2.6: DIAGRAMMATIC REPRESENTATION OF THE 2D US, VENOUS OCCLUSION PLETHYSMOGRAPHY AND INTRA-
BRACHIAL INFUSION SET UP TO MEASURE CHANGES IN CONDUIT (RA) AND RESISTANCE (FBF) VESSEL CHANGES. 2D US
- 2-DIMENSIONAL ULTRASOUND, RA - RADIAL ARTERY, FBF - FORE ARM BLOOD FLOW.
FIGURE 3.1: EFFECT OF 60 MIN INTRA-BRACHIAL INFUSION OF SODIUM NITRITE (8.7 MMOL/ MIN) ON CHANGE IN ARTERY
(RA) DIAMETER (%); DATA SHOWN AS MEAN±SEM, <i>N</i> =7, ***P<0.001 COMPARED TO BASELINE, <sup>#</sup> P<0.01
COMPARED TO 5 MIN
FIGURE 3.2: EFFECT OF 60 MIN INTRA-BRACHIAL INFUSION OF SODIUM NITRITE (8.7 MMOL/ MIN) ON CHANGE IN FOREARM
BLOOD FLOW (FBF). DATA SHOWN AS MEAN±SEM, <i>N</i> =7,***P<0.001 COMPARED TO BASELINE130
FIGURE 3.3: EFFECT OF 60 MIN INTRA-BRACHIAL INFUSION OF SODIUM NITRITE (8.7 MMOL/ MIN) ON SYSTEMIC NITRITE
concentrations (blood sampled from contralateral arm). Data shown as mean $\pm$ SEM, <i>n</i> =7, **P<0.01
COMPARED TO BASELINE
FIGURE 3.4: EFFECT OF 60 MIN INTRA-BRACHIAL INFUSION OF SODIUM NITRITE (8.7 MMOL/ MIN) ON (A) PERIPHERAL
brachial blood pressure (systolic, SBP, mean arterial, MAP, or diastolic, DBP). (B) Heart rate. Data
SHOWN AS MEAN±SEM, <i>N</i> =7
FIGURE 3.5: CHANGES IN RADIAL ARTERY (RA) DIAMETER (%) WITH INTRA-BRACHIAL INFUSIONS OF (A) SODIUM NITRITE IN
saline (0.087-87 $\mu$ mol/ min), (B) sodium nitrite in pH balanced saline (0.087-26 mmol/ min) and $$ (C)
GTN (0.003-1 mg/min). Data shown as mean±SEM, <i>N</i> =8 (NITRITE IN SALINE), <i>N</i> =4 (NITRITE IN PH BALANCED
saline), and <i>n</i> =7 (GTN), *P<0.05 **P<0.01, ***P<0.001, compared to baseline, <sup>†††</sup> P<0.0001 across the
DOSE RANGE

FIGURE 3.6: CHANGES IN RADIAL ARTERY FOREARM BLOOD FLOW (FBF) WITH INTRA-BRACHIAL INFUSIONS OF (A) SODIUM
NITRITE IN SALINE (0.087-87 $\mu$ MOL/ MIN), (B) GTN (0.003-1 MG/MIN). DATA SHOWN AS MEAN $\pm$ SEM, N=8
(NITRITE IN SALINE), N=4 (NITRITE IN PH BALANCED SALINE), AND N=7 (GTN), **P<0.01, ***P<0.001, COMPARED
TO BASELINE, <sup>+++</sup> P<0.0001 ACROSS THE DOSE RANGE
FIGURE 4.1: EFFECT OF THE ADMINISTRATION OF (A) ORAL ACETAZOLAMIDE AND (B) ORAL RALOXIFENE ON THE CHANGE IN
CONDUIT ARTERY (RADIAL) DIAMETER (%) DURING AN INTRABRACHIAL INFUSION OF SODIUM NITRITE (DOSE RESPONSE
0.087-26 mmol/min). Data shown as mean±SEM, <i>n</i> =14, <sup>†</sup> P<0.025, <sup>†††</sup> P<0.001, compared to placebo.
FIGURE 4.2: EFFECT OF THE INTRA-BRACHIAL ADMINISTRATION OF ACETAZOLAMIDE (0.1-3 MG/MIN), NITRITE (2.6 MMOL/
MIN) OR BOTH IN COMBINATION ON (A) THE CHANGE IN RADIAL ARTERY (RA) DIAMETER AND (B) THE CHANGE IN
FOREARM BLOOD FLOW (FBF). DATA SHOWN AS MEAN±SEM, N=8, ****P<0.0001, *P<0.05 COMPARED TO NITRITE
alone (2-way ANOVA, with Bonferroni post-testing respectively); for acetazolamide alone: *P<0.05,
<sup>#</sup> P<0.05 COMPARED TO BASELINE (1-WAY ANOVA, WITH DUNNETT'S POST-TESTING RESPECTIVELY)
FIGURE 4.3: CHANGE IN RA DIAMETER OVER THE FIRST 8 MINUTES OF INTRABRACHIAL NITRITE INFUSION (2.6 MMOL/ MIN).
DATA REPRESENTS MEAN, RECORDINGS EVERY 3 SECONDS, N=8
FIGURE 5.1: EFFECT OF SYSTEMIC HYPOXIA, NORMOXIA AND HYPEROXIA ON THE CHANGE IN RADIAL ARTERY (RA) DIAMETER
DURING AN INTRA-BRACHIAL INFUSION OF SODIUM NITRITE ( $0.087-26$ MMOL/MIN); $n=8$ , **P< $0.01$ COMPARED TO
HYPOXIA, <sup>###</sup> P<0.001 COMPARED TO HYPOXIA AND HYPEROXIA153
FIGURE 5.2: EFFECT OF HYPOXIA V NORMOXIA V HYPEROXIA DURING AN INTRA-BRACHIAL INFUSION OF SODIUM NITRITE
(0.087-26 μmol/ ml) on peripheral brachial blood pressure, BP, ((A) systolic, SBP, (B) diastolic, DBP, (C)
MEAN ARTERIAL, MABP AND (D) HEART RATE (HR). DATA SHOWN AS MEAN±SEM, N=8, **P<0.01 COMPARED TO
pre-nitrite (1-way ANOVA, with Bonferroni multiple post-testing)
FIGURE 5.3: EFFECT OF SYSTEMIC HYPOXIA AND NORMOXIA ON THE CHANGE IN FOREARM BLOOD FLOW DURING AN INTRA-
brachial infusion of sodium nitrite (0.087-26 $\mu$ mol/ ml). Data shown as mean $\pm$ SEM, $n$ =3, **P<0.01
COMPARED TO NORMOXIA
Figure 5.4: Effect of hypoxia v normoxia v hyperoxia on arterial blood gas parameters: (A) $O_2$ partial
pressure, (B) CO <sub>2</sub> partial pressure, (C) pH, (D) HCO <sub>3</sub> <sup>-</sup> 155
Figure 6.1: Effect of intravenous sodium nitrite (8.7 $\mu$ mol/ ml over 60 min) on, (A) change in radial artery
(RA) DIAMETER (%) IN THE CONTRALATERAL ARM, (B) ON SYSTEMIC PLASMA NITRITE CONCENTRATIONS. DATA SHOWN
as mean±SEM, n=9, *P<0.05, **P<0.01 compared to baseline, <sup>***</sup> P<0.001 overall
FIGURE 6.2: EFFECT OF INTRAVENOUS SODIUM NITRITE (8.7 µMOL/ ML OVER 60 MIN) ON (A) PERIPHERAL BRACHIAL BLOOD
pressure (BP) measurements (systolic, SBP, mean arterial, MAP, or diastolic, DBP), (B) central Systolic
BLOOD PRESSURE (CSBP), AND (D) PERIPHERAL AUGMENTATION INDEX (PAIX) PERFORMED BEFORE AND AFTER THE 60
MIN INFUSION OF SODIUM NITRITE. DATA SHOWN AS MEAN±SEM, N=9 FOR A, N=7 FOR B&C, *P<0.05
FIGURE 7.1: THE LARGER GAP BETWEEN THE ERYTHROCYTE AND THE VESSEL WALL IN THE CONDUIT ARTERY (ERYTHROCYTE-
FREE ZONE) INCREASES THE DISTANCE TRAVERSED BY THE $\operatorname{NO}$ MESSENGER TO REACH THE VESSEL WALL WHICH ALLOWS
FOR GREATER SCAVENGING BY ROS. IN THE ARTERIOLE HOWEVER, A SMALLER GAP IMPROVES NO'S CHANCE OF

## **Table of Tables**

TABLE 1.1: LIST OF ENZYMES IMPLICATED IN THE PRODUCTION OF NO FROM NITRITE. CSF – CEREBROSPINAL FLUID, GI–
GASTROINTESTINAL TRACT, XDH – XANTHINE DEHYDROGENASE, XO – XANTHINE OXIDASE, CNS – CENTRAL NERVOUS
SYSTEM, CVS – CARDIOVASCULAR SYSTEM, CA – CARBONIC ANHYDRASE, ENOS – ENDOTHELIAL NITRIC OXIDE
SYNTHASE, NNOS – NEURONAL NITRIC OXIDE SYNTHASE, INOS – INDUCIBLE NITRIC OXIDE SYNTHASE
TABLE 1.2: SUMMARY OF NITRITE'S AND NO'S REACTIONS WITH DEOXY-, OXY- AND MET- HAEM-CONTAINING GLOBINS 35
TABLE 1.3: COMPARISON OF THE NITRITE REDUCTASE ACTIVITIES OF HAEM-CONTAINING GLOBINS
TABLE 1.4: THE RELATIVE ACTIVITIES OF XO COMPARED TO XDH. THE RELATIVE ACTIVITIES RELATE TO THE REDOX FUNCTIONS
AS STATED FOR EACH SUBSTRATE
TABLE 1.5: SUMMARY OF STUDIES INTO NITRITE'S EFFECTS ON CARDIOVASCULAR DISEASE MODELS IN HUMANS: MI –
MYOCARDIAL INFARCTION, LVEF – LEFT VENTRICULAR EJECTION FRACTION. FMD – FLOW MEDIATED DILATATION 43
TABLE 1.6: SUMMARY OF STUDIES INTO NITRITE'S EFFECTS ON CARDIOVASCULAR DISEASE IN ANIMAL MODELS: MI –
Myocardial infarction, ED – Endothelial dysfunction, CPR – Cardiopulmonary resuscitation, CFR –
CORONARY FLOW RATE, LVDP – LEFT VENTRICULAR DEVELOPED PRESSURE, LVEF – LEFT VENTRICULAR EJECTION
FRACTION, FMD – FLOW MEDIATED DILATATION
TABLE 1.7: CHEMICAL STRUCTURES OF ORGANIC MONO-, DI-, TRI- AND TETRA- NITRATES/NITRITES. (ISMN = ISOSORBIDE
MONONITRATE, ISDN = ISOSORBIDE DINITRATE, GTN = GLYCERYL TRINITRATE, PETN = PENTAERITHRITYL
TETRANITRATE, PETRIN= PENTAERYTHRITOL-TRINITRATE, ETN = ERITHRITYL TETRANITRATE). DRAWN USING
CHEMSKETCH SOFTWARE AND ADAPTED FROM <sup>246</sup>
TABLE 1.8: A COMPARISON OF THE PHARMACOKINETIC PROPERTIES OF ORGANIC AND INORGANIC NITRATES / NITRITES 75
TABLE 3.1: DEMOGRAPHIC DATA. DATA SHOWN AS MEAN±SD. NR – NOT RECORDED, I.A. – INTRA-ARTERIAL,

## Table of Equations

- $H^+ + NO_2^- \leftrightarrow HNO_2$ (1)
- (2)  $HNO_2 \leftrightarrow NOOH$
- $NOOH + NO_2^{-} \leftrightarrow N_2O_3 + OH^{-}$ (3)
- (4)  $N_2O_3 \leftrightarrow NO_2 + NO$
- Deoxy Fe(II) +  $NO_2^-$  + H<sup>+</sup>  $\rightarrow$  Fe(III) + NO + OH<sup>-</sup> (5)
- $4 \text{ O}_2\text{-Hb}^{\text{Fe(II)}} + 4\text{NO}_2^- + 4\text{H}^+ \rightarrow 4 \text{ Hb}^{\text{Fe(III)}} + \text{O}_2 + 4\text{NO}_3^- + 2\text{H}_2\text{O}$ (6)
- $deoxyHb^{Fe(II)} + NO_2^{-} + H^+ \rightarrow HONO + Hb \rightarrow Hb-NO + OH^- \rightarrow Hb^{Fe(III)} + NO$ (7)

### + OH<sup>-</sup>

- $O_2$ -Hb<sup>Fe(II)</sup>+ NO  $\rightarrow$  Hb<sup>Fe(III)</sup> + NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> (8)
- deoxy-Hb<sup>Fe(II)</sup> + NO  $\rightarrow$  Hb-NO (9)
- $H_2O + CO_2 \leftrightarrow H_2CO_3 \leftrightarrow HCO_3^- + H^+$ (10)
- $2NO_2^- + 2H^+ \leftrightarrow 2HNO_2 \leftrightarrow H_2O + N_2O_3^-$ (11)
- $O_2 + RH + NAPDH + H^+ \rightarrow ROH + H_2O + NADP^+$ (12)
- $N_2O_3 + RS \rightarrow RSNO + NO_2^-$ (13)
- (14)  $R-OH + HNO_3 \rightarrow RONO_2$

- (14)  $H^+ + HNO_2 \leftrightarrow H_2NO_2^+$

 $H_2NO_2^+ \leftrightarrow NO^+ + H_2O$ 

11

(16)

(18)  $NO^+ + I^- \rightarrow ONI$ 

(17)  $KI \rightarrow I^{-} + K^{+}$ 

- (19)  $2ONI \rightarrow 2NO + I_2$
- (20)  $NO + O_3 \rightarrow NO_2^* + O_2$
- (21)  $NO_2^* \rightarrow NO_2 + hv$
- $(22) \quad I_3^- \rightarrow I^- + I_2$
- (23)  $I_3^- + 2RS-NO \rightarrow 3I^- + RSSR + 2NO^+$

## Table of Abbreviations

- 2D 2-dimensional
- 2K1C Two-kidney one-clip
- 3D 3-dimensional
- ABG Arterial blood gas
- ADP Adenosine diposphate
- Alx Augmentation index
- ALDH Aldehyde dehydrogenase
- AMPK Adenosine monophosphate activated protein kinase
- ANOVA Analysis of variance
- AO Aldehyde oxidase
- aPWV Aortic pulse wave velocity
- ATP Adenosine triphosphate
- AV Arterial-to-venous
- bfPWV Brachial-femoral pulse wave velocity
- BP Blood pressure
- C-PTIO Carboxy 2-phenyl-4,4,5,5,-tetramethylimidazoline-1-oxyl-3-oxide
- CA Carbonic anhydrase
- CABG Coronary artery bypass graft
- CAD Coronary artery disease
- CAFE Conduit artery functional endpoint
- cAMP Cyclic adenosine monophosphate
- CcOx Cytochrome C oxidase
- CFR Coronary flow rate
- Cgb Cytoglobin

- cGMP Cyclic guanosine monophosphate
- CLD Chemiluminescence detection
- COX Cyclooxygenase
- CPAP Continuous positive airway pressure
- cPP Central pulse pressure
- CPR Cardiopulmonary resuscitation
- CRP C-reactive protein
- cSBP Central systolic blood pressure
- CVD Cardiovascular disease
- CYP450 Cytochrome P450
- CysNO Nitrocystine
- CytC Cytochrome C
- DASH Dietary Approach to Stop Hypertension
- DBP Diastolic blood pressure
- DPI Diphenylene iodonium
- Drp1 Dynamin-related protein 1
- ECG Electrocardiogram
- ED Endothelial dysfunction
- EDRF Endothelium derived relaxing factor
- EDTA Ethylene diamine triacetic acid
- ELISA Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay
- eNOS Endothelial nitric oxide synthase
- FAD Flavin adenine dinucleotide
- FAO Food and agriculture organization of the United Nations
- FBF Forearm blood flow

- FMD Flow mediated dilatation
- GSNO S-nitrosoglutathione
- GTN glyceryl trinitrate
- GTP Guanosine triphosphate
- Hb Haemoglobin
- Hb-NO Nitrosylated Haemoglobin
- HO-1 Haem oxygenase-1
- HPLC High performance liquid chromatography
- HR Heart rate
- IH Intimal hyperplasia
- IL-1b Interleukin-1 beta
- IL6 Interleukin 6
- INFγ Interferon-γ
- iNOS Inducible nitric oxide synthase
- IPC Ischemic preconditioning
- IRI Ischemia reperfusion injury
- ISDN Isosorbide dinitrate
- ISIS-4 Fourth international study of infarct survival
- ISMN Isosorbide mononitrate
- LVDP Left ventricular developed pressure
- LVEF Left ventricular ejection fraction
- MAP Mean arterial pressure
- Mb Myoglobin
- MI Myocardial infarction
- MPTP Mitochondrial membrane permeability transition pore

- NAD Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide
- NADPH Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate
- NFAT Nuclear factor of activated T cells
- Ngb Neuroglobin
- nNOS Neuronal nitric oxide synthase
- NO Nitric oxide
- NOA Nitric oxide analyser
- NOS Nitric oxide synthase
- NSB Non-specific binding
- PAD Peripheral artery disease
- PAP Pulmonary artery pressure
- PDE5 Phosphodiestersae type 5
- PEdiN Pentaerithrityl dinitrate
- PEEP Positive end expiratory pressure
- PEmonoN Pentaerithrityl mononitrate
- PETN Pentaerithrityl tetranitrate
- PEtriN \_ Pentaerithrityl trinitrate
- PGC1α Proliferator-activated receptor-γ coactivator 1α
- PKA Protein kinase A
- PMT Photomultiplier tube
- pSBP Peripheral systolic blood pressure
- PWV Pulse wave velocity
- RA Radial artery
- ROS Reactive oxygen species
- SBP Systolic blood pressure

- SD Standard deviation
- sGC Soluble guanylate cyclase
- SNO S-nitrosothiol
- SNO-Hb S-nitrosylated Haemoglobin
- SO Sulphite oxidase
- TMB 3,3',5'5'-tetramethylbenzidine
- TNFα Tumour necrosis factor-α
- US Ultrasound
- V-HEFT Vasodilator heart failure trial
- VOP Venous occlusion plethysmography
- WHO World health organization
- XDH Xanthine dehydrogenase
- XO Xanthine oxidase
- XOR Xanthine oxidoreductase

## Acknowledgements

"Count the waves of the sea. Events in your life to come are many more; and like the waves either you ride them out or they ride you down."

### Arabic proverb

As it is with all things that truly mean something, bringing this thesis to life has been both a pleasure and a pain; it has been a labour of love. However, I alone cannot take credit for this endeavour. And I would like to extend my most heartfelt thanks to all of those who have made its coming into being possible.

I would like to thank the institutions that made writing this thesis achievable:

The British Heart Foundation for generously funding my research, King's College London for enrolling me as a PhD student and accommodating my time schedule and St Thomas' hospital in general and the Clinical Research Facility in particular for providing the space where I could conduct my studies.

I would like to thank my supervisors:

Dr Andrew Webb (AKA Andy; AKA Boss) for his friendship. For his unwavering support, continual guidance and on-going encouragement. For always pushing me to do more and achieve more. For all of his ideas (but mainly the good ones!) and most of all I would like to thank him for having faith in me and giving me a chance when many others didn't and wouldn't.

Prof Phil Chowyenchick for his wise leadership and constant assistance to both Andy and myself. For generously giving up much of his time (which is highly in demand) to answer all the questions that Andy and I had (the significant ones and trivial alike). And most of all I would like to thank him for allowing me to become a member of his team and offering me the chance to work with Andy. I would like to thank my colleagues in the office:

Who have also become my friends. I would like to thank them for all their thoughtful kindness, unending patience and continuous help. Help that without receiving, many of these studies and assays wouldn't have been preformed. And most of all I would like to thank them for the pleasure of their company over these last few years, for laughing at my jokes (even when they weren't funny) and for giving me the chance to laugh at theirs.

I would like to thank my colleagues outside the office:

The ones based in all the other labs and departments that I collaborated with. I would like to thank them for instructing me on how to conduct many investigational techniques, at great expense to their time, and then allowing me to use their facilities at great expense to their departments.

I would like to thank my friends:

The oldest (from the Manarat) - who have become brothers to me. I cannot list all that I would like to thank you for. We have known each other far too long for that.

The old (from the Free) - for the their friendship and companionship over these past many years. For remaining my friends and becoming my family despite my many faults. (Siri - although you didn't go to the Free I consider you in this group!)

And the new (from the Canards) - for their friendship and camaraderie, and for keeping me sane by simply helping me (occasionally) to go insane.

And finally I would like to thank and dedicate this thesis to my family:

My parents, Fatima Mahjoob El-sheik and Ali Abdel-Hafeez Omar; for giving me life, preparing me for life and teaching me all I need to know about life (including that proverb); and most of all I thank them for lovingly giving up so much of their lives to do it.

My brothers and sister, Yasir, Ghazi and little Sarah, for their love, generosity and for being part of my life.

Watashi-No Ana for helping me ride the waves.

## **Publications**

## Papers

<u>Omar SA</u>, Artime E, Webb AJ. A comparison of organic and inorganic nitrates /nitrites. Nitric Oxide. 2012 May 15;26(4):229-40.

<u>Omar SA</u>, Webb AJ. Nitrite reduction and cardiovascular protection. J Mol Cell Cardiol. 2014 Jan 29. pii: S0022-2828(14)00032-7

<u>Omars SA</u>, Fok H, Tilgner K, Nair A, Hunt J, Jiang B, Taylor P, Chowienczyk P, Webb AJ. Paradoxical Normoxia-Dependent Selective Actions of Inorganic Nitrite in Human Muscular Conduit Arteries, and Related Selective Actions on Central Blood Pressures. Accepted in September 2014 for publication in Circulation

## Abstracts

<u>Omar SA</u>, Fok H, Nair A, Hunt J, Jiang B, Chowienczyk P, Webb AJ. Inorganic nitrite, conduit arteries and central blood pressure. Artery Research. 2013 Sep; 7(4):168.

## Introduction

## 1.1 Inorganic nitrite

### 1.1.1 Overview

In contrast to the structurally complex and chemically synthesised organic nitrates/nitrites, inorganic nitrite (NO<sub>2</sub><sup>-</sup>) is a simple naturally occurring anion. Under normal physiological conditions, the majority (~70%) of circulating and stored nitrite is derived from the oxidation of nitric oxide (NO), endogenously produced via the L-arginine NO synthase (NOS) pathway <sup>1-3</sup>. The remainder (~30%) is acquired through dietary intake, via the recently described Nitrate-Nitrite-NO pathway <sup>4</sup>. While concentrations in the circulation are low under basal conditions (90-350 nM) <sup>5-8</sup>, nitrite accumulates substantially in tissues (1-20  $\mu$ M) <sup>9-11</sup>, with the highest concentrations in the liver, kidney, heart and topmost in the aorta <sup>11,12</sup>.

Although nitrite is freely available in the environment, it is only found in trace amounts compared to inorganic nitrate (NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>)<sup>13</sup>. Both are formed by the fixation of atmospheric nitrogen and oxygen, either directly through lightning, or indirectly through the actions of specialized bacteria; the latter being the more significant of the two processes. These anions are normally bonded to metal cations (commonly Na<sup>+</sup> or K<sup>+</sup>) and exist as hydrophilic salts that permeate into water and soil <sup>14,15</sup>. Plants, especially green leafy vegetables and beetroot, take up nitrate avidly <sup>4,13</sup>. In turn the ingestion of these nitrate rich plants by mammals provides a major source of nitrite through the entero-salivary circuit <sup>4</sup>. Once ingested, nitrate is readily absorbed via the upper gastrointestinal tract avoiding first pass metabolism <sup>7,16,17</sup>. Within a 24 hour period ~75% of the absorbed nitrate is excreted by the kidneys; of the remainder ~25% is taken up by the salivary glands, with only trace amounts secreted via sweat glands <sup>6,7</sup>. The nitrate rich saliva is then excreted into the oral cavity where bacteria found on the dorsal part of the tongue convert it to nitrite via nitrate reductases. A number of bacterial species contribute to this process to varying extents, the most notable of these being the *Veillonella* species, *Actinomyces* species, and *Rothia* species <sup>18</sup>. Nitrite is swallowed, and absorbed via the upper gastrointestinal tract leading to a rise in circulating levels. However, a proportion of this nitrite is protonated under the acidic conditions normally found in the stomach, forming nitrous acid which in turn decomposes to NO and other derivatives (see Equations 1-4) <sup>19,20</sup>. Although the entero-salivary circuit is the major pathway for nitrate reduction to nitrite in mammals, another possible mechanism described in a murine model, and in rodent and human liver homogenates, suggests direct reduction of nitrate to nitrite via the actions of hepatic xanthine oxidoreductase <sup>21</sup>.

### **1.1.2 Nitrite in tissue and circulation**

As recently as 2001, nitrite was viewed as biologically inactive, and its only utility was as a marker of endogenous NO production, thus reflecting NOS activity <sup>5</sup>. Furchgott demonstrated in 1953 that high concentrations of nitrite (100 and 1000  $\mu$ M) relaxed strips of rabbit thoracic aorta <sup>22</sup>. Although lower concentrations were not tested, it was generally inferred that at physiological concentrations nitrite was biologically inactive. In 1994, Benjamin et al, and Lundberg et al, independently demonstrated for the first time that nitrite can be reduced to NO in a biological system - under the acidic conditions present in the human stomach <sup>19,20</sup>. A year later, in 1995, Zweier et al, suggested that nitrite,

via a similar mechanism of direct reduction, may provide an alternative source of NO in the ischemic heart, where NOS plays a diminishing role <sup>23</sup>. By looking at both NO metabolites (endogenous nitrate and nitrite) Cicinelli et al, suggested in 1999 that an arterial-to-venous (AV) gradient may exist <sup>24</sup>. A year later Gladwin et al, specifically investigated endogenous nitrite, and convincingly demonstrated the existence of an AV gradient, suggesting that nitrite is reduced to NO across the vascular bed under normal physiology<sup>25</sup>. However, others maintained the gradient in fact reflected differences in NOS activity and NO production in the arterial vs. venous system <sup>26</sup>. In 2001, Modin et al, found that nitrite in physiological concentrations was an effective vasodilator of rat aortic rings under conditions of low pH (6.6) and normoxia (6.5% CO<sub>2</sub> and 93.5% O<sub>2</sub>). With this finding, an active biological role for nitrite in vascular tone was hypothesised <sup>27</sup>. It was Cosby et al, who demonstrated in 2003, that intra-brachial infusion of minimally supra-physiological concentrations of nitrite caused a significant increase in forearm blood flow <sup>28</sup>. This discovery resulted in the acceptance of nitrite as a physiological source of biologically active NO, making nitrite the largest directly accessible storage pool for NO. Although nitrate is found in much higher concentrations in the circulation and tissues, nitrate requires a two-step reduction to NO, via nitrite. In 2008, Maher et al, demonstrated significant enhancement of nitrite-induced vasodilatation under hypoxic conditions in humans, suggesting greater rates of reduction of nitrite to NO<sup>29</sup>.

### 1.1.3 Mechanisms of nitrite reduction to nitric oxide

### 1.1.3.1 Acidic disproportionation

It has long been established that eNOS plays an important role in myocardial NO production  $^{30-32}$ , with an estimated ~1000 pM/s of NO being produced under normal physiological conditions  $^{33}$ . Ischemia however markedly reduces eNOS activity and NO production  $^{33,34}$ . These same conditions of low oxygen tension and low pH significantly enhance nitrite reduction, releasing quantities of NO which far exceed those produced by eNOS under such conditions  $^{35}$ . It has been estimated that under ischemic conditions, NO production from nitrite (10 µM) in the heart is ~560 pM/s  $^{33}$ .

Under acidic conditions, nitrite exists in equilibrium with nitrous acid (Equation 1). Both exist in equilibrium with other intermediates (Equations 2 & 3), including dinitrogen trioxide ( $N_2O_3$ ), which breaks down to form nitrogen dioxide ( $NO_2$ ) and NO (Equation 4) <sup>28,35,36</sup>.

$$H^{+} + NO_{2}^{-} \leftrightarrow HNO_{2} \tag{1}$$

$+NO_2 \leftrightarrow NOOH$	(2	)
	•	

 $NOOH + NO_2^- \leftrightarrow N_2O_3 + OH^-$ (3)

$$N_2O_3 \leftrightarrow NO_2 + NO \tag{4}$$

Thus simple nitrite disproportionation, which increases under acidic conditions, with abundant availability of  $H^+$  ions, favours the release of free NO.

### 1.1.3.2 Enzyme facilitated reduction

However, in tissues, the process of disproportionation accounts for only ~15-20% of the total NO produced from nitrite <sup>35</sup>; the remainder is derived from enzymatic nitrite reduction <sup>33</sup>. A host of proteins have now been shown to possess nitrite reductase activity; these include haem-associated globins, molybdenum metallo-enzymes, mitochondrial proteins, cytochrome P450 and NOS enzymes (See Table 1.1).

	Protein/ enzyme	Expression	Ref
Haem- containing	Haemoglobin	Predominantly contained within red blood cells	28,37
globins	Myoglobin	Predominantly in striated skeletal, cardiac and smooth muscle; but also in brain, kidney, and liver of some animals	38-40
	Neuroglobin	Brain, peripheral nervous system, CSF, retina, pituitary, adrenal and testis	41-44
	Cytoglobin	All tissues with greater expression in brain, eyes, liver, heart, skeletal muscle	43-46
Mitochondrial proteins	Complex III	Spans the mitochondrial membrane as part of the electron transfer chain	47
	Cytochrome C	In the mitochondrial membrane, located within the inter-membrane space	48
	Cytochrome C Oxidase	Spans the mitochondrial membrane as part of the electron transfer chain	49,50
Molybdenum metallo- enzymes	Xanthine oxidoreductase	In humans predominantly expressed in the GI tract and liver. Also expressed in most organs especially blood and hearts of other mammalian species Commonly expressed as XDH; however, readily converted to XO (reversibly and irreversibly)	51-53
	Aldehyde oxidase	Found in the CNS, CVS, and respiratory and GI tracts with highest expression in the liver.	33,54,55
	Sulphite oxidase	Skeletal muscle, spleen and brain but higher expression in kidney, liver and myocardium	56,57
Others	Cytochrome P450	Ubiquitous throughout the animal and plant kingdom. In humans highest expression in hepatocytes	58-61
	Carbonic anhydrase	Ubiquitous throughout all cell compartments and all cell types. Commonest human isoenzyme is CAII	62,63
	Nitric Oxide Synthase	eNOS – endothelial cells, epithelial cells of respiratory and GI tract, hepatocytes and skeletal muscles nNOS – Neuronal cells, cardiomyocytes, vascular and smooth muscle cells, skeletal muscle iNOS – inducible in a host of cells which express eNOS and nNOS	64,65

Table 1.1: List of enzymes implicated in the production of NO from nitrite. CSF – Cerebrospinal fluid, GI– gastrointestinal tract, XDH – Xanthine dehydrogenase, XO – Xanthine oxidase, CNS – central nervous system, CVS – cardiovascular system, CA – Carbonic anhydrase, eNOS – endothelial nitric oxide Synthase, nNOS – neuronal nitric oxide Synthase, iNOS – inducible nitric oxide synthase.

#### 1.1.3.2.1 Haem-associated globins

Haemoglobin (Hb), myoglobin (Mb), neuroglobin (Ngb) and cytoglobin (Cgb), belong to an extended family of haem-associated globin proteins, found in almost all living organisms. They have evolved from a single ancestral protein, and are mainly concerned with handling oxygen storage and delivery <sup>37,42,66</sup>. While the haem portion, composed of an iron atom within a tetrapyrrole ring <sup>42</sup>, provides the redox-capacity of the protein, it is the globin subunit that guards against rapid oxidation. This directs the redox potential which allows for the reversible binding of oxygen <sup>67</sup>. In addition to this oxygen binding capacity, haem-associated globins manifest enzymatic activity, reacting with a range of compounds such as sulphides, peroxides, NO and its metabolites <sup>42</sup>. However, this enzymatic activity is limited under normal physiological conditions <sup>42</sup>.

All the mammalian haem-associated globins have been shown to possess nitrite reductase activity in their deoxygenated state, in a well-characterized reaction (Equation 5)<sup>68</sup>.

$$Deoxy Fe(II) + NO_2^- + H^+ \rightarrow Fe(III) + NO + OH^-$$
(5)

However, the somewhat intriguing, parallel paradox is that haems, particularly Hb and Mb, are long-established avid scavengers of NO in their oxygenated state (see Equation 6). Thus there exists a delicate balance between nitrite reduction to NO and NO oxidation to nitrate in the presence of haem. This led to the proposal of a responsive oxygen-sensing role of Hb through nitrite and NO, which serves as an important modulator of vasodilatation <sup>28</sup>.

#### 1.1.3.2.1.1 Haemoglobin

Haemoglobin is a complex protein composed of four globin protein subunits, each linked to a haem molecule. The four subunits are composed of two  $\alpha$ – and two  $\beta$ – globin proteins, which share only 50% of their polypeptide sequence <sup>37</sup>. Normal blood Hb concentrations in humans are 12-15 mmol/L (~150 g/L), located mostly in erythrocytes <sup>37,69</sup> where levels of nitrite exceed those of plasma (~290 nM and ~120 nM respectively) <sup>70</sup>.

Oxygenated Hb ( $O_2$ -Hb<sup>Fe(II)</sup>) acts as a nitrite oxidase producing nitrate and metHb (Hb<sup>Fe(III)</sup>) (Equation 6) <sup>26</sup>, a reaction described almost 140 years ago by Arthur Gamgee <sup>68,71</sup>.

$$4 O_2 - Hb^{Fe(II)} + 4NO_2^{-} + 4H^+ \rightarrow 4 Hb^{Fe(III)} + O_2 + 4NO_3^{-} + 2H_2O$$
(6)

An interaction between deoxygenated Hb (deoxyHb<sup>Fe(II)</sup>) and nitrite was recorded by John Haldane in 1901 <sup>72</sup>. It was Doyle et al, who in 1981, further elucidated the role of deoxyHb as a nitrite reductase leading to the production of NO and metHb via a nitrosylhemoglobin intermediate (Equation 7) <sup>73</sup>.

$$deoxyHb^{Fe(II)}+NO_{2}^{-}+H^{+} \rightarrow HONO+Hb \rightarrow Hb-NO+OH^{-} \rightarrow Hb^{Fe(III)}+NO+OH^{-} (7)$$

The potential biological significance of nitrite as a source of NO under hypoxic conditions was then highlighted by Reutov et al, in 1993 <sup>74</sup>. The oxygendependence of this reaction, was demonstrated by Cosby et al, in 2003, where the use of deoxygenated erythrocytes resulted in significantly more NO being released <sup>28</sup>. However, rather than occurring at complete deoxygenation, peak NO production was found to occur at ~50% oxygen saturation of both free-, and erythrocyte-bound Hb <sup>75,76</sup>. This may be explained by a differential rate of reaction between Hb in the "R" (relaxed, oxygenated) state, which reacts with nitrite ~10-fold faster than Hb in the "T" (tense, deoxygenated) state  $^{77,78}$ . The nitrite reductase capacity of Hb occurs most rapidly when it is partially oxygenated and adopts the R3 state, with three of the four haem moieties bound to oxygen  $^{77}$ .

In support of nitrite's biological significance as a source of NO during hypoxia, the addition of nitrite in physiologically relevant doses (10 nM to 10  $\mu$ M) to rabbit or rat aortic rings in the presence of erythrocytes at high oxygen tensions resulted in only a small vasodilatory effect when compared to controls <sup>76</sup>. However, nitrite's dilatory effect became considerably more potent as the oxygen tension was reduced, so that concentrations of nitrite as low as 200 nM resulted in a significant dilatation <sup>76</sup>. And so it has been suggested that as erythrocytes traverse the vasculature from the arterial to the venous side, the fraction of deoxyHb increases and on reaching the arteriolar bed, where the partial pressure of oxygen approaches the p50 of Hb, production of NO from nitrite is optimally supported <sup>28,79</sup>.

A limitation of this elegant mechanism of nitrite reduction is the explanation of how NO escapes scavenging by oxyHb, within the confines of the erythrocyte, to exert its effects on the vasculature. Haemoglobin is such an avid scavenger of free NO, that free Hb in low concentrations (1000-fold less than in erythrocytes) leads to marked depletion of circulating NO, elevating basal vascular tone, resulting in hypertension in humans and animal models alike <sup>69,80,81</sup>. The affinity of free Hb for free NO, is thought to be a property of both oxyHb and deoxyHb alike. OxyHb reacts with free NO, yielding metHb and

30

nitrate (Equation 8). Whereas deoxyHb reacts with free NO producing nitrosylated-Hb (Hb-NO) (Equation 9) <sup>79,82</sup>.

$$O_2 - Hb^{Fe(II)} + NO \rightarrow Hb^{Fe(III)} + NO_3^{-}$$
(8)

deoxy-Hb<sup>Fe(II)</sup> + NO 
$$\rightarrow$$
 Hb-NO (9)

Several hypotheses attempt to tackle the conundrum of how NO escapes scavenging by cell bound Hb. The first of these suggests that NO is produced in specific compartments of the erythrocyte then actively released into the circulation <sup>28</sup>. Another hypothesis, proposes the formation of an s-nitrosothiol-Hb (SNO-Hb) intermediate, which releases NO during transit from the oxygen-rich arterial system, to the oxygen-deplete venous system <sup>26,83</sup>. However, although levels of SNO-Hb have been detected in animal models, their presence in humans at physiologically relevant concentrations has not been confirmed <sup>84,85</sup>. A further hypothesis, suggests that the reaction of nitrite and deoxyHb leads to the formation of N<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub>, or other non-specified intermediates, which can more readily escape the erythrocyte, and once outside, dissociate releasing NO <sup>28,86,87</sup>. Thus, although the reductase capacity of Hb has been demonstrated, its relative biological contribution remains to be established. All the reactions of nitrite and nitrate with deoxy-, oxy- and met- haems are summarised in Table 1.2.

#### 1.1.3.2.1.2 Myoglobin

Originally described as "muscle haemoglobin"<sup>88</sup>, Mb comprises a single unit which shares a near-identical 3D structure with Hb's  $\alpha$ - and  $\beta$ -subunits <sup>37</sup>. In mammalian models, Mb predominates in skeletal, cardiac and smooth muscle <sup>38</sup>. However, Mb has also been shown to be present in the brain, liver and kidneys of hypoxia tolerant carp <sup>39</sup>. Concentrations of Mb are ~0.33 mmol/L in human myocardium, ~0.5 mmol/L in the skeletal muscles of terrestrial mammals, but are ~10-fold greater (~3.8 mmol/L) in marine mammals <sup>89</sup>. Given the abundance of this haem-associated globin in the skeletal, and cardiac muscle of diving marine mammals and animals living in high altitudes <sup>90</sup>, Mb's sole role was considered to be oxygen storage and handling in mitochondriarich muscle cells. By enhancing oxygen diffusion, especially under acidic conditions <sup>42</sup>, Mb aids endurance muscle activity during periods of hypoxia and anaerobic exercise <sup>91</sup>. And so it came as a surprise when Mb-knockout mice displayed no adverse effects, and no reduction in their endurance capacity or response to hypoxia <sup>90</sup>.

In view of these findings, one may well have questioned Mb's actual function. However, there is now evidence of an important reaction between deoxyMb and nitrite <sup>92</sup>. For example, in an *ex-vivo* model, deoxyMb was shown to be an effective nitrite reductase <sup>40,75,77</sup>, catalysing the production of NO ~36-fold faster than deoxyHb <sup>40</sup>. The dependence of nitrite reduction on Mb, was further confirmed *in-vivo*, in a study utilising a mouse model deficient in the protein <sup>88</sup>. Fully deoxygenated Mb produces NO at a rate of ~1.5 pmol/L/s from nitrite (10 µmol/L) <sup>88</sup>, resulting in the formation of metMb. That NO is readily detectable suggests that it evades scavenging by metMb, which has a low affinity for NO

32

<sup>88</sup>. Thus under hypoxic conditions, deoxyMb acts as an NO generator <sup>40,88</sup>, with an important role in hypoxia-mediated vasodilatation <sup>12,93</sup>. However, under aerobic conditions, oxyMb rapidly scavenges NO, producing metMb and nitrate <sup>42,82,88,94</sup>, displaying an oxygen-sensing role similar to that of Hb (See table 1.2.).

#### 1.1.3.2.1.3 Neuroglobin and Cytoglobin

Neuroglobin and cytoglobin are hexa-coordinated haem-associated globins, which share less than 25% of their structure with Mb and Hb. They are found in much lower concentrations (~0.2  $\mu$ M) in vertebrates; but their expression is significantly up-regulated in hypoxia <sup>45,95,96</sup>. With Cgb this up-regulation is by a factor of ~1.8 to 2.5 depending on the tissue and the duration of hypoxia <sup>96</sup>. Neuroglobin was originally isolated from neuronal cells in the brain in 2000 <sup>41</sup>, but is also expressed in endocrine cells <sup>41-43</sup>. Cytoglobin is found in the cytoplasm of all tissues and organs of vertebrates, with greatest expression in the brain, eyes, liver, heart and skeletal muscle <sup>43,46</sup>.

As with Hb and Mb, the deoxygenated forms of Ngb and Cgb reduce nitrite to NO <sup>44,97</sup>. In addition, Cgb's action is potentiated under conditions of low pH: rates of nitrite reduction double when the pH falls from 7 to 6, increasing 15-fold at pH 5.5 <sup>97</sup>. Transformation to a penta-coordinated structure is required for nitrite reductase activity. In Ngb, this is achieved by the oxidation of two of the globin's surface cysteine residues (cysteine-46 and -55) forming a disulfide bridge <sup>44,97</sup>. This diminishes the globins' affinity for the haem-iron, resulting in the transformation from a hexa- to a penta-coordinated structure, with greater affinity for nitrite <sup>98</sup>. The resulting mechanism of nitrite reduction is similar to that of Hb and Mb (see Table 1.2).

Neuroglobin has been shown to have a protective effect limiting neuronal cell death <sup>44</sup>, suggesting a role similar to that of Mb in muscle cells. However, the low abundance of Ngb and Cgb questions their significance as nitrite reductases under physiological conditions <sup>99,100</sup>.

34

Table 1.3 compares the nitrite reductase activity of all the haem-containing globins discussed above.

	$NO_2^-$	NO
DeoxyFe(II)	MetFe <sup>(III)</sup> + NO	Fe <sup>(II)</sup> -NO (iron-nitrosylated Hb)
OxyFe(II)	$MetFe^{(III)} + NO_3^-$	$MetFe^{(III)} + NO_3^-$
MetFe(III)	MetFe <sup>(III)</sup> -NO <sub>2</sub> <sup>-</sup> (reversible) (+ NO $\rightarrow$ N <sub>2</sub> O <sub>3</sub> )	MetFe <sup>(III)</sup> -NO (reversible)

Table 1.2: Summary of nitrite's and NO's reactions with deoxy-, oxy- and met- haem-containing globins.

Protein		Haemoglobin	Myoglobin	Neuroglobin	Cytoglobin
Transition required for nitrite reduction		Allosteric transition between the R and T state	Transition between oxy- and deoxy- genated state	Transition between hexa- and penta- coordinated state	Transition between hexa- and penta- coordinated state
Optimum O tension – p	<sup>2</sup> 50	20 -26 mmHg	2.2-2.4 mmHg	2.2 mmHg	Unknown
	рН	7.4	7.4	7.4	7.0
Reaction	Protein	50 µM	25 µM	10 µM	10 µM
with	Nitrite	2.5 mM	20 µM	10 mM	2 mM
nitrite	k (M⁻¹s⁻¹)	~4.4	~12.4	~0.26	~0.14
Refs		42,75,101	40,42,101	42,44,101	96,97

Table 1.3: Comparison of the nitrite reductase activities of haem-containing globins
#### 1.1.3.2.2 Mitochondrial enzymes

The capacity of mitochondria to reduce nitrite under anoxia was recognised by Taylor as early as 1965<sup>102</sup>. Although the observation pertained to nitrite's action in preserving meats, this has also been demonstrated in a physiological setting, in a process which involves the terminal components of the oxidative chain: complex III, Cytochrome C (CytC) and complex IV <sup>47,50,101,103</sup>. A role for complex III was suggested in an early paper through the demonstration of inhibition of mitochondrial nitrite reduction, under anaerobic conditions, by myxothiazol (a competitive inhibitor of ubiquinol and the activity of complex III) <sup>47</sup>.

Complex IV, also known as Cytochrome C oxidase (CcOx), the terminal part of the mitochondrial chain, reduces 95% of inspired oxygen <sup>49</sup>. Nitrite, is also reduced by CcOx; however, extremely low concentrations of oxygen (~2%) are required <sup>50</sup>, as oxygen inhibits nitrite reduction in a competitive process. Furthermore, different CcOx isoforms exist, which possess a range of nitrite reductase activities, with the relative expression of each isoform being modulated by oxygen <sup>104</sup>. However, the physiological implications of these finding are uncertain given the requirement for such low oxygen concentrations.

Cytochrome C is an inter-mitochondrial membrane haemprotein, which transfers electrons from complex III to CcOx <sup>48</sup>. Thus, CcOx is dependent on CytC to reduce nitrite <sup>50</sup>. However, CytC also reduces nitrite independently of CcOx <sup>48</sup>. This activity is dependent on its adoption of a penta-coordinated geometry in a manner similar to that required by Ngb and Cygb <sup>48</sup>. However, CytC is unable to shuttle electrons in its penta-coordinated form, bringing into question the physiological relevance of this reaction.

#### 1.1.3.2.3 Molybdenum metallo-enzymes

The family of molybdenum-containing enzymes includes xanthine oxidoreductase, aldehyde oxidase, sulphite oxidase and bacterial nitrate/nitrite reductases <sup>105,106</sup>. These enzymes support the catalysis of a wide range of redox/ hydroxylation reactions <sup>105,106</sup> dependent on molybdenum (Mo) which can exist in a range of oxidation states: Mo(IV), Mo(V) and Mo(VI) <sup>106</sup>.

#### 1.1.3.2.3.1 Xanthine oxidoreductase

Xanthine oxidoreductase (XOR) refers to two inter-convertible enzymes found in mammalian cells: xanthine oxidase (XO) and xanthine dehydrogenase (XDH) <sup>51</sup>. Xanthine oxidoreductase exists as homodimer and plays a key role in purine metabolism by catalysing the oxidation of hypoxanthine to xanthine, which in turn is further oxidised to uric acid <sup>51,52</sup>. Thus purine oxidation donates electrons to the Mo site, with reduction of Mo(VI) to Mo(IV) <sup>106</sup>. The Mo site may be similarly reduced following oxidation of NADH at the flavin adenine dinucleotide (FAD) site, which results in the reduction of FAD to FADH<sub>2</sub>, from where electrons may be transferred to the Mo site <sup>106</sup>. The reduced FAD site (FADH<sub>2</sub>) of XOR also supports the reduction of oxygen to reactive oxygen species (ROS) including superoxide and  $H_2O_2$  (see Table 1.4). Xanthine dehydrogenase is the predominant intracellular isoform, whereas XO is mainly located on the extracellular membrane <sup>107,108</sup>. Indeed, XOR is present almost exclusively as XO in plasma, due to the action of serine proteases on XDH. Hypoxia induces the up-regulation of XOR expression, activity, and its release into the circulation, from endothelial cells <sup>109</sup>. Fasting and ischemia irreversibly convert XDH to XO, through the oxidation of a critical cysteine, and proteolysis <sup>107,110</sup>.

Xanthine oxidoreductase has been shown to reduce nitrite to NO <sup>33,51,106,111</sup>. In rat and human heart tissue, the addition of the molybdenum-site XO-inhibitor allopurinol attenuates NO production from nitrite by ~50%, in a pH-dependent manner <sup>112</sup>. The nitrite reductase activity of XOR is attributed to the reduced Mo(IV) site (resulting from purine or NADH oxidation as described above) which donates electrons to nitrite <sup>51,111</sup> with concomitant oxidation to Mo(V) <sup>106</sup>. However, reduction of oxygen at the FAD site creates competition with nitrite for electrons across XOR, inhibiting nitrite reduction with the molybdenum substrate, xanthine <sup>113</sup>. Therefore, conditions of low oxygen tension favour XOR-mediated nitrite reduction, which is abolished at normal to high oxygen tension <sup>51,111</sup>. However, in the presence of NADH, which competes with oxygen at the FAD site, nitrite reduction is maintained at ~70% of anaerobic levels <sup>113</sup>, thus providing a mechanism of XOR-mediated normoxic nitrite reduction. Also, blockade of the FAD site with diphenylene iodonium (DPI) in the presence of oxygen enhances nitrite reduction to NO in rat aorta <sup>114</sup>. In addition to the heart, functional XOR has been demonstrated on the surface of erythrocytes <sup>115</sup>. Erythrocytic XOR may thus provide an additional pathway for nitrite reduction, which avoids scavenging by oxyHb. Indeed, this appears to have a role in hypertension, where erythrocytic XOR is up-regulated with greater nitrite reductase activity <sup>116</sup>.

Relative Activities	ХО	XDH	Ref
Reduction of $O_2$ to $O_2^-$	100%	25% for Rate But amount >100%	117
Reduction of NAD <sup>+</sup> to NADH	0%	100%	118
Oxidation of NADH to NAD <sup>+</sup>	50%	100%	119

Table 1.4: The relative activities of XO compared to XDH. The relative activities relate to the redox functions as stated for each substrate.

#### 1.1.3.2.3.2 Aldehyde oxidase

Aldehyde oxidase (AO), another molybdenum-containing enzyme, is involved in the oxidation of aldehydes, and hydroxylation of heterocyclic compounds <sup>54</sup>. Aldehyde oxidase is an intracellular cytosolic enzyme, found in multiple organ systems, including the cardiovascular system, the central nervous system, the respiratory tract and the GI tract, with the highest expression and activity in the liver <sup>54,55</sup>. While mammals possess multiple isoforms of the enzyme, humans possess only one <sup>54</sup>. Sharing up to 86% of its structure with XOR, AO also reduces oxygen, generating ROS <sup>55</sup>. However, it is unable to function as a dehydrogenase <sup>33,110</sup>, and is not to be confused with the aldehyde dehydrogenases. Similar to XOR, AO functions as a nitrite reductase, a process enhanced under acidosis and hypoxia <sup>33</sup>. This was demonstrated by inhibition of NO production from nitrite by ~40%, in the liver with raloxifene <sup>33</sup>.

#### 1.1.3.2.3.3 Sulphite oxidase

Sulphite oxidase (SO) is also a molybdenum-containing enzyme, involved in sulphur amino acid degradation <sup>120</sup>, catalysing the oxidation of sulphite (SO<sub>3</sub><sup>2-</sup>) to sulphate (SO<sub>4</sub><sup>2-</sup>) <sup>121</sup>. Expressed in various tissues <sup>57</sup>, the structure of human SO is different from XOR and AO, resembling that of plant nitrate reductases <sup>111</sup>, but possesses nitrite reductase activity <sup>56</sup>.

#### 1.1.3.2.4 Carbonic anhydrase

Carbonic anhydrases are a class of metallo-enzymes, where the zinc ion plays a fundamental role, catalysing the hydration of carbon dioxide, yielding bicarbonate and a proton (Equation 10) <sup>62,122,123</sup>.

$$H_2O + CO_2 \leftrightarrow H_2CO_3 \leftrightarrow HCO_3^- + H^+$$
(10)

This hydration reaction takes place in all living organisms and is essential in many physiological processes, including respiration,  $CO_2$  transport, pH regulation, excretion, secretion and metabolic synthesis <sup>62,124</sup>. The key role of CA is the removal of  $CO_2$  from respiring tissues and buffering pH transients occurring with metabolic activity <sup>125</sup>.

Sixteen isoforms have been identified in vertebrates, fifteen of which have been isolated in man <sup>122,126</sup>, located in the cell membrane, the cytosol and the mitochondria <sup>62</sup>. The commonest and most active isoenzyme in humans is CAII <sup>62,122,127</sup>, which is also the most abundant isoform in erythrocytes. Indeed, CAII possesses one of the greatest rates of enzyme catalysis known <sup>62,122,127</sup>. This supports a rapid local decrease in the capillary pH of active tissues, which in turn facilitates the release and delivery of oxygen from Hb (via the Bohr effect) <sup>128</sup>. Given the similarities between NO<sub>2</sub><sup>-</sup> and HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>, it has been hypothesized that CA may play a key role in nitrite metabolism <sup>63</sup>. This hypothesis is supported by the observations that nitrite can inhibit CA by binding to the HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> active site <sup>129</sup>, and that CA acts on nitrite to release NO under conditions of low pH and normal oxygen tension <sup>63</sup>. Surprisingly, inhibition of CA with dorzolamide or acetazolamide potentiates total NO release ~6-fold at pH 7.2, and ~2 fold at pH 5.9; however, the rate of production was unaffected. The zinc active site

cannot participate in redox reactions to support nitrite reduction, but instead behaves as a nitrous anhydrase <sup>63</sup>, catalysing the following reaction (Equation11):

$$2NO_2^- + 2H^+ \leftrightarrow 2HNO_2 \leftrightarrow H_2O + N_2O_3^-$$
(11)

 $N_2O_3$  then rapidly breaks down to form  $NO_2$  and NO (see Equation 4). Alternatively, the reaction may be supported by stepwise nitrosation in the presence of thiols (e.g. glutathione), with the formation of zinc thiolate and nitrous acid (HNO<sub>2</sub>); the latter further reacting with thiols to give a nitrosothiol <sup>130</sup>.

#### 1.1.3.2.5 Nitric oxide synthase

The NOS family of enzymes comprises three isoforms: neuronal NOS (nNOS / NOS1), inducible NOS (iNOS / NOS2) and endothelial NOS (eNOS / NOS3), with ~50% variation in protein structure between them <sup>64,131</sup>. Through an oxygen-dependent reaction, NOS oxidises the guanidino nitrogen atoms of L-arginine, forming NO and L-citrulline <sup>131</sup>. In anoxia, when this reaction is impaired, it is now appreciated that eNOS can use nitrite as a substrate, restoring NO production to baseline levels <sup>65,132</sup>. In elegant experiments, the nitrite reductase activity was located to the oxygenase domain of eNOS <sup>65</sup>. The biological relevance of nitrite's reduction by eNOS has been shown with human erythrocytes, whereby inhibition with L-NAME attenuated the production of NO from nitrite <sup>115</sup>.

### 1.1.3.2.6 Cytochrome P450

Cytochrome P450 (CYP450) is a ubiquitous family of enzymes, belonging to the monooxygenase superfamily <sup>58,59</sup>. They are haem-containing proteins, mainly functioning as catalysts in the oxidation of organic compounds (RH) (Equation 12) <sup>60,133</sup>.

$$O_2 + RH + NAPDH + H^+ \rightarrow ROH + H_2O + NADP^+$$
(12)

Feelisch et al, found that the inhibition of microsomal CYP450 1A1, with ethoxyresorufin, attenuated the nitrite reductase activity of rat liver homogenates by ~40%, under hypoxic conditions <sup>61</sup>. Curtis et al, also demonstrated a role for hepatic CYP450 in nitrite reduction, however no effect in heart, lung or brain was found <sup>134</sup>.

## 1.1.4. Nitrite and cardiovascular protection

The decline in circulating NO has been implicated in a number of cardiovascular disease processes <sup>135,136</sup>. In humans, the number of cardiovascular risk factors is inversely correlated with plasma nitrite concentrations <sup>8</sup>. The restoration of NO levels, through exogenous nitrite, has a positive impact on a number of mammalian models of cardiovascular disease <sup>137-143</sup>. A summary of a selection of nitrite studies in cardiovascular protection is presented in Tables 1.5 and 1.6, and detailed descriptions in sections 1.1.4.1-1.1.4.6.

Organ	Model	Nitrite administration			Outcome Targets	Ref
		Route	Time	Dose		
Hoart	MI		5min prior to reperfusion	70 µmol over 5 min	Infarct size LVEF	144
Heart	Dobutamine induced ischemia	i.v. Infusion	20min during stress echo	1.5 µmol/min	Peak systolic velocity Strain rate	
Forearm	IRI-induced endothelial dysfunction		20min prior to or during ischemia	1.5 µmol/min	FMD	145
		p.o.	Prior to ischemia	Nitrate	FMD	146

Table 1.5: Summary of studies into nitrite's effects on cardiovascular disease models in humans: MI – Myocardial infarction, LVEF – Left ventricular ejection fraction. FMD – Flow mediated dilatation.

Organ	Species	Model	Nitrite administration			Outcome target	Ref	
			Route	Time	Dose	Jul got		
Hind limb	Mouse	Ligation of femoral artery	i.p.	During ligation	165 µg/kg or 3.3 mg/kg	Angiogenesis Limb perfusion	138	
	Mouse		i.p.	5 days Post ligation	165 µg/kg	Angiogenesis Limb perfusion	147	
	Mouse	Ligation of femoral artery in hypertension	p.o.	Post ligation	50 mg/L	Angiogenesis Limb perfusion	148	
	Mouse	Ligation of femoral artery in diabetes	i.p.	5 days Post ligation	165 µg/kg	Angiogenesis Limb perfusion	149	
Cardiac arrest	Mouse	Induced cardiac arrest and resuscitation	i.v. bolus	At initiation of CPR	50 nmol	Cardiac and neurological function Survival	140	
Heart	Mouse	ISE	i.v. bolus	20 min before reperfusion	2.4 to 1920 nmol	Infarct size	137	
	Mouse		p.o.	For a week prior to ischemia	50 mg/L	Infarct size	150	
	Mouse	MI by occlusion of	p.o.	24 hrs prior to ischemia	9.6 µmol/Kg	Infarct size		
	Mouse Mouse Rat	Mouse coronary vessel	coronary vessel	i.p.	24 hrs or 5min before reperfusion	48 nmol	Infarct size	151
			Intra- ventricle	5 min before reperfusion	48 nmol	Infarct size	152	
		Rat	i.v. bolus	15 min before or after onset of ischemia	0.4 – 1.0 mg/kg	Infarct size	153	
	Rat	Isolated perfused heart	i.v.	15 min before ischemia	1 – 300 µg	CFR LVDP		
	Rat		infusion	15 min before reperfusion	10 μM and 100 μM	Infarct size LVDP	112	
	Dog	MI by occlusion of coronary vessel	i.v. infusion	During ischemia – 60 or 5 min before reperfusion	5 min – 0.2 μmol/kg/ min 60 min – 0.2 then 0.17 μmol/kg/ min	Infarct size LVEF Microvasc- perfusion	139	

Table 1.6: Summary of studies into nitrite's effects on cardiovascular disease in animal models: MI – Myocardial infarction, ED – Endothelial dysfunction, CPR – Cardiopulmonary resuscitation, CFR – coronary flow rate, LVDP – Left ventricular developed pressure, LVEF – Left ventricular ejection fraction, FMD – Flow mediated dilatation.

#### 1.1.4.1 Endothelial dysfunction

Hypercholesterolemia <sup>154</sup> and advancing age <sup>155</sup> have a clear association with the development of cardiovascular disease (CVD). This augmented risk is thought to be related to their induction of endothelial dysfunction, through a reduction in NO bioavailability, either as a result of reduced NO production, or increased NO consumption - mainly by ROS.

Endothelial dysfunction, caused by hypercholesterolemia, leads to a proinflammatory phenotype in the microcirculation <sup>156,157</sup>. Stokes et al, demonstrated that the supplementation of dietary nitrite in hypercholesterolemic mice prevented elevated C-reactive protein (CRP), micro-vascular inflammation, and endothelial dysfunction <sup>158</sup>. Notably, nitrite had no effect on serum cholesterol levels (although triglyceride levels were reduced) suggesting a direct anti-inflammatory effect.

Endothelial dysfunction, associated with old age, affects the arterial system leading to stiffening of the large elastic arteries <sup>155</sup>. Sindler et al, found that older mice had ~45% lower levels of circulating and tissue nitrite <sup>141</sup>. Supplementation with nitrite restored nitrite levels to those found in younger mice, and significantly reduced age related oxidative stress, endothelial dysfunction and arterial stiffening <sup>141</sup>. This mechanism was proposed to be via nitrite's inhibition of elevated expression of NADPH oxidase (an important source of ROS) and cytokines (IL-1b, IL6, INFγ and TNFα).

#### 1.1.4.2 Hypertension

Nitrite, via reduction to NO (which has been proposed to be mediated by deoxyHb) vasodilates resistance arterioles, reducing mean blood pressure in healthy volunteers <sup>28</sup>. Therefore nitrite has the potential to control hypertension, an important risk factor for CVD <sup>154</sup>. Indeed, nitrite administration to hypertensive rats reduces blood pressure <sup>116,159-161</sup>, via reduction to NO by erythrocytic XOR <sup>116</sup>, and down-regulation of vascular NADPH oxidase <sup>161</sup>.

Several studies show that supplementation with nitrate, as a source of nitrite (via the entero-salivary circulation), reduces BP in healthy volunteers <sup>146,162-167</sup> and hypertensives <sup>116</sup>. In hypertensives, erythrocytic XOR expression is double that of normotensives, and this is associated with XOR-dependent nitrite reductase activity at pH 7.4 <sup>116</sup>, which was not seen in normotensives <sup>115</sup>. It is therefore likely that this contributed to the substantial BP lowering effect when nitrate (~3.5 mmol) was given to grade 1 drug naive hypertensive patients <sup>116</sup>. In a rat model of hypertension, the BP lowering effects of nitrite were abolished by the XOR inhibitor allopurinol further suggesting a key role for the enzyme in nitrite reduction to NO in vascular tissue <sup>116</sup>. In addition, recent evidence suggests that nitrate derived from NOS under 'basal' (i.e. non-nitratesupplemented) conditions, also reduces blood pressure, as demonstrated by a consistent ~3 mmHg increase in systolic BP during a 7-day period of sustained antibacterial mouthwash use <sup>168</sup>. This was associated with a ~25% decrease in circulating nitrite levels. Both effects were rapidly reversed on cessation of the mouthwash.

## 1.1.4.3 Intimal hyperplasia

Vascular damage usually leads to an appropriate healing response. However, dysfunctional endothelial cells can cause an exaggerated healing response, leading to inappropriate remodelling and intimal hyperplasia (IH). This in turn leads to the development of plaques and flow-limiting disease <sup>169,170</sup>. Furthermore, there is evidence that this inappropriate healing response is precipitated by attenuated NO availability <sup>8,171,172</sup>.

In a murine model of vascular injury, restricting nitrate/nitrite intake intensified the damage. By contrast, supplementation with nitrite protected injured vasculature from an inappropriate healing response, and resulted in the regression of IH <sup>142</sup>. Although vascular injury was associated with amplified expression of XOR, the chronic inhibition of XOR worsened the vascular injury <sup>142</sup>. Furthermore, the protective effects of nitrite supplementation were lost, when nitrite was given in conjunction with the Mo-site XOR inhibitors, allopurinol and tungsten <sup>142</sup>.

#### 1.1.4.4 Peripheral artery disease

Peripheral artery disease (PAD) results from atheroma in the arterial system, leading to interruption of blood flow to the extremities. Using a murine model, Kevil's group demonstrated that intra-peritoneal (i.p.) nitrite administration during acute femoral artery ligation, had multiple beneficial effects, promoting endothelial cell proliferation, encouraging angiogenesis and arteriogenesis, enhancing vascular density, and re-establishing vascular flow into the ischemic limb <sup>138</sup>. Many of the effects were evident within 3 days following ligation. These effects were abrogated by the NO scavenger carboxy 2-phenyl-4,4,5,5,tetramethylimidazoline-1-oxyl-3-oxide (C-PTIO). No nitrite-induced changes occurred in the non-ischemic limb <sup>138</sup>. Using the same model in hypertensive mice, the group demonstrated that oral supplementation with nitrite in the drinking water for 2 weeks following ligation, also resulted in total restoration of blood flow in the ischemic limb, associated with a rise in cGMP levels <sup>148</sup>. These effects were prevented by XOR inhibition with allopurinol, suggesting a key role for nitrite-derived NO. In addition to producing similar beneficial effects in diabetic mice, post-ligation nitrite supplementation was also found to prevent tissue necrosis <sup>149</sup>. In humans with PAD, dietary nitrate supplementation (as a source of circulating nitrite) improved exercise time and time to exhaustion by ~18% and 17% respectively  $^{173}$ .

#### 1.1.4.5 Myocardial infarction

Myocardial infarction is a result of coronary occlusion interrupting blood flow, causing myocardial cell necrosis through ischemia. Ischemia leads to acidosis and ion imbalance within the cell. While reestablishment of flow is necessary to reverse this process and salvage tissue, the reintroduction of oxygen consequent to reperfusion causes increased production and release of ROS, which leads to inflammation and accelerated cell death <sup>174,175</sup>. The majority of experimental studies have demonstrated an important cardio-protective role for NO in ischemia reperfusion injury (IRI) <sup>32,176</sup>. Despite inorganic nitrite acting as a source of NO under ischemia and acidosis, nitrite was originally thought to be detrimental in IRI <sup>23</sup>. However, in 2004 a protective effect in IRI was demonstrated in the heart by Webb et al, whereby nitrite (10  $\mu$ M and 100  $\mu$ M) attenuated infarct size by ~63% in an ex-vivo model of IRI, in the Langendorff rat heart <sup>112</sup>. These protective effects were abolished by the NO scavenger C-PTIO, demonstrating the requirement for nitrite reduction to NO. Since then, nitrite has been shown to have protective effects in the setting of myocardial infarction <sup>137,139,152</sup> as well as other organs subjected to an ischemic insult and reperfusion injury <sup>137,177,178</sup>. For example, Duranski et al, showed that the *in*vivo administration of intra-ventricular nitrite in mice, prior to reperfusion, resulted in a ~67% reduction in infarct size <sup>137</sup>. This protective effect was also abolished with the NO scavenger C-PTIO, but was unaffected in eNOS knockout mice. This supports a role for nitrite-derived NO, as opposed to eNOS-derived NO.

Shiva et al, showed that the administration of nitrite to mice, 24 hours before an ischemic insult, either via the i.p. or oral route (via needle gavage), attenuated

infarct size ~33.9% and ~52.7% respectively. In addition, i.p. administration immediately before reperfusion reduced infarct size ~66% <sup>151</sup>. Also in a murine model, Bryan et al, demonstrated a protective effect of 7 days oral supplementation with nitrite (50 mg/L in the drinking water), reducing infarct size ~48% <sup>150</sup>. Nitrite supplementation was associated with increased tissue stores of nitrite and SNOs – suggesting a protective mechanism via s-nitrosylation, in addition to that conferred by nitrite-derived NO <sup>150</sup>. Importantly, dietary depletion of nitrate and nitrite had the opposite effects, increasing infarct size ~59% when compared to controls. Gonzalez et al, simulated a myocardial infarction with revascularization therapy in a canine model, whereby nitrite was given intravenously either during the last 60 min or last 5 min of a 2 hour ischemic insult, reducing infarct size by ~67% and ~48.5% respectively <sup>139</sup>.

A role for XOR-mediated nitrite reduction was demonstrated by Webb et al, via inhibition of NO production using allopurinol and (-)BOF-4272, in homogenised rat and human myocardium, the latter collected from patients undergoing mitral valve replacement surgery <sup>112</sup>. Baker et al, confirmed the functional significance of XOR in the rat Langendorff IRI model, whereby oxypurinol blocked the protective effect of nitrite, and also showed important roles for NADPH oxidase, and sarcolemmal and mitochondrial ATP-sensitive potassium (K<sub>ATP</sub>) channels in nitrite-mediated cardioprotection <sup>153</sup>. Several studies provide evidence for Mb. For example, Rassaf et al, highlighted a functional role for nitrite reduction by deoxyMb, diminishing myocardial oxygen consumption and cardiac contractility in the Langendorff rat heart <sup>88</sup>. Moreover, Hendgen-Cotta et al, demonstrated that the administration of intra-ventricular nitrite prior to reperfusion attenuated infarct size by ~61%, an effect that was abolished in Mb-deficient mice <sup>152</sup>.

Nicholson et al, recently reported surprising findings, whereby 4-weeks voluntary exercise in mice down-regulated myocardial Mb (via inhibition of calcineurin and NFAT signalling) attenuating myocardial nitrite reductase activity, and the beneficial effect of nitrite supplementation on myocardial IRI <sup>179</sup>. Overall, it is likely that myocardial nitrite reduction proceeds with variable relative contributions from XOR and Mb, depending on the conditions and the species.

While these studies were conducted in animal models, there is some evidence that this may translate to humans. For example, in an IRI model in the forearm of healthy volunteers, supplementation with dietary nitrate, as a source of nitrite, significantly attenuated IRI-induced endothelial dysfunction <sup>146,165</sup>. Using a similar IRI model in healthy volunteers, Ingram et al, demonstrated comparable protection when intravenous nitrite was administered prior to, but not during the ischemic event <sup>145</sup>. In patients with stable, but inducible myocardial ischemia, the intravenous administration of nitrite (1.5 µmol/min for 20 min) during a dobutamine stress echocardiographic study, resulted in a significant improvement in myocardial function in the ischemic territories, with no effect in the normally perfused areas <sup>145</sup>. Though, in a recently reported trial, which attempted to replicate the design of the Gonzalez et al study, administering 70 µmol of sodium nitrite to patients presenting with an acute ST elevation MI (as an i.v. infusion over 5 min prior to revascularization therapy) was found to be ineffective in mitigating the deleterious effects of IRI <sup>144</sup>. This may in part be related to the dose of nitrite used which resulted in only a small rise in circulating nitrite concentration to 1.4 µmol/L (in the Gonzalez et al study the rise in circulating nitrite was ~5 µmol/L). The results of a further trial in which

nitrite was administered as an intracoronary bolus prior to reperfusion are still awaited <sup>180</sup>.

## 1.1.4.6 Cardiac arrest

In a murine model of cardiac arrest, plasma heart and brain nitrite levels were found to be significantly depleted post-arrest <sup>140</sup>. Treatment with nitrite periarrest, partially restored these levels, improved cardiac function, reduced the incidence of arrhythmias and hypotension, and significantly enhanced left ventricular and right ventricular ejection fractions post-arrest <sup>140</sup>. This in turn translated into a significantly higher survival rate in the nitrite-treated group compared to the placebo arm. A study looking at the same model in humans is underway <sup>181</sup>.

## 1.1.5 Nitrite, Mitochondria and cardiovascular protection

It is now clear that nitrite mitigates the deleterious effects of several cardiovascular pathological processes. The most widely investigated of which is IRI, where nitrite has been shown to be beneficial in a number of mammalian models, over a wide dose range and a broad temporal window. Furthermore, the conversion of nitrite to NO is required to achieve most, but not all of its cytoprotective effects <sup>112,137,143,151</sup>.

While mitochondrial proteins act as nitrite reductases (as discussed in section 1.1.3.2.2), nitrite also modulates mitochondrial function <sup>40,151</sup> structure <sup>143</sup> and density <sup>182</sup>. Also, tissues with higher mitochondrial oxygen consumption demonstrate greater nitrite reductase activity, suggesting a further link <sup>61</sup>. Besides ATP generation, normal mitochondrial function includes redox signalling <sup>183</sup> and regulation of cell apoptosis <sup>184</sup>. However, these functions are also implicated in the progression of injury during ischemia and reperfusion <sup>185</sup>. During ischemia, mitochondria shift from fatty acid to glucose metabolism, a less efficient source of energy and ATP generation <sup>186</sup>. This anaerobic glycolysis results in decreased intracellular pH, mediated through the accumulation of H<sup>+</sup>, NADH and lactic acid <sup>187-189</sup>. The continuation of these disturbances through persistent hypoxia leads to the cessation of ATP production, depletion of high-energy phosphate stores and cell death. With oxygen influx on reperfusion, mitochondria revert to oxidative metabolism of fatty acids, reinitiating electron transfer and ATP synthesis <sup>187</sup>. However, this leads to excessive ROS production at complexes I and III <sup>190,191</sup>, with deleterious effects on mitochondrial and cellular proteins <sup>192,193</sup>. In particular

opening the mitochondrial membrane permeability transition pore (MPTP), which releases membrane-bound CytC into the cytoplasm, instigating cellular apoptosis <sup>184,194,195</sup>.

During ischemia, nitrite appears to confer cytoprotection via its reduction (e.g. by Mb) to NO, modulating mitochondrial function. For instance, NO binds binuclear centre of CcOx, inhibiting reversibly to the copper<sub>B</sub>/heme<sub>a3</sub> mitochondrial respiration by competing with oxygen <sup>196-198</sup>. This inhibition becomes more effective in hypoxia <sup>199</sup>, conserving oxygen (short-term hibernation) during ischemia. Furthermore, nitrite has also been shown to increase the efficiency of oxygen utilization by mitochondria. Larsen et al, found that, following supplementation with dietary nitrate (as a source of circulating nitrite) in humans, mitochondria displayed an improvement in oxidative phosphorylation efficiency (P/O ratio) through a reduction in the expression of ATP/ADP translocase limiting proton leak <sup>200</sup>. In essence ATP production became more efficient requiring less oxygen <sup>200</sup>. Although the mitochondria were harvested from the musculoskeletal system of healthy volunteers, it is likely that a similar process occurs in myocardial mitochondria. Therefore, such a reduction in oxygen requirements would confer partial protection of the myocardium during ischemia.

On reperfusion, nitrite has direct effects on complex I and CytC. S-nitrosation of complex I is known to confer cytoprotection in myocardial IRI <sup>201,202</sup>. Nitrite has been shown to reversibly s-nitrosate and inhibit complex I, attenuating ROS production, stabilising MPTP and inhibiting CytC release <sup>140,151</sup>. In addition, NO also prevents CytC's release via s-nitrosylation of its haeme moiety, maintaining it in a hexa-coordinated membrane-stable form <sup>203-208</sup>.

During normoxia, nitrite directly affects mitochondrial function, promoting mitochondrial fusion via protein kinase A (PKA) activation. This in turn inhibits dynamin-related protein 1 (Drp1) mediated mitochondrial fission <sup>143</sup>. Promotion of mitochondrial fusion and inhibition of fission is known to be cardioprotective during IRI <sup>209,210</sup>. Nitrite-mediated mitochondrial fusion resulted in an increase in the mitochondrial permeability potential, enhancing ROS production which activates AMP-activated protein kinase (AMPK) through oxidation and phosphorylation <sup>143</sup>, a process which has an established protective role during IRI <sup>211</sup>, and may form the basis for nitrite-mediated preconditioning. In addition, nitrite mediated AMPK phosphorylation has also been shown to mitigate smooth cell hyperproliferation in a murine model of carotid injury. This protective effect is caused by AMPK's activation of sirtuin-1, which in turn leads to the deacetylation of proliferator-activated receptor-y coactivator 1a (PGC1a), a key receptor in the regulation of mitochondrial biogenesis <sup>182</sup>. The promotion of mitochondrial biogenesis increases cellular mitochondria content contributing to cytoprotection. Moreover, AMPK activation has been implicated in protection in diabetes mellitus <sup>212</sup> and drug-induced cardiomyopathy <sup>213</sup> and may explain part of the mechanism of (nitrate-)-nitrite-mediated protection against doxorubicininduced cardiomyopathy, in addition to preservation of complex I activity, as demonstrated in the study by Zhu et al, <sup>214</sup>.

The above proposed mechanisms of exogenous nitrite-mediated preconditioning resemble those observed during ischemic pre-conditioning (IPC). This suggests that IPC may confer its protective effects through endogenous nitrite-mediated production. Indeed, IPC has been shown to elevate endogenous myocardial nitrite levels via up-regulation of iNOS <sup>215</sup>, and to

reversibly s-nitrosate and inhibit complex I <sup>201</sup>. Furthermore, the protection conferred through nitrite administration and IPC, have a dual temporal effect (termed acute and late) <sup>151</sup>, with a similar magnitude at peak protection <sup>143</sup>.

## 1.1.6 Alternative mechanisms of nitrite signalling

Nitrite may also indirectly mediate its effects through the production of SNOs <sup>216</sup>, nitro-fatty acids <sup>217</sup> or directly, without the need for an intermediate or for conversion to NO <sup>11,218</sup>.

## 1.1.6.1 S-nitrosothiols

S-nitrosothiols are formed through a process of s-nitrosation of cysteine, resulting in the addition of a nitroso group (RNO) to the sulphur atom <sup>216,219</sup>. Snitrosothiols can be formed chemically through the reaction of a thiol and nitrous acid <sup>219</sup>, the latter produced from nitrite as shown in Equation 1. Alternatively, generation of N<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub>, e.g. according to Equation 3, also nitrosates thiols (see Equation 13) <sup>219</sup>.

$$N_2O_3 + RS \rightarrow RSNO + NO_2^{-1}$$
(13)

In addition, NO (formed from nitrite reduction or disproportionation, as per Equation 4) may react directly with a thiol radical <sup>220</sup>. The rate of this reaction is of a magnitude similar to that between NO and other free radicals or haems <sup>216,220</sup>. S-nitrosothiols may also be formed via enzymatic catalysis leading to a direct reaction between NO and a thiol where the metallic constituent of the enzyme allows for the oxidation of the intermediate thionitroxyl radical (RSNOH<sup>•</sup>) <sup>216</sup>. However, many of the proposed enzymatic reactions are thought to be unlikely either due to unfavourable kinetics or due to the immediate production of nitrite in preference to the production of nitrosothiols in the presence of water <sup>221</sup>. A kinetically favourable reaction involves mitochondrial CytC and its production of GSNO. Although this enzyme is confined to the inter-membrane space of the organelle, and GSNO is too large a molecule to

cross the membrane, it has been shown that a reduction in the expression of CytC in cells attenuates the production of SNOs <sup>222</sup>. S-nitrosothiols are present in human plasma primarily as s-nitrosoproteins. Albumin's abundance and the availability of its free cysteine group to nitrogen oxides makes s-nitrosoalbumin the most plentiful form of s-nitrosoproteins in the circulation <sup>223</sup>. However the ingestion of nitrate acutely increases plasma levels of nitrate and nitrite, but not necessarily SNOs <sup>224</sup>. By contrast, supplementation with nitrite (via the i.p. or oral route in mice) results in acute SNO-formation under normoxic conditions, suggesting nitrite-mediated nitrosation of thiols, independent of NO formation <sup>11</sup>. S-nitrosothiols mediate their cardioprotective effects via the transnitrosation of many proteins, including mitochondrial complex I, as described in section 1.1.5.

## 1.1.6.2 Nitro-fatty acids

Other nitrite-derived products, such as peroxynitrite (ONOO<sup>-</sup>) lead to the nitration of unsaturated fatty acids. The endogenous production of these nitro-fatty acids is enhanced under conditions of hypoxia <sup>225</sup>. Nitro-fatty acids are found in the circulation in nanomolar to low micromolar concentrations <sup>226</sup>. In an *in vitro* model using an isolated Langendorff rat heart, IPC was found to promote the endogenous generation of nitro-fatty acids <sup>227</sup>. In an *in vivo* murine model, myocardial IRI was found to enhance fatty acid nitration in myocardial cells and mitochondria <sup>228</sup>. Furthermore, the administration of exogenous nitro-fatty acids 15 min prior to, or at reperfusion, had a significant protective effect leading to a reduction in infarct size by ~46% compared to control. This enhanced protection is probably mediated through increased expression of the antioxidant enzyme haem oxygenase-1 (HO-1), elevation of MicroRNA-499 (miRNA-499) levels, and abolition of the expression of p53 and Drp-1 <sup>229</sup>.

## 1.1.6.3 Direct nitrite signalling

In addition, nitrite at physiologically relevant levels has been shown to directly induce haem-nitrosylation (NO-haem) and s-nitrosation in mammalian tissues (with the exception of the brain and the aorta) without the requirement for nitrite reduction <sup>11</sup>. The increase in RSNO and NO-haem was dose-dependent and occurred despite NO-scavenging with C-PTIO. Furthermore, under the prevailing conditions of normal oxygen and pH, nitrite increased cGMP levels, attenuated CYP450 activity, up-regulated expression of heat shock 70 protein (Hsp70) and down-regulated expression of HO-1 <sup>11</sup>. Moreover, in a different study that also demonstrated nitrite-mediated dilatation of endothelium-intact vessels without the need for reduction to NO, the dilatory effects were constrained by the inhibition of cyclooxygenase (COX) <sup>218</sup> suggesting a role for the enzyme in direct nitrite signalling.

# 1.2 Comparison between inorganic and organic nitrate/nitrite

## 1.2.1 History

In current clinical practice, the term 'nitrate' refers mainly to organic nitrates, such as glyceryl trinitrate (GTN), with an emerging, but generally still rather limited, understanding of the potential relevance of inorganic/dietary nitrate. Other than as a useful sign of a urinary tract infection on urinalysis, 'nitrite' holds little relevance therapeutically: sodium nitrite (inorganic) is a seldom-used treatment for cyanide and hydrogen sulphide poisoning; whilst the organic nitrite amyl nitrite is a drug of abuse (poppers).

However, to view amyl nitrite solely in this light would be to do it a great disservice. Amyl nitrite was first used by Sir Thomas Lauder Brunton in 1867 in the treatment of angina, making organic nitrates the first class of synthetic medical drugs <sup>230,231</sup>. Indeed, this explains the predominance of organic nitrates, a position further consolidated in 1876 when glyceryl trinitrate (GTN), renamed from Nitro-glycerine to distance it from its origins in the manufacturing of explosives, was introduced by William Murrell into medical application for the treatment of angina <sup>231</sup>. It superseded amyl nitrite due to its easier delivery and longer duration of action. Since then organic nitrates have been used extensively in the treatment of numerous conditions ranging from heart failure to anal fissures <sup>232</sup>; and have continued to be used by physicians for over 150 years, despite major limitations such as tolerance and headaches.

Despite this predominance of organic nitrates, inorganic nitrate has a much longer history in the treatment of coronary artery disease (CAD), being used as

early as 700 AD by the Chinese <sup>233</sup>, although it was not until the period between the 14<sup>th</sup>-17<sup>th</sup> centuries until the therapeutic properties of inorganic nitrate and nitrite were recognised in the West <sup>13</sup>, and not until 1880 that the cardiovascular uses of inorganic nitrite were recognised <sup>233,234</sup>.

The first known use of inorganic nitrate was as a preservative to cure foods as a Calcium nitrate, also known as wall result of its antibacterial properties. saltpetre, was used in this capacity over 5000 years ago. Potassium nitrate (saltpetre) and sodium or potassium nitrite continue to be used to this day especially in the process of curing meats (now predominantly nitrite) and remain the most effective method to reduce bacterial growth and kill botulinum spores <sup>235</sup>. However, inorganic nitrate, added in the form of celery powder, continues to be used in the curing of organically produced meats, where the action of endogenous or artificially added bacteria eventually reduces it to nitrite <sup>236</sup>. The use of inorganic nitrate and nitrite continued until the early part of the 20<sup>th</sup> century being prescribed indiscriminately by physicians and in copious amounts, to treat not only CVD, but also other conditions such as epilepsy, lung disease and as diuretics to treat oedema<sup>13</sup>. This practice was discontinued when reports of nitrite toxicosis appeared. Concerns regarding the possible formation of potentially carcinogenic dimethylnitrosamine from sodium nitrite <sup>237,238</sup> and nitrate <sup>239</sup> led them to fall out of favour and their medicinal use had been limited to the treatment of cyanide and hydrogen sulphide poisoning, until very recently.

Richter and Mitchell, in 1880, acknowledged that amyl nitrite and inorganic nitrite may exert similar effects on the vasculature, an observation further extended by Atkinson in 1888<sup>240</sup>. In the remainder of this chapter comparisons

will be made between organic and inorganic nitrate/nitrite with regards to the similarities and differences in their chemical structures, bio-activation pathways, pharmacological activity and effects, and current/possible future therapeutic applications.

## 1.2.2 Chemistry

As one would expect, the differences and similarities in the biological effects of organic and inorganic nitrates/nitrites are closely related to their underlying chemical structure.

Inorganic nitrate (NO<sub>3</sub>) and nitrite (NO<sub>2</sub>) are salts of nitric acid and nitrous acid respectively. The nitrate and nitrite anions are bonded to a metal cation, commonly Na<sup>+</sup> or K<sup>+</sup> (Figure 1.1). They are water-soluble and occur naturally in the environment through the fixation of atmospheric nitrogen and oxygen <sup>14</sup>. Inorganic nitrate (and nitrite in trace amounts) thus produced then find their way into water and soil with inorganic nitrate taken up by plants, especially green leafy vegetables and beetroot <sup>13</sup>. In addition, nitrate and/or nitrite is added to cured meat as a preservative <sup>233,241</sup>. Ingestion of nitrate by humans, results in its reduction to nitrite largely via the entero-salivary circulation <sup>7,233</sup>. However, the bulk of circulating and tissue nitrate/nitrite in mammals is formed endogenously via the oxidation of the NO derived from the enzymatic degradation of Larginine by the NOS enzymes <sup>2,3,242</sup>. Endogenously produced NO is predominantly oxidised to nitrate via the actions of oxyhaemoglobin; however, about 20% is oxidised to nitrite via a reaction catalysed by ceruloplasmin<sup>243</sup>. Furthermore, nitrite can also be formed in mammalian tissue by the reduction of nitrate with xanthine oxidoreductase <sup>21</sup>.





Organic nitrates are synthetic compounds (see Table 1.6) produced by nitrooxylation, a reaction between nitric acid (HNO<sub>3</sub>) and an alcohol group (R-OH) where R- represents any organic residue (Equation 14).

$$R-OH + HNO_3 \rightarrow RONO_2 \tag{14}$$

This results in the formation of esters of nitric acid (RONO<sub>2</sub>); hence, organic nitrates are small non-polar hydrocarbon chains attached to a nitrooxy- radical (-ONO<sub>2</sub>), and it is this radical which imparts its biological effects. The only exceptions are amyl nitrite and ethyl nitrite which bear the nitro- radical (-ONO) functional group instead. Furthermore, the addition of aliphatic or aromatic groups of variable length and volume will further affect the lipophilic properties of the molecule <sup>244</sup>. The most commonly used medicinal organic nitrate is glyceryl trinitrate (GTN), however others include pentaerithrityl tetranitrate (PETN), isosorbide dinitrate (ISDN) and isosorbide mononitrate (ISMN) <sup>245</sup>, the structures are displayed in Table 1.7.



Table 1.7: Chemical structures of organic mono-, di-, tri- and tetra- nitrates/nitrites. (ISMN = isosorbide mononitrate, ISDN = isosorbide dinitrate, GTN = glyceryl trinitrate, PETN = pentaerithrityl tetranitrate, PETrin= pentaerythritol-trinitrate, ETN = erithrityl tetranitrate). *Drawn using ChemSketch software and adapted from*<sup>246</sup>

## **1.2.3 Pharmacokinetics**

The pharmacokinetic profiles of organic and inorganic nitrates/nitrites differ significantly. This difference was alluded to as early as 1928 by Bodo who noted that although both classes of compounds resulted in vasodilatation, the magnitude and duration of the effects were different for sodium nitrite and amyl nitrite, where the latter had a more pronounced but shorter lived effect <sup>247</sup>.

Many organic nitrates/nitrites, such as GTN, amyl nitrite and PETN have poor oral bioavailability as they undergo first pass metabolism. In the case of GTN up to 80 - 90% of the drug is metabolised by the liver. Hepatic glutathione reductase and glutathione-S-transferase progressively denature the drug yielding nitrate, nitrite and the other by-products, such as glyceryl-1,3-dinitrate which is inactive; this is in contrast to it's metabolism in the vasculature which yields the active by-product glyceryl-1,2-dinitrate  $^{248}$ . However, the high lipophilicity of organic nitrates allows for other routes of administration such as buccal, sublingual or trans-dermal  $^{249}$ . Other organic nitrates such as ISMN, ISDN and nicorandil have better oral bioavailability profiles with 0%, 50% and 25% of the drug being metabolised in the liver respectively  $^{250-252}$ . Once introduced into the blood stream, levels quickly rise which account for the rapid onset of action (1 - 3 min); however, they are also rapidly cleared from the plasma, which in turn gives them a rapid offset (15 - 30 min)  $^{253}$ .

Inorganic nitrate and nitrite are hydrophilic salts which do not undergo first pass metabolism by the liver and so can be readily administered orally. Ingested inorganic nitrate is readily absorbed across the upper gastrointestinal tract; ~75% is excreted by the kidneys, with trace amounts being secreted by sweat gland and ~25% concentrated in the salivary glands <sup>6,7,14,254</sup>. Upon secretion

into the oral cavity, the nitrate in the saliva is reduced to nitrite by the action of commensal bacteria found on the back of the tongue <sup>18</sup>. The swallowed nitrite, under the influence of the acidic conditions in the stomach, becomes protonated to nitrous acid (see Equation 1). In turn, a proportion of the nitrous acid decomposes to produce NO and other derivatives (see Equations 2-4) <sup>19,20,255</sup>. This reaction is further enhanced by low pH, ascorbate and polyphenols <sup>256,257</sup>. After the ingestion of nitrate, either in its dietary or medicinal form, there is a sharp rise in the salivary, plasma and urinary levels of nitrate and nitrite <sup>7</sup>. In the plasma the levels of nitrate rise within 30 min and peak at 3 hours and are sustained for up to 24 hours; in contrast the levels of nitrite rise more gradually to a significant level by 1 - 1.5 hours and plateau at ~2.5 hours and remain significantly elevated for up to 6 hours <sup>165</sup>. If inorganic nitrite is ingested orally, its bioavailability is around 95-98% <sup>258</sup>.

In addition, the interaction of inorganic nitrite with alcohol under acidic conditions leads to the production of the organic nitrite ethyl nitrite. These conditions can be replicated *in vivo* when tissue nitrite interacts with ingested alcohol (red wine or distilled spirits) in the stomach <sup>259</sup>. The quantities of ethyl nitrite produced are governed by the amount of nitrite in the saliva available for this reaction in the gut, the concentration of alcohol and the stomach acidity, the latter being more important. Interestingly the vasoactive effects of ethyl nitrite (which are mediated through NO generation) were found to be more potent than those of nitrite itself <sup>259</sup>.

## 1.2.4 Metabolism and bioactivation

The biological effects of organic and inorganic nitrates are predominantly a result of their NO donor capacity. Both organic nitrates/nitrites and inorganic nitrate are pro-drugs requiring conversion to their active metabolites (although nitrite as described in section 1.1.6.3 has been shown to posses direct signalling capabilities)<sup>11,218</sup>. The mechanisms by which organic nitrates are activated are not fully understood. However they are divided into two subsets those with high potency and 3 or more nitrate groups (GTN, PETriN and PETN) and those with low potency and 1 or 2 nitrate groups (ISDN and ISMN). Both subsets are thought to be activated via the CYP450 system leading to direct NO release <sup>260,261</sup>. However, high potency nitrates at low concentrations are also activated by mitochondrial aldehyde dehydrogenase (ALDH-2) enzyme <sup>262</sup>. Other mechanisms of activation have been suggested, these include xanthine oxidase, haemoglobin, glutathione-S-transferase and glutathione dependent reductases <sup>263,264</sup>. Recently, it has been demonstrated that GTN mediates some of its effects directly through the oxidation of protein kinase G1 $\alpha$  (PKG1 $\alpha$ ) <sup>265</sup>.

In contrast, inorganic nitrate is metabolised via the Nitrate-Nitrite-NO activation pathway. Nitrite present in the blood stream is reduced directly to NO, a process which is enhanced in hypoxic and acidic conditions, by a number of possible mechanisms, which include haem-associated globins <sup>28,44,68,97</sup>, molybdenum metallo-enzymes <sup>33,112,115,266</sup>, mitochondrial proteins <sup>47,48,50</sup>, cytochrome P450 <sup>61,134</sup>, NOS enzymes<sup>65,132</sup>, carbonic anhydrase <sup>63</sup>, ALDH-2 <sup>267</sup>, protons <sup>19</sup>, ascorbate <sup>256</sup> and polyphenols <sup>257</sup>. Therefore, differences in the modes and rates of activation of organic nitrates/nitrites and inorganic nitrate/nitrite are the predominant determinants of their potency as vasodilators.

## 1.2.5 Structure – Activity relationship

The pharmacophore (the component of the molecule which elicits the pharmacological effects) in organic nitrates is the -ONO<sub>2</sub> group <sup>244</sup>. The prefix mono-, di-, tri-, or tetra- describes the number of ONO<sub>2</sub> groups present in the molecule; recently it has been suggested that the greater the number of ONO<sub>2</sub> groups, the greater the potency of the drug <sup>268</sup>. The only exception is PETN, which despite possessing four -ONO<sub>2</sub> groups and demonstrating the highest potency in an in vitro model, displays poor clinical potency <sup>269</sup>. This is thought to be related to the poor systemic bioavailability profile of its active metabolites PEmonoN, PEdiN and PEtriN <sup>269,270</sup>. In addition, it is suggested that the potency of an organic nitrate is also dependant on its lipophilicity, which is in turn governed by the structure of the organic residue (R-); this is usually an alkyl- or an aryl- group; however, amino alkyl- groups have also been described (NH<sub>2</sub>-(CH<sub>2</sub>)<sub>n</sub>-ONO<sub>2</sub>) <sup>245,246</sup>.

Furthermore, the stereochemistry of the organic nitrate molecule influences its potency, as nitrates with nitrooxy-groups in the endo position are less potent than those with the nitrooxy-group in the exo position (see Figure 1.2 A & B), as the latter position makes the -ONO<sub>2</sub> group more available for bioactivation (Figure 1.2) <sup>245</sup>. However, the duration of action of nitrates with nitrooxy-groups in the exo position is shorter due to greater systemic and metabolic clearance <sup>271</sup>. Thus of the dinitrates, ISDN is used clinically and has intermediate potency (one exo and one endo nitrooxy-group). ISDN is metabolised to two active mononitrates: 5-ISMN (endo nitrooxy-group) and 2-ISMN (exo nitrooxy-group) (Figure 1.2 C). Whilst 5-ISMN is used therapeutically, given the endo nitrooxy-group it would appear to be less potent than 2-ISMN; however, other factors

such as the position of the OH- group aid denitration; in addition, 5-ISMN has a lower plasma clearance and a longer half-life of ~5 hours, compared to ~2.5 hours with 2-ISMN, and thus has a longer duration of action.

The presence of other functional groups in the molecule will further modify their effects, for example nicorandil's  $K^+$  channel opening action is thought to enhance vasodilatation, on the other hand, sinitrodil has improved antianginal action with diminished vasorelaxant activity <sup>244,272</sup>.

Considerations of structure-activity relationships are not relevant to inorganic nitrate/nitrite, given their existence as simple anions in the circulation (as seen in Figure 1.1).



EXO

R<sup>1</sup> and R<sup>2</sup> in exo positions





ENDO

 $\ensuremath{\mathsf{R}}^3$  and  $\ensuremath{\mathsf{R}}^4$  in endo positions

В



Figure 1.2: ENDO and EXO nitrooxy-group positions. (A) An example of the ENDO and EXO positions using dinitrates; (B) Effect of ENDO and EXO nitrooxy-group positions on relative potencies of dinitrates (isoiodide dinitrate (IIDN), isosorbide dinitrate (ISDN) and isomannide dinitrate (IMDN)); (C) Metabolism of ISDN to its two active metabolites: 5-ISMN (ENDO) which the form administered therapeutically, and 2-ISMN (EXO). (*Drawn using ChemSketch software and adapted from*<sup>271</sup>)
### **1.2.6 Pharmacodynamics**

The most important and well established effects of organic nitrates/nitrites are venodilatation and vasodilatation. At low dose, organic nitrates induce peripheral venodilatation, redistributing blood flow from the cardio-pulmonary circulation to the mesenteric and splanchnic vasculature <sup>261</sup>. This leads to a fall in pulmonary artery and left ventricular end diastolic pressures and thus a reduction in the preload. At high dose they also induce arterial and arteriolar dilatation, reducing after-load <sup>261</sup>. This effect on preload and after-load, which leads to a reduction in the heart's oxygen demand, coupled with the coronary dilatation, leading to enhanced oxygen supply, accounts for therapeutic actions of organic nitrates in CAD, angina and heart failure. In addition, organic nitrates possess anti-thrombotic and anti-platelet effects which may enhance their therapeutic effects in CAD <sup>273</sup>.

In marked contrast to the long-established recognition of the profound vascular effects of organic nitrates, as recently as a decade ago inorganic nitrite was thought to be inert in the vasculature at physiological or near-physiological concentrations, being nothing more than a metabolite and biomarker of endogenous NO production by NOS enzymes <sup>5</sup>. Whilst it had been demonstrated in 1995 that nitrite could be converted to NO in tissues such as the heart under hypoxic/ischemic conditions <sup>23</sup>, with what appeared to be damaging effects, this was thought to have limited relevance under more normal physiological conditions. It was believed that the effects of inorganic nitrite were only mediated at markedly elevated/toxic concentrations, which were well recognised to result in vasodilatation/hypotension and vascular collapse.

However, following the demonstration of an AV gradient of nitrite by Gladwin et al, <sup>84</sup> suggesting consumption of nitrite across the microcirculation, and relaxation of rat aorta under acidic conditions by Modin et al, <sup>27</sup> Cosby et al, demonstrated that the intra-brachial infusion of near-physiological concentrations of nitrite resulted in vasodilatation of forearm resistance vessels <sup>28</sup>. Since then it has become evident that nitrite has a role as an important reservoir of NO in the vasculature. The associated formation of iron-nitrosylated haemoglobin suggested that the effects were due to the reduction of nitrite to NO and that deoxyhaemoglobin was involved in this process supporting the reduction of nitrite to NO in the small resistance arterioles, particularly of muscular vascular beds, where oxygen extraction from the circulation to the tissues is most marked. Here, the oxygen saturation of haemoglobin approaches the  $P_{50}$ , the oxygen concentration at which half the haem is saturated with oxygen. This represents an optimum balance point between the greater reductive potential of haem in the R (oxy) state tetramer and the number of unligated deoxyhaem sites necessary for nitrite binding, which are more plentiful in the T state tetramer. Thus, this results in near-maximal conversion rates of nitrite to NO and hence vasodilatation <sup>61,68,75,76</sup>.

Thus in addition to vasodilatation, the enhanced reduction of nitrite to NO in conditions of hypoxia and low pH supports its important role in hypoxic signalling, and cytoprotection in IRI. This role has been supported further by the elegant demonstration that nitrite has a more marked dilatory effect in veins than resistance vessels, where the oxygen content is lower, highlighting nitrite's role in oxygen sensing <sup>29</sup>. Several 'enzymes' that catalyse reduction of nitrite to

NO under hypoxic and or acidotic conditions have been described (see table 1.1).

The NO produced by the reduction of nitrite activates soluble guanylate cyclase (sGC), an intracellular receptor and transducer that potentiates the conversion of GTP to cGMP <sup>274,275</sup>. For many years it was assumed that the activity of nitrite on the vasculature was solely mediated through its reduction to NO and that nitrite has no activity of its own. Recently, however, it has been suggested that nitrite possesses vasodilator effects independent of those mediated by NO, or of known nitrite reductases <sup>11,218,276</sup>. Besides reduction to NO, nitrite undergoes other reactions leading to nitrosylation of proteins <sup>9,11</sup>, and fatty acids <sup>225,227,228</sup> leading to modification their activities. (See section 1.1.6)

Table 1.8. Summarises and compares the pharmacokinetic properties of organic and inorganic nitrates / nitrites.

	Organic Nitrates / Nitrites	Inorganic Nitrate / Nitrite
Absorption	<ul> <li>Readily absorbed via buccal, sublingual, trans- dermal, rectal, routes <sup>249</sup>; also via inhalation <sup>277</sup></li> <li>Variable oral bioavailability due to variable rate of hepatic first pass metabolism <sup>248,253</sup></li> <li>Organic nitrates with poor bioavailability tend to be more potent <sup>248</sup></li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Readily absorbed across the upper GI tract <sup>254</sup>; also via inhalation <sup>278,279</sup></li> <li>Do not undergo first pass metabolism <sup>14</sup></li> </ul>
Distribution	<ul> <li>Widely distributed in the body via the circulation</li> <li>Blood levels rise rapidly with onset of action within 1 – 3 min<sup>253</sup></li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Widely distributed in the body via the circulation</li> <li>25% of absorbed nitrate is concentrated in the salivary glands<sup>254</sup></li> <li>Following ingestion there is a sharp rise in salivary, plasma and urinary levels of nitrate and subsequently nitrite</li> <li>Serum nitrite levels start to rise at about 1 hour and peak at about 3 hours<sup>165,255</sup></li> </ul>
Metabolism	<ul> <li>Rapidly metabolised by various enzymes leading to rapid offset within 15 – 30 min <sup>253</sup></li> <li>Cytochrome P450 system: low potency nitrate &amp; high doses of high potency nitrates <sup>260,261</sup></li> <li>ALDH-2: low doses of high potency nitrates <sup>262</sup></li> <li>Also: haemoglobin, xanthine oxidase, glutathione -S-transferase, and glutathione dependant reductase <sup>248,260,261</sup></li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Via the Nitrate – Nitrite – NO pathway:</li> <li>Enterosalivary circulation: nitrate reductase activity of bacteria on tongue generates nitrite:</li> <li>Nitrite is metabolised to NO in the stomach and circulation</li> <li>Circulation: haemoglobin, myoglobin, xanthine oxidase, eNOS, Aldehyde oxidase, ALDH2, carbonic anhydrase, ascorbate, polyphenols <sup>28,68,115</sup></li> </ul>
Excretion	<ul> <li>Renal failure does not markedly influence kinetics of ISDN <sup>280</sup></li> </ul>	<ul> <li>75% of absorbed nitrate is excreted by the kidney <sup>254</sup></li> </ul>

Table 1.8: A comparison of the pharmacokinetic properties of organic and inorganic nitrates / nitrites.

### **1.2.7 Adverse effects**

Although organic nitrates are potent vasorelaxant drugs, their untoward effects continue to limit their clinical application. Adverse reactions linked to organic nitrates fall into two categories: acute adverse effects associated with their vasodilator effect such hypotension, dizziness, nausea and headache; and adverse effects resulting from chronic administration such as nitrate tolerance, increased oxidative stress and endothelial dysfunction <sup>248,281</sup>. The mechanism accounting for nitrate tolerance is a complex phenomenon that is not fully understood. Its hallmark is the attenuated pharmacological effects of the drug with chronic administration. Chronic use may also lead to endothelial dysfunction and the development of vascular tolerance to other endotheliumdependant vasodilators. Furthermore endothelial dysfunction triggers the production of ROS, which in turn further aggravates the tolerance <sup>248</sup>. It has been demonstrated that the phenomenon of tolerance is consistent throughout most organic nitrates; the exceptions are PETN, amino-alkyl nitrates and nicorandil. Bioactivation of the latter two drugs is not dependent on the ALDH-2 enzyme, which may explain this observation <sup>246,260</sup>.

Recent evidence has emerged suggesting the important role mitochondrial ALDH-2 plays in the development of tolerance. It is thought that ROS formation following GTN bioactivation by ALDH-2 cause oxidisation of the thiol groups, which form the active sites of the enzyme, thus leading to irreversible inhibition of ALDH-2 which in turn decreases the bioactivation of GTN. However, it is not fully clear if oxidation is the only process which can be implicated or if other metabolites may also contribute to the inactivation of ALDH-2 <sup>248,262</sup>.

Although inorganic nitrate/nitrite does not appear to exhibit the phenomenon of tolerance <sup>282</sup>, other adverse effects, such as methaemoglobinemia (with high doses; also an adverse effect of organic nitrates), and a possible carcinogenenic effect have limited their use <sup>13</sup>. Cases of methaemoglobinemia in infants after exposure to high levels of nitrate in drinking water were first reported in the 1940's <sup>283</sup>. As a consequence, concerns about the potential adverse effects of nitrate in water provoked the need for further regulatory measures aimed at limiting nitrate levels to 45 mg/L as the maximum allowed content <sup>14</sup>. Methaemoglobinemia, also known as "Blue Baby Syndrome", usually occurs in infants under six months of age as the result of nitrate intoxication from vegetables and drinking water. After nitrate reduction to nitrite, the ferrous ion in oxyhaemoglobin is oxidized to the ferric ion; this deprives haemoglobin of its oxygen binding ability. The increase of methaemoglobin in blood leads to a reduction in the oxygen supply to the tissues. This becomes physiologically significant when methaemoglobin exceeds 5-10%, and symptoms such as cyanosis, tachypnoea, irritability, cardiovascular problems and altered mental status may occur <sup>284</sup>. The susceptibility of infants to this phenomenon is thought to be caused by their higher gastric pH allowing for bacterial colonisation and thus enhancing nitrate reduction to nitrite; the higher circulating levels of foetal haemoglobin which is more readily oxidized to methaemoglobin; and the reduced levels of the enzyme methaemoglobin reductase hindering the reduction of methaemoglobin back to oxyhaemoglobin<sup>283,285,286</sup>.

Concerns regarding the carcinogenicity of inorganic nitrate/nitrite stem from observations and studies performed in animals. The unexpected formation of the carcinogenic nitrosamine, dimethylnitrosamine in ruminants from their feed

of herring preserved with sodium nitrite was discovered during an outbreak of severe liver disease in 1961 and 1962 in Norway <sup>237</sup>. Dimethylnitrosamine had previously been demonstrated to disrupt nucleic acids in the rat and cause liver tumours <sup>287</sup> and as it could be formed *in vitro* from secondary amines and nitrite mixing together in the acidic conditions of human gastric juices <sup>288</sup> concerns that ingestion of high levels of nitrite could have similar effects in humans seemed well founded.

In addition to acidification of nitrite in the human stomach results in the formation of two potent nitrosating agents: nitrous acid, HNO<sub>2</sub> and dinitrogen trioxide, N<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub> (Equations 1-4), which react with secondary amines in the diet producing N-nitrosamines. However whilst N-nitroso compounds were shown to be carcinogenic in animals <sup>289-291</sup>, chronic feeding of nitrite to rats, even when diethylamine was given at the same time, did not induce tumours <sup>292</sup>. Subsequently, dietary nitrate was also proposed as a potential source of Nnitrosoamines due to its conversion to nitrite in the entero-salivary circulation 239,293 Although numerous studies have been conducted implicating nitrate/nitrite in the development of cancer in humans <sup>294-296</sup> many other studies have failed to confirm this and the evidence remains equivocal <sup>297-299</sup>. In view of this contradictory data, the Joint FAO/WHO Expert Committee on Food reviewed all the available evidence, but failed to establish a definite link between nitrate intake and risk of developing cancer <sup>299,300</sup>. Furthermore, The World Cancer Research Fund/American Institute of Cancer Research found no evidence linking ingestion of vegetables which are known to be high in nitrate with the development of cancer <sup>301</sup>.

However, there may be exceptions to this in some patient subgroups. Patients with Barrett's oesophagus have been shown to have increased nitrosation at the gastro-oesophageal junction, an area highly associated with the development of adenocarcinoma <sup>302</sup>. Furthermore there is an observed association between high nitrate (but not nitrite) intake with an increased risk of thyroid cancer <sup>303,304</sup>. This in turn is thought to be related to the fact that the ion channel responsible for the transport of nitrate in the salivary gland is also responsible for the transport of iodide <sup>305</sup>. This may also explain why the ingestion of high levels of inorganic nitrate competes with the uptake of iodine and may lead to thyroid hypertrophy and dysfunction <sup>306</sup>. However, whether nitrate is causally associated with the development of thyroid cancer, or any other type of cancer, remains to be established. This is an area that has recently been comprehensively reviewed by Milkowski et al, and highlights the problems of interpreting associations between dietary factors and disease from epidemiological studies (such as weak associations, residual confounding etc.) and advises extreme caution <sup>307</sup>. Given the potential large benefits on cardiovascular health, these concerns should not stall progress, but need to be studied in large long-term prospective studies.

# 1.2.8 Therapeutic applications in cardiovascular disease

While inorganic nitrite/nitrate has numerous beneficial effects, special consideration will be given to its therapeutic application CVD as this allows for a direct comparison with organic nitrates (see tables 1.9 & 1.10).

Organic nitrates have been used in the treatment of CVD since their introduction in the mid 1800's and continue to be used to this day. In current clinical practice, short-acting organic nitrates are primarily indicated in the symptomatic treatment of MI and angina pectoris due to their rapid onset of action when administered sublingually. When used in long-term prevention of angina pectoris a washout interval of 10 hours a day is recommended in order to avoid tolerance. Furthermore, the development of tolerance and endothelial dysfunction due to the continued administration of GTN, usually for more than 24 hours, may lead to an increased risk of re-infarction <sup>249</sup>. In addition organic nitrates are also indicated for the treatment of acute cardiac heart failure and in hypertensive urgencies and emergencies *per se* and when associated with an aortic dissection.

Despite a decline in the incidence of mortality from CVD it remains the leading cause of death worldwide. Furthermore it accounts for 48% of the total mortality rates in Europe <sup>308-310</sup>. Although the development of CVD is governed by many factors, the most influential modifiable life style factors include smoking, obesity, lack of exercise and poor diet <sup>311</sup>. In the Dietary Approach to Stop Hypertension (DASH) study the supplementation of dietary intake with fruit and vegetables for 3 weeks resulted in a reduction in both systolic and diastolic BP <sup>312</sup>.

Furthermore it has been suggested by retrospective studies that a diet rich in fruits and vegetables can improve the outcomes of CVDs <sup>313-315</sup>. Originally these effects were attributed to the vitamin and antioxidant content of fruits and vegetables <sup>316</sup>, however the strongest associations were found with diets rich in green leafy vegetables and therefore inorganic nitrate (found in high concentrations in these vegetables) may account for these effects <sup>317</sup>. Indeed, several effects of inorganic nitrate/nitrite that would likely be beneficial in terms of CVD outcomes have been reported. These include vasodilatation <sup>28</sup>, cytoprotection against tissue IRI <sup>112,139</sup>, inhibition of platelet aggregation <sup>146</sup>, regression of intimal hyperplasia <sup>142</sup>, improvement in peripheral artery disease <sup>138,173</sup>, blood pressure reduction <sup>146</sup>, and reduction in oxygen cost during exercise <sup>318</sup>. Furthermore, the role of NO in vascular homeostasis in general is well established and an attenuation in its production or bioavailability is implicated in many of the cardiovascular disorders <sup>135,136,319</sup> and thus the provision of an alternative source of NO from nitrate/nitrite is likely to be of long term benefit.

	Organic Nitrates / Nitrites	Inorganic Nitrates / Nitrites
Endothelial Dysfunction	<ul> <li>Short duration treatment has positive impact on endothelial function <sup>320</sup></li> <li>Long duration treatment leads to tolerance and ED <sup>320</sup></li> <li>Enhances ATP release from RBC <sup>321,322</sup></li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Has a positive impact on endothelial function regardless of duration of supplementation 141,158</li> <li>More effective at enhancing ATP release from RBC especially during hypoxia <sup>321-323</sup></li> </ul>
Pulmonary Hypertension	<ul> <li>Leads to a reduction in PAP <sup>324</sup></li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Leads to a reduction in PAP <sup>325</sup></li> <li>Effects more pronounced when inhaled <sup>326</sup></li> </ul>
Myocardial Infarction	<ul> <li>Has a myocardial protective effect if given and discontinued at a specific window of time prior to ischemic injury <sup>327</sup></li> <li>Has a myocardial destructive effect if tolerance develops and is given throughout the ischemic event <sup>328</sup></li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Has a myocardial protective effect in I/R injury model <sup>112</sup></li> <li>Improves angiogenesis <sup>138</sup></li> <li>May improve outcomes in cardiac arrest <sup>140</sup></li> </ul>
Platelet Function	<ul> <li>Inhibits platelet aggregation <sup>329</sup></li> <li>Anti-platelet effect varies between different nitrates <sup>329</sup></li> <li>Is dependent on xanthine oxidoreductase <sup>330</sup></li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Inhibits platelet aggregation <sup>146,331</sup></li> <li>Effects are likely to be mediated by nitrite-NO <sup>146</sup></li> </ul>

Table 1.9: Comparing and contrasting the therapeutic effects of inorganic and organic nitrates/ nitrites in animal and preclinical models.

	Organic Nitrates / Nitrites	Inorganic Nitrates / Nitrites
Endothelial Dysfunction	• Have a negative impact on endothelial function through the production of ROS 332	Has a positive impact on endothelial function regardless of duration of supplementation 146,165
Blood Pressure	<ul> <li>Leads to a fall in systemic BP</li> <li>Rapid in onset (around 15 – 30) 247,253</li> <li>Limited by the development of tolerance which ameliorates its BP lowering effects 248,281</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Leads to a fall in systemic BP <sup>146,162</sup></li> <li>Nitrate - Slow in onset (around 3 hours)</li> <li>Effects more sustained with no evidence of tolerance <sup>162,165</sup></li> <li>Dose dependent <sup>165</sup></li> </ul>
Pulmonary Hypertension	<ul> <li>Leads to a reduction in PAP when inhaled <sup>277</sup></li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Leads to a reduction in PAP when inhaled 279</li> </ul>
Platelet Function	• Inhibits platelet aggregation with no evidence of attenuation of this effect with chronic administration <sup>333</sup>	<ul> <li>Inhibits platelet aggregation <sup>146,331</sup></li> </ul>
Other therapeutics	<ul> <li>Treatment of acute pulmonary oedema</li> <li>Treatment of Angina</li> <li>Treatment of anal fissures</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Antimicrobial effects in different parts of the GI tract <sup>334,335</sup></li> <li>Enhancement of gastric blood flow and mucosal healing<sup>336,337</sup></li> <li>Improve exercise capacity<sup>318</sup></li> </ul>

Table 1.10: Comparing and contrasting the therapeutic effects of inorganic and organic nitrates/ nitrites in humans.

#### **1.2.8.1 Endothelial function and vasodilatation**

Endothelial function is related to the activity of endothelial NOS to generate NO (endothelium derived relaxing factor (EDRF)) <sup>338,339</sup>, NO bioavailability and sGC signalling <sup>319,340</sup>. An impairment in any of these pathways leads to endothelial dysfunction, which has been recognized as a major precursor of CVD <sup>341,342</sup>.

Although a short duration of treatment with GTN may have a positive impact on endothelial function, prolonged treatment has a negative impact by attenuating eNOS activity <sup>320</sup> and inducing the production of ROS <sup>343</sup>. It has also been suggested that tolerance to GTN is caused by down regulation of mitochondrial ALDH-2 providing another source of ROS <sup>344</sup>.

In contrast, studies in mice with endothelial dysfunction, induced through a high cholesterol diet, demonstrated that inorganic nitrite supplementation had a positive impact on arteriolar endothelial function <sup>158</sup>; In addition, nitrite treatment lead to the reversal of age-related endothelial dysfunction in another mouse model <sup>141</sup>. In humans, similar effects were suggested when the ingestion of beetroot juice, or potassium nitrate lead to the prevention of IRI induced endothelial dysfunction as measured by flow mediated dilatation (FMD)<sup>145,146,165</sup>. In addition to enhancing endothelium dependent dilatation, it is worth considering that inorganic nitrite might enhance endothelium-independent dilatation by enhancing NO bioavailability, as has been demonstrated for other substances with anti-inflammatory effects <sup>345</sup>.

An alternative mechanism for the activation of eNOS is via the release of ATP from erythrocytes <sup>321</sup>. The release of erythrocyte derived ATP is enhanced by both GTN and inorganic nitrite <sup>322</sup>. However, nitrite has a greater effect which becomes more pronounced during hypoxia <sup>323</sup>.

#### 1.2.8.2 Blood Pressure

Studies undertaken in healthy volunteers demonstrated a significant reduction in BP following the ingestion of inorganic nitrate <sup>146,162,165</sup>. Ingestion of nitraterich beetroot juice leads to blood pressure reduction that was maximal at around 2.5 – 3 hours; this is consistent with the peak nitrite plasma levels. In addition, when the entero-salivary circuit was interrupted, by spitting or by antibacterial mouthwash, there was no significant rise in plasma nitrite levels and the blood pressure lowering effects were abolished, providing further evidence that these effects were a result of the increase in circulating nitrite levels <sup>146,346</sup>. Once in the circulation inorganic nitrate is estimated to have a halflife between 5 - 8 hours, a result of its active reabsorption in the proximal renal tubule <sup>347</sup>. The half-life of an oral dose of nitrite on the other hand has been demonstrated to be around 110 seconds <sup>348</sup>. In addition nitrates BP lowering effects of nitrate were dose-dependent <sup>165</sup>. Although these studies were conducted in healthy volunteers these effects were also replicated in patients with hypertension <sup>116</sup>.

In a rat model of hypertension, induced through a unilateral nephrectomy and a chronic high salt diet, intervention with high dose nitrate resulted in a reduction in BP which was greater in magnitude than that observed in normotensive rats. In addition this effect was maintained for the 8 week duration of the study indicating the lack of any tolerance <sup>349</sup>. Furthermore, the rats treated with nitrate supplementation demonstrated a reduction in renal hypertrophy, fibrosis and injury leading to the mitigation of protein urea <sup>349</sup>. These effects of reduced hypertrophy and fibrosis were not exclusive to renal tissue but were also observed in the myocardium, albeit to a lesser extent. The protective effects on

cardiac and renal remodelling evoked by nitrate supplementation are likely to be due to the reduction in oxidative stress rather that the reduction in BP *per se*<sup>349</sup>. Also, sodium nitrite has been shown to have antioxidant effects: supplementing the drinking water for 4 weeks in two-kidney one-clip (2K1C) hypertensive rats with sodium nitrite resulted in a dose dependent decrease in BP associated with an inhibition of NADPH oxidase activity <sup>161</sup>. While organic nitrates may be effective in lowering BP, and are used, for example, in the management of acute hypertensive emergencies, the effect is often variable, and longer term use is limited by the rapid development of tolerance.

#### 1.2.8.3 Pulmonary hypertension

Both organic nitrates and inorganic nitrite have been shown to affect pulmonary arterial pressure (PAP). In studies on anesthetised dogs, intravenous GTN was found to have no effect on PAP, though inhaled GTN lead to a reduction in PAP <sup>350</sup>. However, a more recent study in the same animal model using higher doses of intravenous GTN found that it decreased PAP <sup>324</sup>. The use of inhaled GTN in humans also resulted in a reduction in PAP <sup>277,351</sup>. It should be noted that in all these studies the GTN was administered for long enough for the effects of tolerance to become evident.

Dietary nitrate supplementation in a mouse model improved PAP in a mouse model of the disease <sup>352</sup>. A study in sheep has demonstrated that inhaled inorganic nitrite also leads to dilatation in pulmonary vascular beds ameliorating pulmonary hypertension <sup>326</sup>. And in a canine model of pulmonary embolus the administration of intravenous nitrite had similar effects on PAP <sup>325</sup>. The use of inorganic nitrite in human studies resulted in vasodilatation in the pulmonary vasculature leading to reduction in PAP <sup>278,279</sup>.

#### **1.2.8.4 Myocardial Infarction**

A key determinant of post MI mortality and morbidity is the degree of left ventricular systolic dysfunction, which is in turn directly determined by the infarct size <sup>353</sup>. Besides reperfusion therapies, there are two strategies that could potentially reduce infarct size. The first is preconditioning, either ischemia-induced or pharmacological; first described in 1986, IPC describes the protection acquired by tissue from the effects of a prolonged ischemic event, when the same tissue is subjected to non sustained periods of ischemia <sup>354</sup>. In addition, protection can be afforded if the repeated ischemic insult occurs in a different organ, the phenomenon of remote IPC <sup>355</sup>. The second strategy involves the attenuation of further cell death and apoptosis incurred following the reestablishment of coronary perfusion (IRI) a phenomenon known as post conditioning <sup>356</sup>.

Nitric oxide has been demonstrated to play an important role in IPC <sup>357-359</sup>. GTN was used as a NO donor in this disease model in animals and was found to impart a significant degree of myocardial protection <sup>327</sup>. In this rabbit model, a 60 min intravenous infusion of GTN was discontinued in different groups at different time points (1, 24, 72 and 96 hours) prior to the onset of the ischemic insult. There was no group in which GTN treatment was continued throughout the ischemic insult as it was felt that this would represent direct cardio-protection. A myocardial protective effect in the 1 hour and 96 hour groups was comparable to that in the group treated with conventional IPC. The protective effect in the 24 and 72 hour groups was greater than the control. <sup>327</sup>.

However, in a different study, conducted in a rat model, the continuous delivery of GTN throughout the ischemic insult lead to an increase in the infracted area

from 45% to 59% <sup>328</sup>. On the other hand the discontinuation of the GTN treatment 3 hours prior to the ischemic event caused a decrease in the infarct size from 45% to 33% <sup>328</sup>. This unusual finding may be explained by the results of more recent studies which demonstrated that ALDH2 is involved in protecting the myocardium from IRI damage when it is up-regulated, but the reverse is true when it is down-regulated <sup>360,361</sup>. One must note that the above studies have been conducted in animal models and the findings are yet to be validated in humans. However, clinical trials have not demonstrated any clear benefit of organic nitrates. Although the Vasodilator Heart Failure Trial (V-HEFT) suggested a small improvement in outcomes between the ISMN-hydralazine and placebo, this did not reach statistical significance <sup>362</sup>. A possible mechanism relates to observation from in vitro experiments which suggest that hydralazine may inhibit the development of tolerance <sup>363</sup>. Whilst in the fourth International study of Infarct survival (ISIS-4), 30 days administration of ISMN post infarct appeared to be safe, but had no mortality benefit vs. placebo<sup>364</sup>. However, two more recently published studies demonstrated increased cardiac events and worse outcomes in some patient populations treated with ISMN 365,366 Therefore, the current place of organic nitrates as a symptomatic treatment of patients with CAD may need to be investigated further.

Following an initial indication that inorganic nitrite was deleterious in a model of IRI <sup>23</sup>, nitrite was found to have profound cytoprotective effects, significantly decreasing infarct size and restoring cardiac function in an *in vitro* rat myocardial IRI model <sup>112</sup>, which was substantiated in an *in vivo* model <sup>137</sup>. Many subsequent studies have confirmed these cytoprotective effects in other animal models and other organs such as the brain, liver and kidneys in addition to the

heart <sup>139,367,368</sup>. Whilst these effects are dose dependent, it is striking that low micromolar concentrations are effective, indeed dietary nitrate and nitrite depletion results in increased IRI in the liver <sup>367</sup> and the heart <sup>150</sup>. Furthermore long-term administration of sodium nitrite has been demonstrated to enhance angiogenesis in ischemic tissue <sup>138</sup>. In addition, treatments with inorganic nitrite lead to improved outcomes in a mouse model of cardiac arrest <sup>140</sup>. Although such findings in animal models provided considerable promise of inorganic nitrite as a treatment of MI in humans, a recently published trial showed no increased benefit from intra-venous nitrite administration 5min prior to reperfusion therapy <sup>144</sup> (as described in section 1.1.4.5). However, the results of another trial where nitrite was administered intracoronary immediately prior to revascularization are still awaited <sup>180</sup>.

#### 1.2.8.5 Platelet function

In addition to playing an important role in normal coagulation and vascular healing, platelet activation and aggregation also plays a key role in the pathophysiology of atherosclerosis, atherothrombosis and acute coronary events <sup>369-371</sup>.

An early study conducted by Schafer et al, investigated the effects of GTN and ISDN on platelet function <sup>329</sup>. The investigators found that GTN inhibited platelet aggregation and that this inhibition was both dose and time dependent. Furthermore these effects were reversed when the exposure of the platelets to the GTN was abolished. These effects seemed to be mediated by disrupting the arachidonic acid - thromboxane A2 pathway and were not related to an increase in intra-cellular cyclic adenosine monophosphate (cAMP); ISDN had similar effects, however those of GTN were more pronounced <sup>329</sup>. The antiplatelet effect of GTN also appears to be partly dependent on activation via XOR <sup>330</sup>. Furthermore, the effects of GTN on platelet aggregation do not appear to be affected by chronic administration and the development of vascular tolerance <sup>333</sup>. However, continuous administration of GTN for 3 days via transdermal patch lead to increased production of superoxide by platelets <sup>372</sup>. The clinical applications of this are yet not fully clear as clinical studies have demonstrated conflicting results; for example a further study which evaluated the effects of organic nitrates (GTN / ISDN) on platelet function in patients undergoing coronary artery bypass grafting (CABG) failed to demonstrate any measurable effects on platelet function when using bedside coagulation parameters <sup>373</sup>.

Whilst inorganic nitrite was originally thought to lack any effect on platelet aggregation, as supported by studies in the rat <sup>11</sup>, inorganic nitrate was found to inhibit platelet aggregation in humans <sup>146,331</sup>. Originally it was proposed that SNO formation might play a role <sup>331</sup>; however SNOs were not detected in the systemic or portal circulations. In humans, it became clear that the effect of nitrate on platelets was dependent on its conversion to nitrite, as spitting of all saliva for 3 hours abolished both the rise in serum nitrite levels and the antiplatelet effect <sup>146</sup>.

# 1.3 The vascular bed, nitrite and the role of deoxyhaemaglobin

The arterial tree functions as a conduit, transferring blood from the heart to the organs and the extremities, and a cushion, dampening the pulsatile nature of blood ejected from the heart <sup>374</sup>. Thus, it delivers oxygen and nutrients to the peripheral organs at a steady rate and pressure <sup>374</sup>. The branching design coupled with a constant wall shear rate allows the arterial vessels to operate as the optimal conduit system with a minimum of work requirement <sup>375</sup>. The larger conduit vessels have intrinsic elastic properties, making them more compliant and allowing them to expand in systole and recoil in diastole propelling blood onwards and dampening the oscillatory flow in the process <sup>376</sup>. The smaller muscular arteries have a higher prevalence of smooth muscle cells allowing them to dilate providing a low resistance path to the organs and the extremities <sup>376</sup>. Arterioles are responsible for further smoothing of the pulsatile flow to a more laminar flow in addition to the regulation of blood distribution to organs

and within an individual organ. Furthermore, by controlling the peripheral vascular resistance, arterioles determine the mean blood pressure.

This level of control on the part of resistance arterioles requires a sophisticated level of regulation in which NO plays an important part, acting as an endogenous dilator produced by the vascular endothelium offering background dilatation of the arteriolar bed, moreover, the production of NO can be changed in response to variations in blood flow which alters the shear stress<sup>377</sup>.

Nitric oxide donors cause a dilatory effect in muscular conduit arteries that is more pronounced than in resistance arterioles . It has been proposed that this heightened sensitivity to NO donors is consequent to the minimal basal levels of endogenous NO found in conduit vessels <sup>378</sup>. It is suggested that endogenously produced NO down regulates the expression of sGC and diminishes its sensitivity to NO . In addition, NO reduces G kinase expression and enhances the activity of phosphodiesterase V, further desensitising the vascular smooth muscle cells. Hence, the dilatory selectivity of NO donors for a particular vessel type may in part be dependent on the basal levels of NO found in each vascular bed.

Indeed, the organic nitrate GTN is a selective dilator of muscular conduit arteries. However. It has been suggested that Inorganic nitrite is dependent on hypoxic conditions to facilitate its reduction to NO, via the actions of deoxyhaemoglobin amongst other enzymes. However, nitrite's observed vasodilatation of resistance arterioles does suggest that nitrite may act as an NO donor under conditions of near normal oxygen tension. Thus it is probable that nitrite may continue to act as an NO donor under conditions of normal oxygen tension and in the absence of high levels of deoxyhaemoglobin.

The proposal that nitrite is mainly reduced by deoxyhaemoglobin to NO may well hold true for the prominent vasodilation observed in veins, where deoxyhaemoglobin is prevalent, and for the enhanced dilatation of resistance arterioles when comparing hypoxia to normoxia . However, the role deoxyhaemoglobin plays in physiological systems remains controversial as it does not adequately explain nitrite's actions on the resistance arterioles under conditions of normoxia, where modest dilatation occurred , as these vessels still display oxygen tensions (and levels of deoxyhaemoglobin) comparable to those found in other segments of the arterial tree.

In fact, when doses of 10 µM of sodium nitrite (designed to mimic near physiological levels) were add to rabbit aorta (Ao), inferior vena cava (IVC) and pulmonary artery (PA) dilatation to all vessel types was evident <sup>379</sup>. Under conditions of normoxia the PA dilated more than the Ao (the IVC response was variable). However, under conditions of hypoxia, the Ao dilatation was significantly greater than that observed in the PA and the IVC. During hypoxia the nitrite-induced dilatory response was enhanced in all vessels, however, this increase was more marked in the Ao (700%) than in the PA (60%); furthermore, these effects were independent of the presence of haemoglobin <sup>378</sup>. This suggests that deoxyhaemoglobin plays a relatively minor role. Instead, these differences may be related to the significantly greater smooth muscle mass in the Ao when compared to the two other vessels. Indeed, this would be consistent with the has been suggestion that nitrite-induced dilatation under aerobic conditions is mediated via sGC and/or other haem enzymes .

## 1.4 Summary

Nitrite is both a metabolite of endogenously produced NO and the largest directly accessible mammalian source of the messenger. Biologically active NO can be liberated from this pool when nitrite is enzymatically reduced via the actions of a number of candidate proteins. The relative contribution of these proteins to nitrite's reduction is dictated by its tissue distribution, level of expression, and modifiable activity dependent on the prevailing conditions. Indeed, they all exhibit increased activity under conditions of hypoxia and/or acidosis, making nitrite a selective donor of NO in hypoxic/ischemic tissue, compensating for the diminished NOS activity. Nitrite, either through reduction to NO, or via direct signalling, modifies mitochondrial structure and function improving a host of cardiovascular disease processes.

Although organic nitrates/nitrites also mediate their effects principally via NO and share many similarities with inorganic nitrite (and nitrate) they also have striking differences in terms of their pharmacokinetics, pharmacodynamics, chemical structure and mode of activation with associated differential effects on their modification of cardiovascular function and disease.

## 1.5 Hypothesis

The cardiovascular actions of inorganic and organic nitrates / nitrites on conduit and resistance vessels are believed to be different. The organic nitrate GTN (which is able to act as an NO donor under conditions of normoxia) is a selective dilator of muscular conduit arteries, the accepted mechanism by which GTN selectively lowers central blood pressure <sup>378</sup>. It has been proposed that inorganic nitrite, however, is dependent on hypoxic conditions to facilitate its reduction to NO. Moreover, the suggested requirement for hypoxia to facilitate nitrite's action, in addition to oxygenated haemoglobin and myoglobin being avid scavengers of nitrite-derived NO, suggests that nitrite will lack any activity in conduit vessels. However, under conditions of normoxia, nitrite has been shown to effectively dilate resistance arterioles. And although a degree of oxygen extraction does occur at the level of resistance arterioles the levels of deoxyhaemoglobin in these vessels is not too dissimilar from that in conduit vessels. Thus although the current literature suggests that inorganic nitrite is a selective hypoxia-dependent resistance arteriolar dilator, with minimal effect on conduit arteries. We propose that inorganic nitrite may have a dilatory effect in conduit vessels that would become more pronounced under conditions of induced hypoxia. To test this hypothesis a number of studies were conducted where an intra-arterial or an intra-venous infusion of sodium nitrite was administered; with the concomitant measurement and assessment of vascular / hemodynamic parameters; selectivity in normoxia, hypoxia and hyperoxia; and effect of inhibition of AO with raloxifene or inhibition of CA with acetazolamide.

# **Methods**

### 2.1 Volunteers

The studies were approved by the St Thomas' Research Ethics Committee (South East London REC2) and NRES Committee London – Westminster. Subjects were healthy male volunteers recruited from the community. Informed written consent was obtained from all the participants.

# 2.2 Reputability and reproducibility

Once recruited, volunteers were allocated to one or more groups of studies. Pre set dates were agreed upon in which the volunteers were to present to the research facility. If more than one visit was required, in order to compare the effects of different interventions, then visit dates were set to be at least one week apart. The order of the intervention being administered during each visit was randomised in an equal fashion so that the number of interventions administered first were the same within a complete study set (with 3 visits a randomised balanced Latin square design was implemented). The participants were blinded to the intervention being used in each visit.

Data acquired from each visit was saved under the allocated participant number and the visit order (i.e. 1<sup>st</sup>, 2<sup>nd</sup> or 3<sup>rd</sup>) without any indication of the intervention applied. Analysis of the data set was conducted only at the conclusion of the entire study (i.e. when all the participants completed all of their visits). Analysis was first conducted by the investigator, and then repeated by a second experienced party, which was blinded, with no access to the randomisation table containing the order of interventions applied in each visit.

### 2.3 Standard study protocol

Participants were asked to avoid ingesting nitrate-rich foods (including green leafy vegetables, beetroot and processed meats), caffeine, smoking and undertaking heavy exercise for 24 hours prior to the study. They were also instructed to fast overnight (though encouraged to take clear fluids to avoid dehydration). The studies were conducted at a similar time of the day, for repeated visits in the same subject, under controlled temperatures (23 - 27 °C) and with minimal sensory stimulation to minimise confounding. For intra-arterial (i.a.) studies, the brachial artery was cannulated using a 27 gauge needle (Cooper's Needle Works, Birmingham, UK<sup>®</sup>). This part of the procedure was performed with the use of local anaesthesia and under strict aseptic techniques. For intravenous (i.v.) studies, an 18 gauge cannula in an antecubital fossa vein was used. On successful cannulation the needle was secured in position and a saline infusion was commenced at a rate of 1 ml/min (Injectomat Agilia syringe driver, Fresenius Kabi, Homburg, GR®). Following an initial equilibration period of 15 min and recording of baseline measurements with 0.9% saline, the effects of i.a./ i.v. Sodium nitrite (Martindale Pharmaceuticals, UK and Ipswich Hospital Pharmacy Manufacturing Unit, UK<sup>®</sup>)/ GTN (Hospira Ltd, UK<sup>®</sup>) on radial artery (RA) diameter, forearm blood flow (FBF) and systemic haemodynamic parameters were assessed as described in detail in the following sections. Blood samples for the assessment of local concentrations were taken using an 18 gauge cannula placed in the radial vein of the infused arm. A similar sized cannula placed in the antecubital vein of the control arm was used for the aspiration of blood samples intended for the assessment of systemic spill over.

# 2.4 Measurement of conduit and resistance vessel function

# 2.4.1 Measurement of local radial artery diameter (conduit vessel)

An Acuson-Aspen advanced 2-dimensional ultrasound (2D US) machine with a 10 MHz Linear probe (Siemens GR<sup>®</sup>) was used for direct imaging of the radial artery (Figure 2.1). The probe was fixed in position using an adjustable magnetic flexible stand (Mitutoyo JP<sup>®</sup>). Facilitated by ECG triggering, images were acquired at the end-diastolic phase for the duration of 120 seconds at a rate of 1 frame every 3 seconds, giving a total of 40 frames per sequence of acquisition. The Radial artery diameter for each individual frame was measured using computer aid edge-to-edge detecting software (Brachial analyzer, Medical Imaging Applications<sup>®</sup>) and the mean of the measurements of the 40 frames was used to give the vessel diameter at that time point (Figure 2.2).



Figure 2.1: Diagrammatic representation of 2-D US imaging used for the assessment of RA diameter. 2-D US – 2-dimensional ultrasound, RA – Radial Artery.





Figure 2.2: 2-D US images depicting a single acquisition frame. The RA lumen and RA proximal and distal and vessel wall edges can be clearly seen. The dashed box delineates the segment being measured by the software. A) A single acquisition frame of the RA at baseline during saline infusion (measures 2.83mm). B) A single acquisition frame of the RA following infusion with inorganic nitrite 2.6  $\mu$ mol (measures 3.37mm). This is equivalent to dilatation of ~16%. 2D US – 2-dimensional ultrasound, RA – radial artery.

# 2.4.2 Measurement of local forearm blood flow (resistance arterioles)

Although arterial flow can be calculated from the measurements of arterial diameter (acquired via 2D US as described in 2.3.1) and blood velocity (measured using Doppler US) <sup>378</sup> the technique suffers from a number of limitations. It is heavily operator dependant, requiring extreme precision during repeat studies, as small errors in the measurement of arterial diameter will lead to magnification of the error when calculating flow; this is in addition to the inability to generate a dose response curve for the effects of drugs infused locally on the resistance vessels <sup>378</sup>.

Venous occlusion plethysmography (VOP) however, provides a simple, accurate and reproducible assessment of FBF. And when combined with the minimally invasive procedure of intra-arterial drug administration, allows for detailed analysis of the vasoactive pharmacological effects of a drug <sup>378</sup>.

#### 2.4.2.1 Venous occlusion plethysmography

First described by Hewlett & van Zwaluwenburg in 1909<sup>380</sup>, combining venous occlusion with occlusion plethysmography is now an established method for the measurement of FBF. The key principal is that the occlusion of venous return from the arm without affecting arterial inflow will lead to tissue swelling, as blood continues to enter the limb but is unable to leave. Moreover, the tissue swelling (or increase in forearm volume) over time, remains linear for as long as the veins are not fully distended, and the rising venous pressure remains less than that of the occluding pressure <sup>378</sup>. Measuring this linear rate of increase in forearm volume gives an indication of the rate of arterial inflow.

Originally the measurement of tissue swelling was awkward and challenging relying on air and then fluid displacement <sup>378</sup>. However, in 1953 Whitney refined the technique by demonstrating that changes in limb volume could be measured using a mercury-in-rubber elastic strain gauge <sup>381</sup>, making the technique far less cumbersome and gaining it wide appeal. Whitney surmised that excluding the circulation of the hand approximated the shape of the forearm to that of a cylinder allowing its volume to be calculated by the following equation: Volume of a cylinder (V) = circumference x the height (or length). Therefore V =  $\pi d x l$  (where (d) is the diameter and (l) the length) Figure 2.3. As the length of the arm remains constant, the rate of change in circumference).



Figure 2.3: Volume of a cylinder is equal to its circumference ( $\pi$ d) multiplied by its length (I).

To measure the change in circumference Whitney employed the elastic mercury-in-rubber strain gauge, such that alterations in the circumference of the forearm at the level of the strain gauge would lead to alterations in its length; this in turn would cause a (recordable) proportional variance in the strain gauge's resistance <sup>378</sup>. This technique has changed little over the years being only recently refined by the introduction of computerisation giving rise to traces as seen in Figures 2.4 and 2.5.



Figure 2.4: A venous occlusion plethysmography computer enhanced tracing taken at baseline (i.e. during saline infusion). The above tracing (Channel 1) is of the intervention (infused arm) and the bottom tracing (Channel 2) is of the control (non-infused) arm. The rate of increase in forearm volume in both arms appears to be equal. The points at which the venous cuffs are inflated and deflated are clearly marked.



Figure 2.5: A venous occlusion plethysmography computer enhanced tracing taken during inorganic nitrite infusion. The above tracing (Channel 1) is of the intervention (infused arm) and the bottom tracing (Channel 2) is of the control (non-infused) arm. The rate of change in the volume of the intervention arm has increased from that seen on baseline (Figure 2.4) and is clearly greater than that of the control arm. The points at which the venous cuffs are inflated and deflated are clearly marked.

In addition to approximating the volume of the forearm to that of a cylinder, exclusion of the hand's circulation is required in view of the different pharmacological and physiological responses displayed by its vasculature when compared to that of the forearm  $^{378,382}$ . The difference is consequent to the high number of arterio-venous shunts contained in the hand and the larger proportion of blood flowing through the skin; whereas in the forearm the bulk of blood flow (~50 - 70%) is through the muscle  $^{382,383}$ .

Excluding the hand's circulation is achieved by rapidly inflating a cuff placed around the wrist to a supra-systolic pressure (~170 - 180 mmHg). The wrist cuffs are inflated for around 30 - 60 sec prior to taking measurements to allow FBF to reach a stable and steady state <sup>384</sup>. Occlusion of venous return is accomplished via inflating a cuff placed around the upper arm to a pressure that is supra-venous but well below the diastolic pressure (~40mmHg) <sup>385</sup> (Figure 2.6). Although the wrist cuffs remain inflated throughout the time period in which the measurements are taken (this should be minimised as the hands remain ischemic for the duration) the venous cuffs are inflated for 10 seconds then deflated for ~5 seconds to allow the veins to empty and the recording to return to base line <sup>386</sup> (Figures 2.4 & 2.5). To facilitate rapid emptying once the cuffs are deflated, the arm is supported using foam pads and the forearm positioned slightly above the level of the right atrium. The measure of blood flow in the roughly cylindrical area delineated by the two cuffs is expressed in mI of flow per min per 100 mI of tissue (mI/min/100 mI tissue).

Combining intra-arterial drug administration with VOP, indirectly assess the vasoactive effects of drugs on the tone of resistance vessels, by measuring the changes in flow <sup>382,387</sup> (Figure 2.6). However, the relationship between changes

in flow and vascular tone will only hold true as long as there are no significant changes in arterial BP, as a vessel's resistance results from the interplay of the underlying tone and the distending pressures <sup>388</sup>.



Figure 2.6: Diagrammatic representation of the 2D US, venous occlusion plethysmography and intra-brachial infusion set up to measure changes in conduit (RA) and resistance (FBF) vessel changes. 2D US – 2-dimensional ultrasound, RA – Radial Artery, FBF – fore arm blood flow.

It is important to note that by altering FBF, a vasoactive drug will also cause changes in its own concentrations found in the plasma; thus a vasodilator which enhances FBF will lead to a fall in plasma concentrations, whereas a vasoconstrictor will reduce FBF and increase plasma concentrations <sup>389</sup>. Hence, the vasoactive effect of a drug is expressed in the form of a cumulative dose response curve not the concentration of the drug in the plasma. Although the vessels can reach maximal dilatation (or constriction) meaning that there is a sigmoid relationship, at the lower doses used the association between the
response and the log of the infused dose is a linear one <sup>387</sup>. Results can be expressed as an absolute change from baseline FBF or as a change in ratio between the infused arm and control arm. The latter allows for the negation of any external factors that may influence general basal tone. However, although it may seem that using the non-infused arm as a control when expressing and analysing the data is advantageous, allowing for better reproducibility, this only seems to hold true when evaluating vasoconstrictors. When assessing vasodilators the data is improved when expressed in absolute terms using the infused arm only, as small changes in the FBF in the control arm will have a magnified effect on the FBF ratio in the high flows induced by the drug <sup>390</sup>. Indeed percentage change in ratio of FBF was found to be more reproducible when assessing the effects of vasoconstrictors <sup>391</sup>. However, when assessing the effects of vasodilators it was found that reproducibility was enhanced when the changes were quoted as absolute values of FBF rather than as a percentage change in the FBF ratio <sup>392</sup>.

# 2.4.3 Measurement of radial artery and forearm blood flow protocol

The volunteer remained supine for the duration of the study. Pressure cuffs were placed around the upper arms and the wrists. The cuffs themselves were connected to E20 Rapid Cuff Inflators, which in turn were supplied by an AG101 Cuff Inflator Air Source (Hokanson Inc. WA US®). The circumference of the forearms were measured, using a measuring tape, and an appropriately sized mercury-in-silastic strain gauge was placed around each forearm and connected to an EC6 Plethysmograph (Hokanson Inc. WA US<sup>®</sup>). The wrist cuffs were inflated to supra-systolic pressure (180±2 mmHg) to exclude the circulation in the hand. After a 30-60 sec pause, to allow the changes in the forearm circulation to reach equilibrium, the cuffs around the upper arm were inflated to supra-venous pressures (40±2 mmHg) and deflated a number of times in cycles consisting of ~10 sec inflation and ~5 sec deflation. The degree of change in the circumferential size of the forearm measured by the mercuryin-silastic strain gauge was acquired by channelling the signal through the EC-6 Plethysmograph, and recorded and analysed using Chart 5 software<sup>®</sup> (see figures 2.4 & 2.5).

### 2.5 Measurement of systemic haemodynamics

Following a minimum period of 5 min laying supine, baseline readings of noninvasive measurements of the following systemic haemodynamic parameters were performed: pulse wave velocity (PWV), brachial-femoral (bfPWV) was measured over the brachial to radial path from simultaneous pressure cuff recordings at each site using the Vicorder system (Skidmore Medical Ltd, Bristol UK<sup>®</sup>). The path distance was taken from the proximal edge of the upper arm cuff to that of the wrist cuff. Peripheral BP and heart rate were also measured (IntelliVue MP30, Phillips, NL<sup>®</sup>): during forearm blood flow studies, a thigh cuff was placed over the arm cuff, however, measurements were also taken at baseline and at the end of the infusion with the BP cuff placed directly on the arm; these latter measurements were used to calibrate the Finometer (Finapres Medical systems, Amsterdam NL<sup>®</sup>) used to determine central blood pressure, augmentation index and heart rate. An average of 2 readings (rather than 3) was taken for the final results, due to time limitations. Measurements were repeated during and/or at the end of the study. In calculating the central pulse pressure (cPP), the peripheral diastolic BP (DBP) measurement was used, as central DBP was not recorded. However, DBP changes by only 1-2 mmHg from the aorta to the periphery, and therefore our measurement of peripheral DBP is a close estimate of central DBP. In addition, SpO2, SpMet (Radical-7, Rainbow, CA, US) were measured continuously in studies using higher doses of nitrite or in those in which hypoxia or hyperoxia were induced.

### 2.6 Hypoxia/normoxia/hyperoxia studies Protocol

A continuous positive airway pressure (CPAP) mask, fixed with a one-way 5.0 cm H<sub>2</sub>O positive end expiratory pressure (PEEP) valve system, was securely fitted around the participant's nose and mouth. The mask was connected via 1.5 meters of tubing to either: (i) a room air port (normoxia), (ii) a 100% oxygen port (hyperoxia) or (iii) a 12% oxygen/ nitrogen balanced gas mix cylinder (hypoxia). When the latter was used, the aim was to achieve stable arterial oxygen saturation levels (as measured by pulse oximetry) above 83%, as previously described by Maher et al. <sup>393</sup>. All three inhaled gases were delivered at a pressure of 1.5 to 2 bars and the flow of gas was adjusted to achieve the desired oxygen saturations at a level that was comfortable for the volunteer (15 - 20 litre/minute). At the completion of the study an arterial blood gas sample was aspirated, into a heparinised gas syringe, via the brachial needle and analysed through a blood gas machine.

It should be noted that a number of limitations of this study design do persist. The use of a facemask resulted in a sudden drop in inspired oxygen levels and hinders the maintenance of a steady state of hypoxia. Acute hypoxia (with oxygen concentrations of < 17%) affects haemodynamics, inducing tachycardia <sup>394</sup> and increasing cardiac output and BP <sup>386</sup>. In addition, it affects respiratory physiology causing pulmonary hypertension and hyperventilation <sup>382</sup>.

Moreover, prolonged exposure to hypoxia (up to 2 hours) is required to allow for equilibration and the attainment of a steady physiological state , however, the need to immobilise the participants for the total duration of the study restricted it's length, limiting the interval of exposure to hypoxia.

### 2.7 Measurement of plasma nitrite and snitrosothiols

A number of techniques are available to measure nitrite and other NO-related species in biological samples, either directly (e.g. capillary zone electrophoresis, high-performance capillary electrophoresis and high-performance liquid chromatography) or indirectly (e.g. Griess reaction or chemiluminescence detection method) <sup>388</sup>. However, ozone based reductive chemiluminescence detection (CLD) has become the method of choice for the detection and quantification of nitrite and other NO metabolites in biological matrices due to its sensitivity and specificity when combined with different reductive methods <sup>382,395</sup>.

### 2.7.1 Chemiluminescence detection

Originally developed by Cox and Frank in 1982, CLD measures nitrite levels in fluid samples indirectly by reducing it to NO and measuring the stoichiometric amount of NO that is released <sup>382</sup>. It has been reported to detect levels of nitrite as low as 5nM in biological fluids <sup>388</sup>.

Cox and Frank noted that in the presence of an acid (they used glacial acetic acid) nitrite reacts to produce free nitrous acid (see Equation 1), the nitrous acid can then further be protonated to  $H_2NO_2^+$  (Equation 15) which exists in equilibrium with a nitrosonium cation (NO<sup>+</sup>) (Equation 16).

$$H^{+} + HNO_{2} \leftrightarrow H_{2}NO_{2}^{+}$$
(15)

$$H_2 NO_2^+ \leftrightarrow NO^+ + H_2 O \tag{16}$$

However, they also noted that to release NO a reducing agent was required, and for that they used potassium iodide (KI), where the free iodide anion (Equation 17) reacts with NO<sup>+</sup> converting it to NO via a nitrosyle iodide (ONI) intermediate (Equations 18 & 19).

$$\mathsf{K}\mathsf{I} \to \mathsf{I}^{-} + \mathsf{K}^{+} \tag{17}$$

$$NO^{+} + I^{-} \rightarrow ONI \tag{18}$$

$$2ONI \rightarrow 2NO + I_2 \tag{19}$$

This method of quantification is not exclusive to nitrite alone as different redox agents can be used; the chemical nature of which depends on the specific NO-species being measured. Using the appropriate reducing agent allows chemiluminescence to be highly selective with a level of imprecision reported to be as low as 5% <sup>382</sup>.

A glass purging-vessel (Figure 2.7) is used to hold the redox chemical solution. The sample which is to be tested is injected in 50  $\mu$ L – 200  $\mu$ L aliquots directly into the purging vessel so that the redox agent reduces the nitrogen containing species releasing NO into the solution at the base of the vessel.



Figure 2.7: Diagrammatic representation of a purge vessel set up. The stopcocks in this diagram are all depicted in the closed position. When running an assay the inert gas inlet and NO outlet stopcocks should be open. The drain stopcock is opened when the redox chemical is due to be changed. The needle valve is used to adjust the cell pressure and control the rate of flow of the inert gas into the reaction chamber. NO – nitric oxide.

An inert gas is purged through the system forcing the NO out of the solution, and into a gaseous form that collects in the headspace. The inert gas continues to carry the NO from the headspace, through a glass chemical trap containing 10 - 15 ml of 1 M NaOH, then to the nitric oxide analyser (NOA) where it enters the reaction chamber and is eventually detected and quantified. The principle of the NOA is dependent on the rapid reaction between NO and ozone (O<sub>3</sub>) which produces nitrogen dioxide in an excited state (NO<sub>2</sub>\*) (Equation 20) <sup>396</sup>.

$$NO + O_3 \rightarrow NO_2^* + O_2 \tag{20}$$

As the excited electron of the NO<sub>2</sub>\* returns to the ground state it releases a photon (hv) in the form of light in the red and infrared part of the spectrum (~640 - 3000 nm) <sup>397</sup> (Equation 21).

$$NO_2^* \rightarrow NO_2 + h\nu \tag{21}$$

A photomultiplier tube (PMT) then amplifies the sensed light generating an electrical signal that can be recorded and quantified by a computer and appropriate software. Examples of the traces obtained can be seen in Figure 2.8. The complete set up can be seen in Figure 2.9.



Figure 2.8: A signal tracing recorded by the data analysing software. Each peak corresponds to a sample injection into the purge vessel. The size of the peak (area under the curve) is proportional to the quantity of NO detected. NO – nitric oxide.



Figure 2.9: Chemiluminescence apparatus set up. The sample is injected into the purge vessel containing the redox agent. The NO-containing species is reduced and NO is released. The inert gas carries the NO from the purge vessel to the NOA. NO reacts with ozone releasing a photon that is detected by the analyser as a signal. The signal is translated and recorded by the data recording software. NO - nitric oxide, NOA - nitric oxide analyser, PC - personal computer.

When measuring SNOs the purge vessel is filled with acidified tri-iodide ( $I_3^-$ ), a redox chemical that is able to reduce a host of NO-containing species <sup>29,398</sup>. Triiodide exists in the acidified solution as  $I_3^-$  but also as free iodine ( $I^-$ ) and iodide ( $I_2$ ) (Equation 22) and readily reduces SNOs, forming a disulphide (RSSR) intermediate and NO<sup>+</sup> (Equation 23), the later forming NO in a sequence of reactions as seen in Equations 18 and 19.

$$|_{3}^{-} \rightarrow |^{-} + |_{2} \tag{22}$$

$$I_3^- + 2RS - NO \rightarrow 3I^- + RSSR + 2NO^+$$
(23)

However, as the free iodine from the tri-iodide reacts with nitrite reducing it and releasing free NO, it is necessary to treat the sample in a way as to render nitrite undetectable via chemiluminescence. Depleting the sample of nitrite is accomplished by the addition of acidified sulfanilamide which reacts with the nitrite to form a diazonium cation that is stable in tri-iodide and does not generate a signal <sup>399</sup>. It has been proposed that treatment with acidified sulfanilamide also degrades SNOs <sup>400</sup>. However, it has been shown that SNOs have a high degree of stability:

SNO-Hb (87.6%), SNO-HAS (90.8%), GSNO (96.8%) and Cys-SNO (99.5%), when treated with acidified sulfanilamide <sup>378</sup>.

However, using CLD to measure circulating levels of SNO's in this study does present a unique set of difficulties. For instance the standards used to establish standard curve were based on nitrite and not artificial SNO's. Furthermore, it has been suggested that chemicals used in preparing the samples for SNO analysis do not completely remove nitrite from the sample and may cause the decomposition of SNOs, thus, hindering accurate quantification <sup>401</sup>. Besides, if nitrite were to be successfully depleted from the sample, this alone would affect the levels of SNOs, as the two exist in equilibrium <sup>401</sup>. Moreover, SNOs posses variable half lives with some only lasting for seconds, which makes measuring them in samples stored for even a short period of time especially challenging <sup>402</sup>. Other factors affecting this assay are the nature and conformation of the SNO moiety being measured. Thus, although SNO's have a high degree of stability following acidification (as stated above), a change in their confirmation may affect the assay.

Although CLD is highly sensitive there is a wide disparity in baseline plasma nitrite levels reported in different studies <sup>403-406</sup>. These discrepancies are likely to be a result of variations in sample preparation, assay techniques and possible contamination.

Due to its rapid reaction with haemoglobin, nitrite has a short half-life (~10 min) in the circulation  $^{401}$ . However, once the sample has been removed (without *in vivo* production) nitrite has a half-life of less than 2 min  $^{405}$ . Hence, it is imperative that the sample be processed immediately, and the plasma separated from the erythrocytes as swiftly as possible, either physically (via

centrifugation) or chemically (via the use of ferricyanide or carbon monoxide) <sup>407</sup>. Furthermore, nitrite is scavenged more rapidly by free haemoglobin, therefore the blood sample should be aspirated through a large bore cannula to avoid haemolysis. Regardless, a degree of degradation during the processing of the sample is unavoidable; however, doing this rapidly, using pre-chilled vacutainers, in addition to centrifugation at a low temperature (4°C) limits the degradation.

Assay techniques can be improved by: (i) conducting the assay at temperatures of 40 °C by circulating warm water around the purge vessel reaction chamber, (ii) ensuring the vacuum in the purge vessel is intact and that there are no gas leaks in the system, (iii) maintaining the cell pressure at a constant level by adjusting the flow of the inert gas, (iv) minimising foaming by adding an antifoaming agent to the redox chemical when analysing proteinated samples, (v) changing the redox agent regularly and frequently after multiple injections, (vi) using a gas-tight Hamilton long (5 inch) bevelled needle syringe to inject the samples swiftly and directly into the centre of the bottom of the purge vessel, (vii) allowing sufficient time between consecutive injections.

The pervasive nature of nitrite makes it a ubiquitous lab contaminant, present in tap water, tainting glassware and almost all clinical vacutainers <sup>407,408</sup>. Although found only in trace amounts in tap water, nitrite's low concentrations in plasma makes it imperative to use nitrite free water in all aspects of the analysis from preparing standards to cleaning the equipment. Nitrite's levels are imperceptible in Millipore treated water <sup>402</sup> and so this should be used preferentially when conducting assays. Finally, heparin treated vacutainers should be used as they have been shown to have far less contamination than EDTA vacutainers <sup>408</sup>.

### 2.7.2 Measuring plasma nitrite protocol

Blood was sampled serially through an 18 gauge Venflon<sup>®</sup> cannula placed in a forearm vein. In some studies blood was taken from the arm receiving the infusion (ipsilateral arm) in addition to the contralateral arm. Five ml samples of blood were aspirated and immediately transferred to pre-chilled Lithium Heparin tubes (Vacuette<sup>®</sup>) and immediately spun at 4 °C for 5 min at 4700 RPM (Mikro 220R centrifuge, Hettich GR<sup>®</sup>). The haemolysis-free supernatant plasma was removed and placed into two 1.5 ml pre-labelled Ependorff tubes. These samples were snap-frozen in liquid nitrogen and stored at -80 °C until the day of the analysis, when they were thawed and stored on ice. The levels of nitrite in whole plasma were analysed using the 280i Nitric Oxide Analyzer (Sievers Instruments, GE analytic instruments<sup>®</sup>). The Purge vessel was filled with sodium iodide dissolved in 99.8% glacial acetic acid to which a few drops of antifoaming agent were added. A stock solution of 100 mM sodium nitrite was used to prepare the standards which were used in generating the calibration curves. The series of standard dilutions was constructed by serial dilution of the stock solution giving concentrations of 100 nM, 0.5 µM, 1 µM, 5 µM, 10 µM, 50 µM and 100 µM. HPLC nitrite free water was used in the preparation of the stock and standard solutions. Using an analytical syringe (Hamilton Bonaduz, GR, SW®), 50 µL samples of selected dilutions were injected, in duplicate, into the purge vessel directly onto the reducing agent. The NO generated was detected by the NOA and analysed by the software to generate the calibration curve. To maintain consistency, close attention was paid to the volume of reducing agent, the maintenance of the cell pressure and the maintenance of the gas pressure. Once a satisfactory calibration curve had been generated, 50

µL of the plasma samples were injected, in duplicate, into the purge vessel. The reducing agent in the purge vessel was changed after each duplicate. The concentrations of nitrite were derived from the calibration curve. For most studies whole plasma was used, with antifoam added to the chamber to reduce frothing. In the intra-venous nitrite study, plasma was deproteinated using 3K Microcon filters (Merck Millipore<sup>®</sup>).

### 2.7.3 Measuring plasma s-nitrosothiols protocol

Using an 18 gauge needle, blood samples were collected from the contralateral arm at baseline and from the infused arm at the end of the study. Blood (~5 ml) samples were aspirated and treated in an identical manner as those described above for plasma nitrite. On the day of the analysis the samples were thawed and placed on ice. At least three minutes prior to analysis part of the sample was treated with 5% acidified sulfanilamide (prepared daily by dissolving 5 g of sulfanilamide in 100 ml of 1 M HCl) in a ratio of 9:1 of sample to acidified sulfanilamide. Samples were analysed using the 280i Nitric Oxide Analyzer (Sievers Instruments, GE analytic instruments<sup>®</sup>) as per nitrite. The Purge vessel was filled with acidified tri-iodide (prepared daily by dissolving 2.0g of potassium iodide (KI) with 1.3 g of lodine ( $I_2$ ) in 40 ml of distilled water ( $H_2O$ ) and 140 ml of 99.8% glacial acetic acid) to which a few drops of antifoaming agent were added. The series of standard dilutions was constructed by serial dilution of the stock solution (100 mM sodium nitrite) giving concentrations of 5 nM, 10 nM, 25 nM, 50 nM, 100 nM, and 250 nM. Using an analytic syringe (Hamilton Bonaduz, GR, SW<sup>®</sup>), samples were injected into the purging vessel in aliquots of 100 µL. Otherwise all remaining aspects of the analysis were conducted in a manner identical to the one described for plasma nitrite (Section 2.6.2).

### 2.8 Measurement of plasma cGMP

### 2.8.1 Enzyme-immunoassay

The Enzyme-Linked ImmunoSorbent Assay (ELISA) is an analytical technique that employs antibodies, antigens and enzymes in detecting and quantifying an analyte of interest (in this case cGMP) in a liquid or liquefied sample <sup>408</sup>. The quantification of the analyte is achieved through a controlled sequence of biochemical reactions, culminating in the generation of a signal (usually a colour change) that can be measured then translated to express the concentration of analyte present in the sample. Maintaining the same basic principle but varying the sequential addition of the antibodies and antigens gives rise to slightly different assay methods; these are described as being either indirect, sandwich or competitive.

The Amersham cGMP Enzymeimmunoassay Biotrak system (GE Healthcare ®) that was used to conduct the assessment of plasma cGMP levels relied on the competitive sequence.

The first step of the competitive technique is known as the solid substrate or solid phase. In it a plate composed of multiple wells is pre-coated with an antigen that is then immobilised onto its surface (in this particular assay the solid substrate is a donkey anti-rabbit antigen). The following step involves the addition of an antibody (in this assay a rabbit anti-cGMP antibody) with a particular affinity for the solid substrate. However, although part of the antibody does bind irreversibly to the solid substrate, an epitope with specificity for the analyte (cGMP) remains free. When the analyte is added to the wells it binds to the available antibody epitope, forming a reversible complex. The next step of the sequence involves the addition of a pre-prepared enzyme linked form of the

analyte (in this assay it is a peroxidase conjugated cGMP). This construct (peroxidase conjugated cGMP) is in direct competition with the analyte (cGMP) giving the technique its name. In the penultimate step, the plate is washed so that only the ligands (cGMP or conjugated cGMP), which are bound by the antigen-antibody interactions to the solid phase (donkey anti-rabbit and rabbit anti-cGMP), remain fixed to the plate, while the unbound components are washed away. The proportion of cGMP vs. peroxidase-conjugated cGMP that remains bound depends on the concentration of the former. In the final step The plate is developed by adding the peroxidase enzymatic substrate 3,3',5'5'-tetramethylbenzidine (TMB), a chromogenic reporter which when cleaved leads to a detectable colour change that can be translated into a measurable signal. This is achieved via the transmission of a specific wavelength of light through the liquid and detecting the transmitted intensity by spectrophotometry. This signal is then used to indicate the quantity of the analyte (cGMP) in the sample (Fig 2.10).



Figure 2.7: Competitive cGMP enzyme-immunoassay: A) The solid phase where the antigen is fixed to the well  $\square$ . B) The antibody  $\heartsuit$  is added to the well. C) The antibody binds to the solid phase antigen, however an epitope remains free. D) The analyte (cGMP) is added to the well and binds to the free epitope. E) The enzyme-linked analyte (peroxidase conjugated cGMP) is added to the well and competes with cGMP, however here cGMP remains undisplaced. F) Conjugated-cGMP displaces cGMP. G and H) after washing the wells TMB is added: In (G) cGMP remains bound thus TMB remains inactivated. In (H) conjugated-cGMP is bound thus TMB binds to it and is activated as seen in (I). TMB - 3,3',5'5'-tetramethylbenzidine.

### 2.8.2 Cyclic GMP assay protocol

Blood samples (~4 ml each) were collected at appropriate time points, via an 18 gauge cannula, placed in the anticubital fossa vein, of either the infused or contralateral arm and transferred to pre-chilled EDTA tubes (Vacuette<sup>®</sup>) and immediately spun at 4 °C for 5 min at 4700 RPM (Mikro 220R centrifuge, Hettich GR<sup>®</sup>). The haemolysis-free supernatant plasma was removed and placed into two 1.5 ml pre-labelled Ependorff tubes. These samples were snap-frozen in liquid nitrogen and stored at -80 °C until the day of the analysis.

The assessment was conducted using the Amersham cGMP Enzymeimmunoassay Biotrak system (GE Healthcare<sup>®</sup>). The reagents provided, in the assay kit, were allowed to equilibrate to room temperature prior to use. Diluted assay buffer was then reconstituted by adding, and thoroughly mixing, the contents of the provided concentrate to distilled water, bringing the total volume to 500 ml. The dilute wash buffer was reconstituted in an identical manner.

Both the lyophilised cGMP antibody and the lyophilised cGMP conjugate were reconstituted by adding 11 ml of the diluted assay buffer to each of the individual bottles and gently mixing until completely dissolved. Care was taken to avoid excessive agitation and foaming.

The stock standard of cGMP (10.24 pmol/ml) was reconstituted by adding 2.5 ml of the diluted assay buffer to the acetylation standard bottle; the contents were carefully mixed until completely dissolved. Eight further working standards were constructed by consecutive serial dilutions of the stock solution, with an equal volume of dilute assay buffer, giving concentrations of 5.12, 2.56, 1.28, 0.64, 0.32, 0.16, 0.08 and 0.04 pmol/ml.

The plasma samples for analysis (or unknowns) were prepared by diluting the plasma with the assay buffer in a ratio of 10:1. A volume of 1 ml of each of the standards and each of the unknowns was transferred to an appropriately prelabelled polypropylene tube.

At the completion of the above steps, the acetylation reagent was created by adding 2.5 ml of acetic anhydride to 5 ml of triethylamine in a glass vessel and mixing thoroughly. The resulting reagent was added in aliquots (100  $\mu$ L) to each of the polypropylene tubes containing 1ml volumes of the standards or unknowns; each tube was then immediately agitated using a vortex mixer.

The pre-treated micro-plate was set up with sufficient wells to run non-specific binding (NSB) blanks, standards and unknowns. Excluding the wells designated as NSB, 100  $\mu$ L of the diluted antiserum was added to all the wells. This was followed by adding 150  $\mu$ L of the assay buffer to the NSB wells and 50  $\mu$ L aliquots from all the acetylated standards and diluted plasma samples (unknowns) to the appropriate pre-designated wells. All samples were added in duplicate. On completion the micro-plate was covered, gently mixed and incubated at 3 - 5 °C for 2 hours.

At the end of that time period the micro-plate was uncovered and aliquots of the dilute conjugate (100  $\mu$ L) were added to each of the wells. The micro-plate was re-covered, gently mixed and allowed to incubate at 3 - 5 °C for 1 hour.

At the completion of this time period the plate was carefully and thoroughly washed using the diluted wash buffer. The plate was blotted to ensure the removal of any residual wash buffer. Room temperature TMB hydrogen peroxide was immediately added to the wells in 200  $\mu$ L aliquots. The microplate was covered and agitated at room temperature on a shaker for 30 min.

The reaction was halted by adding 100  $\mu$ L of 1 M sulphuric acid to all the wells. The end point value was determined using a spectrophotometric plate reader capable of measuring optical density at 450 nm. SoftMax Pro<sup>®</sup> microplate acquisition and analysis software was used to construct a standard curve of absorbance vs. log10 of the antigen concentration which was then used to quantify the concentration of cGMP in the (unknown) test samples.

### Results – 1

Intra-arterial sodium nitrite and GTN

### 3.1 Subjects

A total of 43 healthy males were requited for the studies, of whom 16 took part in more than 1 study. The demographic data for each study are shown in Table 3.1.

Study	Intervention	Dose /min	Number	Age (years)	Height (cm)	Weight (kg)
1	i.a. Nitrite	8.7 µmol	8	34.9 ±7.8	NR	NR
2a	i.a. Nitrite	0.087-87 µmol	8	23.9 ±3.9	182.8 ±4.1	76.9 ±13.5
2aii	i.a. Nitrite (buffered)	0.087-26 µmol	4	32.75 ±4.4	180.8 ±2.1	90.75 ±19.9
2b	i.a. GTN	0.003 -1 µg	7	26.3 ±8.0	180.2 ±8.0	76.3 ±8.4
3	p.o. ACZ & RX	0.087-26 µmol	14	28.0 ±7.4	179.8 ±6.0	79.7 ±21.4
4	i.a ACZ	2.6 µmol	8	33.6 ±13.1	179.2 ±6.3	82.4 ±14.1
5	O <sub>2</sub>	0.087-26 µmol	8	34.6 ±15.4	177.6 ±8.7	79.4 ±13.62
6	i.v. Nitrite	8.7 µmol	9	30.3 ±9.4	NR	NR

Table 3.1: Demographic data. Data shown as mean $\pm$ SD. NR – not recorded, i.a. – intra-arterial, i.v. – intra-venous, ACZ – acetazolamide, RX – raloxefine, O<sub>2</sub> – Oxygen.

Study 1: Fixed dose i.a. sodium nitrite

Study 2: Dose responses to i.a: (a) sodium nitrite (b) GTN

Study 3: Effect of oral acetazolamide and raloxifene on the dose response to i.a. sodium nitrite Study 4: Effect of a co-infusion of i.a. acetazolamide and sodium nitrite

Study 5: Effect of normoxia, hypoxia, and hyperoxia on the dose response to i.a. sodium nitrite Study 6: Fixed dose i.v. sodium nitrite

### **3.2 Statistical Analysis**

The data from the studies was analysed using the Graph Pad Prism Software. All data are expressed as mean (95% confidence intervals) unless otherwise stated. Data were compared by repeated-measures ANOVA (2-tailed) with Dunnett's post test for comparison with baseline and Bonferroni post test for comparison with the control group. P values <0.05 were considered statistically significant, unless Bonferroni corrections for multiple comparisons were required, as stated.

# 3.3 (Study 1) Intra-arterial sodium nitrite - fixed dose

Sodium nitrite at a fixed dose of 8.7 µmol/ min was infused into the brachial artery, of 8 volunteers, for the duration of 60 min. Radial artery response was assessed at baseline, 5 min, 15 min, 30 min, 45 min and 60 min; FBF was assessed immediately following the end of each 2 min RA diameter acquisition.

The intra-arterial infusion of sodium nitrite resulted in a marked dilatation of the RA at 5 min by 21.4 % (95% CI 15.3 to 27.6) compared to baseline saline, Figure 3.1. This was ~75% the value at 60 min, which was 28.3% (95% CI 22.1 to 34.4). The data from one volunteer was excluded from the analysis as their radial artery dilatation to nitrite exceeded the mean + 2 SDs (of the entire group) at all time points. Furthermore, of particular note, the mean oxygen saturation of haemoglobin was 99% (range 97-100%), i.e. this dilatation did not occur under conditions of reduced oxygen tension found in small arterioles, or hypoxia (or ischemia) which have been considered essential for the effects of nitrite via its reduction to NO, but rather occurred under fully oxygenated conditions that are generally considered to inhibit nitrite bioactivation.

As expected, sodium nitrite infusion increased FBF: this was by 2.1 ml/ min/ 100 ml tissue (95% CI 0.7 to 3.5) at 5 min, see Figure 3.2, with no further significant increase over 60 min in the infused arm. However, FBF remained unchanged in the control forearm throughout the 60 min (Figure 3.2). There was an eight-fold elevation in systemic plasma nitrite concentration from 64±19 nmol/L at baseline to 528±128 nmol/L at 5 min and a 45-fold elevation to 2853±314 nmol/L at 60 min (Figure 3.3). However, despite this rise in circulating nitrite there were no significant changes in heart rate nor in peripheral brachial blood

pressure (systolic, SBP, mean arterial, MAP, or diastolic, DBP) were detected during the 60 min infusion of sodium nitrite compared to baseline, i.e. time 0 min (Figure 3.4).



Figure 3.1: Effect of 60 min intra-brachial infusion of sodium nitrite (8.7  $\mu$ mol/min) on change in artery (RA) diameter (%); Data shown as mean $\pm$ SEM, *n*=7, \*\*\*P<0.001 compared to baseline, <sup>##</sup>P<0.01 compared to 5 min.



Figure 3.2: Effect of 60 min intra-brachial infusion of sodium nitrite (8.7  $\mu$ mol/min) on change in forearm blood flow (FBF). Data shown as mean $\pm$ SEM, *n*=7,\*\*\*P<0.001 compared to baseline.



Figure 3.3: Effect of 60 min intra-brachial infusion of sodium nitrite (8.7  $\mu$ mol/min) on systemic nitrite concentrations (blood sampled from contralateral arm). Data shown as mean±SEM, *n*=7, \*\*P<0.01 compared to baseline.



Β

Α



Figure 3.4: Effect of 60 min intra-brachial infusion of sodium nitrite (8.7  $\mu$ mol/ min) on (A) peripheral brachial blood pressure (systolic, SBP, mean arterial, MAP, or diastolic, DBP). (B) Heart rate. Data shown as mean±SEM, *n*=7.

# 3.4 (Study 2) Intra-arterial sodium nitrite versus GTN - dose response

In this study an intra-brachial infusion of sodium nitrite, was administered in a low (0.087 - 2.6  $\mu$ mol/min) and a high (8.7 - 87  $\mu$ mol/min) dose series spanning a dose response curve to 8 healthy volunteers. A different group of 7 healthy volunteers were given an intra-brachial infusion of GTN in a single continuous series of dose steps (0.003 - 1  $\mu$ g/min). Radial artery responses were assessed at 5 - 7 min following each change in dose, while FBF changes were assessed at 20 - 22 min following each change with the change in the next dose occurring at 25 min.

### 3.4.1 Intra-arterial infusion of sodium nitrite - radial artery

With nitrite the study comprised a low dose series (0.0, 0.087, 0.26, 0.87 and 2.6  $\mu$ mol/ min) with subjects returning to complete the higher dose series (8.7, 26 and 87  $\mu$ mol/ min), with each dose being infused for 25 min. The mean baseline radial artery measurements between the first and second visit were similar: 2.32±0.53 mm and 2.50±0.28 mm respectively (mean±SD). Figure 3.5A demonstrates a clear dose-response to nitrite in terms of radial artery diameter, with significant dilatation (compared to baseline) seen from doses of 0.87  $\mu$ mol/ min, resulting in a dilatation of 11.2% (95% CI 2.6 to 19.8). The highest dose of 87  $\mu$ mol/ min resulted in a dilatation of 35.0% (95% CI 26.4 to 43.6).

Radial artery measurements were made at 5 min following the initiation of each dose, while FBF was measured at 20 min. However, with nitrite (26  $\mu$ mol/ min) radial artery measurements were also made at 20 min, and no differences were seen between this time point and 5 min.

#### 3.4.1.1 Intra-arterial sodium nitrite (in buffered saline) - radial artery

Given that 0.9% saline has a pH of ~5.5, a separate series experiments were performed, in 4 volunteers, with sodium nitrite (0.087-26 µmol/ min) in saline, pH-balanced with sodium bicarbonate to pH 7.5±0.13 (mean±SD). Similar degrees of radial artery dilatation were found. (Figure 3.5B).

### 3.4.2 Intra-arterial GTN - radial artery

The dose of GTN used (0.003 -1  $\mu$ g/min = 1.3<sup>-5</sup>-4.4<sup>-3</sup>  $\mu$ mol/min) resulted in significant radial artery dilatation (compared to baseline), with the dose of 0.01  $\mu$ g/min, resulting in a dilatation of 13.6% (95% CI 2.9 to 22.4). The highest GTN dose (1.0  $\mu$ g/min) resulted in a dilatation of 33.3% (95% CI 22.5 to 44.1) see Figure 3.5C.



Figure 3.5: Changes in radial artery (RA) diameter (%) with intra-brachial infusions of (A) sodium nitrite in saline (0.087-87  $\mu$ mol/min), (B) sodium nitrite in pH balanced saline (0.087-26  $\mu$ mol/min) and (C) GTN (0.003-1  $\mu$ g/min). Data shown as mean±SEM, *n*=8 (nitrite in saline), *n*=4 (nitrite in pH balanced saline), and *n*=7 (GTN), \*P<0.05 \*\*P<0.01, \*\*\*P<0.001, compared to baseline, <sup>†††</sup>P<0.0001 across the dose range.

### 3.4.3 Intra-arterial sodium nitrite vs. GTN - FBF

When assessing FBF both GTN and nitrite resulted in a significant increase. When compared to baseline the highest dose of nitrite (87  $\mu$ mol/min) resulted in an increase of 6.21 ml/min/100ml (95% CI 4.82 to 7.59). The highest dose of GTN (1  $\mu$ g/min) resulted in an increase of 4.31 ml/min/100ml (95% CI 2.58 to 6.04). See figure 3.6



Figure 3.6: Changes in radial artery forearm blood flow (FBF) with intra-brachial infusions of (A) sodium nitrite in saline (0.087-87  $\mu$ mol/ min), (B) GTN (0.003-1  $\mu$ g/min). Data shown as mean±SEM, n=8 (nitrite in saline), n=4 (nitrite in pH balanced saline), and n=7 (GTN), \*\*P<0.01, \*\*\*P<0.001, compared to baseline, †††P<0.0001 across the dose range

### 3.4.4 Intra-arterial sodium nitrite vs. GTN - selectivity

The selectivity of nitrite and GTN for vasodilating conduit arteries versus small resistance arterioles was compared by plotting the change in radial artery diameter, against the change in FBF at each dose step (see Figure 3.7). Nitrite resulted in a gradient of  $4.9\pm0.6$ , with a strong correlation between conduit artery and resistance arteriole responses,  $r^2 = 0.58$ , P<0.0001. With GTN the gradient was  $5.7\pm1.3$ , but with a weaker association than nitrite,  $r^2 = 0.33$ , P<0.0001. The Y-intercept was estimated at  $6.4\pm1.8\%$  for nitrite, compared to  $10.5\pm2.9\%$  for GTN, (i.e. change in radial artery dilatation with no change in FBF), although the relationship is not linear at the lower doses for GTN, and the actual intercept is likely to be closer to ~6%. Overall, the large/conduit artery selectivity of GTN and nitrite were similar.



Figure 3.7: Changes in radial artery (RA) diameter (%) versus change in forearm blood flow (FBF) with intra-brachial infusion nitrite (0.087-87  $\mu$ mol/min) and GTN (0.003-1  $\mu$ g/min) at each dose step. Data shown as mean±SEM, *n*=8 (nitrite) and *n*=7 (GTN).

## 3.4.5 Intra-arterial infusion of sodium nitrite - radial artery flow

To determine whether conduit artery dilation was flow-mediated, an analysis of the Doppler US flow images was undertaken. This demonstrated that there was no change in radial artery peak flow (see Figure 3.8) despite the increase in flow in resistance vessels (FBF).



Figure 3.8: Effect of high dose sodium nitrite intrabrachial infusion of sodium nitrite (8.7, 26, 87  $\mu$ mol / min) on RA flow. Data shown as mean $\pm$ SEM, *n*=7. RA – Radial artery.

### 3.4.6 Intra-arterial sodium nitrite vs. GTN - haemodynamics

No changes in peripheral SBP, DBP or MAP or HR were found following the highest GTN dose, or with nitrite up to the penultimate dose of 26  $\mu$ mol/min (see Figure 3.9). However, at the highest dose of nitrite (87  $\mu$ mol/min) for 5 min, BP decreased by ~5.5/14 (11) mmHg (SBP/DBP (MAP) respectively) and HR increased by 19 bpm (P<0.001). The MAP transiently fell by more than the prespecified threshold of 15 mmHg in only one subject, at the end of the infusion of the highest dose.



Figure 3.9: Effect of intra-brachial sodium nitrite across a high dose series (8.7, 26 and 87  $\mu$ mol/min, each dose infused for 25 min, 25 min and 5 min, respectively) on (A) peripheral Systolic Blood Pressure (pSBP) measured before and immediately after cessation of the infusion, and (B) peripheral Systolic Blood Pressure (pSBP) measured during the infusion of sodium nitrite at 0 and 87  $\mu$ mol/min, n=7.

#### 3.4.7 Intra-arterial sodium nitrite vs. GTN - venoselectivity

During i.a infusion of the low dose series of nitrite (n=3) and i.a. infusion of GTN (n=3), venous capacitance was measured by keeping the arm cuffs inflated at 40 mmHg and assessing changes in forearm volume at 2.5 minutes <sup>5</sup>. Low dose nitrite increased forearm venous capacitance in the infused arm compared to the control arm at a dose of 2.6  $\mu$ mol/min (see Figure 3.10). Nitrite resulted in conduit artery dilatation with lower doses (0.26 and 0.87  $\mu$ mol/min). Forearm venous capacitance was also increased by GTN compared to baseline in the infused arm, but not on comparison with the control arm. Therefore venodilatory effects were observed for nitrite and GTN. Since these studies were performed in different subjects, it is not possible to determine directly which had greater venoselectivity.



Figure 3.10: Venous Capacitance: change in forearm volume with intra-brachial infusions of (A) sodium nitrite (0.087-2.6  $\mu$ mol/min) and (B) GTN (0.003-1  $\mu$ g/min). Data shown as mean $\pm$ SEM, *n*=3 in both groups; <sup>††</sup>P<0.01 compared to control on 2-way ANOVA, \*P<0.05 on Bonferroni comparison with control, <sup>‡</sup>P<0.05, <sup>‡‡</sup>P<0.01 compared to baseline (1-way ANOVA).

## 3.4.8 Intra-arterial sodium nitrite and systemic methaemoglobin

Systemic methaemoglobin levels increased from  $1.3\pm0.1\%$  to  $3.5\pm0.2\%$  with the highest dose of nitrite, associated with a concomitant decrease in haemoglobin oxygen saturations from  $98.5\pm0.1\%$  to  $97.0\pm0.4\%$  (see Figure 3.11). Methaemoglobin levels in the infused arm increased to  $6.0\pm1.3\%$ .



Figure 3.1: Effect of intra-brachial infusion of sodium nitrite (dose response 0.087-87  $\mu$ mol/min) on percentage methaemoglobin (MetHb (%)) in infused and control arm (left Y-axis) and percentage haemoglobin oxygen saturations (SaO<sub>2</sub> (%)) in control arm (right Y-axis). Data shown as mean±SEM, *n*=8, \*P<0.05, \*\*\*P<0.001, compared to baseline.

### 3.4.9 Plasma nitrite, cyclic GMP and s-nitrosothiols levels

Plasma nitrite concentrations, following sodium nitrite infusion, in the infused and contralateral arms are shown in Figure 3.12A. Nitrite levels at baseline were comparable in the infused and control arm ( $0.046\pm0.015 \mu$ mol/L and  $0.054\pm0.022 \mu$ mol/L respectively). It should be noted that the concentrations depicted in the graph are absolute concentrations that were not corrected for changes in flow.

To determine changes in local cGMP production, we multiplied cGMP plasma concentrations by FBF; units are expressed in picomoles produced per min per 100 ml of tissue.<sup>6</sup> As shown in Figure 3.12B, nitrite infusion (2.6, 26, 87  $\mu$ mol/min) increased cGMP production in a dose-dependent manner, by 1.1 pmol/min/100 ml tissue (95% CI 0.5 to 1.8), 2.2 pmol/min/100 ml tissue (95% CI 1.2 to 3.2), and 4.7 pmol/min/100 ml tissue (95% CI 3.3 to 6.2), respectively. However, no systemic changes in cGMP production (in the contralateral arm) were detected. One set of cGMP data pertaining to nitrite (2.6  $\mu$ mol/min) in the infused arm, was excluded from the analysis as the cGMP levels exceeded the mean + 2 SDs (of the entire set).

Plasma SNOs in the infused arm were below the level of detection at baseline, and at most of the doses of nitrite infused. However, with nitrite infusion at the highest dose (87  $\mu$ mol/min), plasma SNOs production was 348±130 pmol/min/100 ml of tissue.



Figure 3.12: Effect of intra-brachial infusions of sodium nitrite on (A) plasma nitrite concentration in infused and contralateral arms (*n*=8), and (B) plasma cGMP production: (i) nitrite (0, 0.26 and 2.6 µmol/ min), cGMP in intervention arm (*n*=6), (ii) nitrite (0, 26 µmol/min), cGMP in intervention arm (*n*=7), (iii) nitrite (87 µmol/min), cGMP in intervention and control arms (*n*=5). Data shown as mean±SEM, <sup>#</sup>P<0.01 <sup>###</sup>P<0.001 compared to control arm, <sup>\*\*</sup>P<0.01, <sup>\*\*\*</sup>P<0.001 compared to nitrite (0 µmol/ min), <sup>##</sup>P<0.01 for dose response, <sup>###</sup>P<0.001 compared to control arm on ANOVA.
## Results – 2

Intra-arterial sodium nitrite with acetazolamide or raloxifene

## 4.1 (Study 3) Intra-arterial sodium nitrite with oral acetazolamide and raloxifene

As described previously (in chapter 1) both carbonic anhydrase <sup>7</sup> (through nitrite anhydartion) and aldehyde oxidase <sup>8</sup> (through nitrite reduction) have been shown to potentiate the release of NO from nitrite. Carbonic anhydrase is found on erythrocytes <sup>62</sup> while AO is located in the vascular tree <sup>70,224</sup>. To investigate the role played by each enzyme, in nitrite's effects on human conduit vessels, the CA inhibitor acetazolamide and the AO inhibitor raloxifene were used in an attempt to modify the effects of intra-arterial nitrite on the RA. In addition, AO has also been implicated in the generation of ROS <sup>402</sup>, thus the use of raloxifene would also allow for the determination of the net effect of inhibition of AO-derived ROS, with concomitant increase in NO bioavailability.

The sample size calculation conducted was based on quantitative data set estimating a standard deviation in the population of 7% in RA diameter dilatation and a 25% mean difference between the control group and the intervention groups to be relevant to be detected with a confidence interval of 5% and a confidence level of 95% the sample size required was calculated to be ~ 8.

The infusion of nitrite alone dilated the RA by ~ 25%. Using the infusion of nitrite alone as the control and comparing that with the intervention (nitrite + acetazolamide or nitrite + raloxifene) and aiming to detect a variation in RA dilatation of 50% between the two groups results in an actual target difference of 25% / 2 = 12.5% in actual RA dilatation. Allowing for a standard deviation of 7%, thus, the standardised difference would calculated as follows:

145

Standardised difference = target difference / standard deviation

Standardised difference = 12.5 / 7

Standardised difference = 1.78

Using the appropriate sample size formula: Sample size = (2 / standardised difference <sup>2</sup>) x C<sub>p,power</sub>, n = (2 /  $1.78^2$ ) x 13.0, n = (2/3.2) x 13.0, n = 8.12

Allowing for a Latin square design and the multiple comparisons between the control group and two intervention groups the total calculated sample size was  $8 \times 2 = 16$ . We attempted to recruit 18 volunteers however regretfully due to multiple dropouts only Fourteen healthy male volunteers attended on 3 occasions to receive an oral dose of either: (i) acetazolamide (500 mg), (ii) raloxifene (120 mg), or (iii) placebo (standard lactose tablet), according to a single-blind, randomized, balanced cross-over (Latin-square) design, 2 h before brachial artery cannulation and commencement of intra-arterial sodium nitrite infusion.

Oral administration of acetazolamide (500 mg) or raloxifene (120 mg) had no effect on baseline radial artery diameter:  $2.689\pm0.255$  mm with placebo,  $2.711\pm0.265$  mm with acetazolamide and  $2.737\pm0.257$  mm with raloxifene (mean±SD). However, acetazolamide enhanced radial artery dilatation to sodium nitrite: reaching the required significance level (P=0.0248), as did Raloxifene (P=0.0006), see Figure 4.1.



Α

Figure 4.1: Effect of the administration of (A) oral acetazolamide and (B) oral raloxifene on the change in conduit artery (radial) diameter (%) during an intrabrachial infusion of sodium nitrite (dose response 0.087-26  $\mu$ mol/min). Data shown as mean $\pm$ SEM, *n*=14, <sup>†</sup>P<0.025, <sup>†††</sup>P<0.001, compared to placebo.

## 4.2 (Study 4) Intra-arterial sodium nitrite with intra-arterial acetazolamide

In an attempt to negate any systemic effects of acetazolamide (when taken orally) this study was conducted to isolate local effects by administering a coinfusion of i.a. acetazolamide and sodium nitrite and measuring their effects on RA diameter and FBF. Eight healthy volunteers attended on 3 occasions. On the first two visits nitrite was infused alone at a fixed dose (2.6  $\mu$ mol/ min), or co-administered with acetazolamide (0.1 – 3.0 mg/ ml), each dose for 7 min with measurements taken at the end of this period, in a single-blind, randomized, balanced design. On the 3<sup>rd</sup> visit i.a acetazolamide was infused alone (0.1 – 3.0 mg/ ml).

Co-infusion of acetazolamide (0.1 - 3.0 mg/ min) with sodium nitrite (2.6  $\mu$ mol/ min) enhanced nitrite-induced radial artery dilatation compared to sodium nitrite alone (P<0.0001), see Figure 4.2A. However, FBF was not increased, rather, there was a trend for acetazolamide to blunt the vasodilatory effect of nitrite in the resistance arterioles (P=0.10), see Figure 4.2B. The infusion of acetazolamide alone had no effect on FBF; however, it paradoxically diminished (rather than increasing) radial artery diameter (P=0.03).



Figure 4.2: Effect of the intra-brachial administration of acetazolamide (0.1-3 mg/min), nitrite (2.6  $\mu$ mol/min) or both in combination on (A) the change in radial artery (RA) diameter and (B) the change in forearm blood flow (FBF). Data shown as mean±SEM, *n*=8, <sup>ttt</sup>P<0.0001, \*P<0.05 compared to nitrite alone (2-way ANOVA, with Bonferroni post-testing respectively); for acetazolamide alone: <sup>‡</sup>P<0.05, <sup>#</sup>P<0.05 compared to baseline (1-way ANOVA, with Dunnett's post-testing respectively).

#### 4.2.1 Intra-arterial sodium nitrite - onset of action

In this cohort of volunteers, acquisition of continuous US imaging of the radial artery, following the commencement of nitrite (2.6  $\mu$ mol/ ml) was undertaken to asses nitrite's rate of action. This revealed a rapid onset of dilatation (half life 109 s (95% CI 61 to 489) which was near maximal by the end of 5 minutes (Figure 4.3).



Figure 4.3: Change in RA diameter over the first 8 minutes of intrabrachial nitrite infusion (2.6  $\mu$ mol/min). Data represents mean, recordings every 3 seconds, *n*=8.

## Results – 3

# Intra-arterial sodium nitrite under normoxia, hypoxia and hyperoxia

## 5.1 (Study 5) Intra-arterial sodium nitrite under normoxia, hypoxia and hyperoxia

The Effect of normoxia, hypoxia, and hyperoxia on the dose response to i.a. sodium nitrite (0.087 – 26  $\mu$ mol/ ml) in the radial artery was investigated in 8 volunteers. Healthy male participants attended on 3 occasions where sodium nitrite was infused while inhaling (i) room air (21%O<sub>2</sub>), (ii) 12% O<sub>2</sub>, or (iii) 100% O<sub>2</sub> in a single-blind, randomized, Latin-square balanced design. Radial artery responses were assessed at 5-7 min following each change in dose.

As shown in Figure 5.1, hypoxia and hyperoxia both inhibited radial artery dilatation to nitrite (to a similar extent) compared to normoxia (P<0.0001 and P=0.0006, respectively). Sodium nitrite (8.7  $\mu$ mol/ml) dilated the radial artery by only 19.0 $\pm$ 2.6% under hypoxia, compared to 29.1 $\pm$ 4.1% under normoxia (absolute difference of 10.1%, 95% CI of difference 1.90 to 18.3). Importantly, baseline radial artery diameter was almost identical under hypoxia, normoxia and hyperoxia: 2.743 $\pm$ 0.221 mm, 2.841 $\pm$ 0.292 mm, 2.728 $\pm$ 0.218 mm (mean  $\pm$ SD) respectively. In addition, there were no differences in BP or HR between the conditions from baseline to the end of the study (see Figure 5.2). Therefore, there was no physiological evidence of increased sympathetic activity, or any effect on conduit artery tone as a result of hypoxia *per se*.



## Nitrite (µmol/min)

Figure 1.1: Effect of systemic hypoxia, normoxia and hyperoxia on the change in radial artery (RA) diameter during an intra-brachial infusion of sodium nitrite (0.087-26  $\mu$ mol/min); *n*=8, \*\*P<0.01 compared to hypoxia, <sup>††</sup>P<0.001 compared to hypoxia.



Figure 5.2: Effect of hypoxia v normoxia v hyperoxia during an intra-brachial infusion of sodium nitrite (0.087-26  $\mu$ mol/ ml) on peripheral brachial blood pressure, BP, ((A) systolic, SBP, (B) diastolic, DBP, (C) mean arterial, MABP and (D) heart rate (HR). Data shown as mean±SEM, *n*=8, \*\*P<0.01 compared to pre-nitrite (1-way ANOVA, with Bonferroni multiple post-testing).

In contrast to radial artery responses, but in keeping with previous studies,<sup>402,409</sup> the change in FBF in the intervention arm (assessed in the last 3 subjects) was 2.2 ml/ min/ 100 ml greater under hypoxia than normoxia (95% CI 0.6 to 3.8) at the highest dose of nitrite (26  $\mu$ mol/ ml) as shown in Figure 5.3. There was no significant difference in baseline FBF between hypoxia and normoxia, again showing no physiological evidence of increased sympathetic activity. The overall haemoglobin O<sub>2</sub> saturation recorded during the hypoxia study was 91.6±3.4%, compared to 98.4±0.8% and 100±0.0% in normoxia and hyperoxia, respectively (mean ±SD). As shown in Figure 5.4, analysis of the ABGs taken at the end of the study, reveal that the pCO<sub>2</sub> was greater during normoxia (5.1±0.2 kPa) than during hypoxia (4.5±0.3 kPa), P=0.015 with no difference in bicarbonate; pH was lower during normoxia (pH 7.396±0.006) compared to pH 7.44±0.01 during hypoxia (P<0.05). Besides pO2, there were no differences in pH, pCO<sub>2</sub> or plasma bicarbonate under hyperoxia compared to normoxia and hypoxia.



### Nitrite (µmol/min)

Figure 5.3: Effect of systemic hypoxia and normoxia on the change in forearm blood flow during an intra-brachial infusion of sodium nitrite (0.087-26  $\mu$ mol/ ml). Data shown as mean $\pm$ SEM, *n*=3, \*\*P<0.01 compared to normoxia.



Figure 5.4: Effect of hypoxia v normoxia v hyperoxia on arterial blood gas parameters: (A)  $O_2$  partial pressure, (B)  $CO_2$  partial pressure, (C) pH, (D)  $HCO_3^-$ .

## Results – 4

## Intra-venous sodium nitrite

### 6.1 (Study 6) Intra-venous sodium nitrite

To investigate the systemic effects of sodium nitrite, an intra-venous infusion was administered at a fix dose (8.7  $\mu$ mol/min) for the duration of 60 min in 9 healthy male volunteers. Sodium nitrite was also effective systemically dilating the RA in the contralateral forearm by 10.7% (95% CI 6.8 to 14.7) at 45 min, see Figure 6.1A.

The profile of the increase in systemic plasma nitrite concentration with intravenous nitrite was similar to the intra-arterial study (see figure 6.1B), although the baseline concentration was higher  $(0.379\pm0.065 \mu mol/L, compared$  to  $0.064\pm0.019 \mu mol/L$  previously) a consequence of the different method (deproteination of plasma using filters versus whole plasma, respectively) the former being typically associated with higher levels in this range, which may be due to contamination of the filters with nitrite.

As with the intra-arterial administration of sodium nitrite, intravenous sodium nitrite did not result in any significant changes in peripheral brachial BP (SBP, MAP, or DBP) during the 60 min infusion of sodium nitrite compared to baseline, time 0 min (see Figure 6.2A). Assessments of central haemodynamics were performed from the third subject onwards (n=7). Sodium nitrite produced large reductions in central SBP of 11.6 mmHg, (95% CI of difference 2.4 to 20.7, see Figure 6.2B and peripheral augmentation index (Alx) by 11.9% (95% CI of difference 0.5 to 23.2, see Figure 6.2C. Nitrite also reduced central pulse pressure (cPP) by 11 mmHg from 28 (19, 38) to 17 (15, 31) (median, IQR) (P=0.042) and pulse wave velocity (brachial-femoral) by 1.23 m/s (95% CI 0.28 to 2.19).

157



Figure 6.1: Effect of intravenous sodium nitrite (8.7  $\mu$ mol/ ml over 60 min) on, (A) change in radial artery (RA) diameter (%) in the contralateral arm, (B) on systemic plasma nitrite concentrations. Data shown as mean±SEM, n=9, \*P<0.05, \*\*P<0.01 compared to baseline, <sup>†††</sup>P<0.001 overall.



Figure 6.2: Effect of intravenous sodium nitrite (8.7  $\mu$ mol/ ml over 60 min) on (A) peripheral brachial blood pressure (BP) measurements (systolic, SBP, mean arterial, MAP, or diastolic, DBP), (B) central Systolic Blood Pressure (cSBP), and (D) peripheral augmentation index (pAlx) performed before and after the 60 min infusion of sodium nitrite. Data shown as mean±SEM, *n*=9 for A, *n*=7 for B&C, \*P<0.05.

## Discussion

### 7.1 Discoveries

These studies have led to several discoveries:

(i) Sodium nitrite at supra-physiological concentrations, administered via the intra-arterial route causes rapid and marked dilatation of the radial artery under normal oxygenated conditions.

(ii) Nitrite's actions were highly selective for conduit arteries, to a similar degree as GTN, one of the most selective large/conduit artery dilators identified to date.

(iii) Nitrite resulted in enhanced cGMP production in a dose-dependent manner, suggesting NO-mediated vasodilatory effects.

(iv) The effects of nitrite in the radial artery were enhanced by (a) acetazolamide, suggesting a role for carbonic anhydrase, and (b) raloxifene, possibly via inhibition of AO-mediated ROS generation.

(v) Nitrite-induced radial artery dilatation was maximal under conditions of normoxia, being inhibited by hypoxia and hyperoxia,

(vi) Intravenous sodium nitrite was also an effective systemic conduit artery dilator, causing significant dilatation of the contralateral radial artery (~11%), associated with a lowering of cSBP (by ~12 mmHg) and cPP (by ~11 mmHg), at a dose that was not associated with any change in peripheral BP.

#### 7.2 Local activity of sodium nitrite

The rapid effect of nitrite in the radial artery – within minutes, suggests a direct local effect. This was not related to a flow-mediated dilatory mechanism, as no change in conduit artery flow was detected. In addition, the variable selectivity of different vasodilators for conduit versus resistance vessels indicates that conduit artery dilatation occurs independently of forearm blood flow <sup>409</sup>. For example, alpha blockers and calcium channel blockers are effective at increasing FBF but have minimal effect on conduit artery diameter <sup>410</sup>. Furthermore, intravenous nitrite (8.7 µmol/min) did not increase FBF systemically, but resulted in radial artery dilatation of ~11%. Also, intra-arterial co-infusion of acetazolamide enhanced nitrite-induced radial artery dilatation, despite causing a borderline reduction in FBF (P=0.10).

Rather than being a key difference between organic and inorganic nitrates/nitrites as previously thought <sup>411</sup>, nitrite displayed similar selectivity as GTN, one of the most selective large artery dilators known <sup>412</sup>. Indeed, it appears that NO donors in general, such as organic nitrates and sodium nitroprusside show the greatest selectivity for muscular arteries over resistance arterioles <sup>413</sup>. The principle mechanism underlying the vascular effects of organic nitrates is via activation of soluble guanylyl cyclase (sGC), increasing cGMP levels and activating cGMP-dependent protein kinases, and/or cyclic nucleotide-gated ion channels <sup>25,63</sup>. These are the same targets for nitrite-derived NO activity. Indeed, intra-arterial nitrite infusion increased local plasma cGMP production (regarded as the most sensitive marker of NO availability)<sup>33</sup> in a dose-dependent manner, supporting nitrite-derived NO as the mechanism of dilatation. The precise mechanism for nitrite conversion to NO is not clear, as a

162

number of enzymes have been implicated in the catalysis of nitrite to NO in different tissue compartments. However, a key pathway considered to account for the effects of nitrite in small resistance vessels is nitrite reduction to NO via deoxHb <sup>54</sup>. In addition, it is possible that nitrite reduction to vasodilating NO is supported by fully oxygenated red cells which possess appreciable nitrite reductase activity in vitro; i.e., ~50% of the capacity of deoxygenated red cells to reduce nitrite (10  $\mu$ M) to NO <sup>55</sup>, reflecting the greater reductive potential of haem in the R (oxy) state tetramer <sup>55</sup>, Thus, HbO<sub>2</sub> saturations ~99% during normoxia could support nitrite reduction, although this is difficult to confirm or refute in this design of *in vivo* experiments.

However, certain alternative enzymes that may enhance nitrite-derived NO *production*, or *activity*, are amenable to pharmacological manipulation *in vivo*. For example, carbonic anhydrase, an enzyme found in abundance in vessels and erythrocytes, has been demonstrated by Aamand et al, <sup>29</sup> to possess nitrite anhydrase activity (as the isolated enzyme and in tissue homogenates) increasing NO production, and enhancing nitrite-dependent dilatation in the rat aorta (at 1% O<sub>2</sub>). The CA inhibitor acetazolamide, prevents the hydration of CO<sub>2</sub> but not the anhydration of nitrite. It has been suggested that the two substrates bind to different groups in the active site and that acetazolamide may increase the affinity for nitrite, by occupying non-productive binding sites on the enzyme, thus enhancing its activity as a nitrite anhydrase <sup>279</sup>. Notably, such activity appears to predominate around physiological pH, as the initial rates of NO production from nitrite via CA in the presence of acetazolamide were greater at pH 7.2 than pH 5.9, albeit under strict anaerobic conditions. Thus, administering acetazolamide (either systemically via the oral route, or locally via the intra-

arterial route) significantly enhanced radial artery dilatation to nitrite, supporting this mechanism of enhanced NO *production*.

Mechanisms which may enhance nitrite-derived NO *activity* include inhibition of ROS production. While XO is established as an important source of ROS, the activity of AO to generate ROS is ~25-fold greater than XO in human liver and rat hearts <sup>414</sup>. Raloxifene, a potent inhibitor of AO <sup>414</sup>, enhanced nitrite-induced dilatation of the human radial artery, and the rat aorta suggesting that AO-mediated ROS production predominates over AO-mediated nitrite reduction in normoxia. On the other hand, conditions which increase ROS production such as hyperoxia <sup>15</sup>, will diminish nitrite-derived NO activity. Indeed, hyperoxia inhibited nitrite-induced radial artery dilatation.

Hypoxia has also been shown to amplify ROS production <sup>414</sup>. It is therefore possible that this increased ROS production accounts for the attenuated dilatory effect of nitrite in the radial artery - to a similar degree as during hyperoxia, and this overrides the increased rate of nitrite reduction resulting from the greater proportion of deoxyHb encountered under hypoxic conditions in the conduit artery. By contrast, in the resistance vessels, hypoxia augmented nitrite-increased FBF, as reported previously <sup>414</sup>. This suggests less scavenging of NO in the arterioles, which may be, at least in part, a consequence of the erythrocyte-free zone <sup>415</sup> (see Figure 7.1). In smaller vessels, a narrower erythrocyte-free zone results in a closer proximity of the erythrocyte to the vessel wall, minimizing the diffusion distance for NO and the duration in which it may be scavenged by ROS. In the larger radial artery, the wider erythrocyte-free zone results in the opposite. Thus, in the resistance arteriole, the effects of enhanced reduction of nitrite via deoxyHb predominates, whereas in the conduit

164

vessel, scavenging by ROS prevails. A further mechanism for nitrite's selective vascular effects in normoxia versus hypoxia, may involve the recently described endothelial Hbα, which is absent from larger arteries, but present in the myoendothelial junctions of small arteries, where it dampens responses to (eNOS-derived) NO <sup>416</sup>. However, in hypoxia, it is possible that deoxyHbα supports further nitrite reduction to NO which is in the immediate vicinity of the vascular smooth muscle cells, enhancing vasodilatation of resistance arterioles.



Conduit artery



Furthermore, it is conceivable that nitrite exerts dual activity on the vasculature; where on one hand its effects are mediated through the classic NO-cGMP pathway and on the other, they are mediated via NO-independent signalling. The latter being effected either by nitrite directly <sup>75,417</sup> or through the formation of an intermediate that is not dependent on nitrite's reduction to NO. Thus, in conduit vessels nitrite's NO-independent signalling pathway dominates whereas in resistance arterioles its actions are contingent on its conversion to NO.

S-nitrosothiols make an attractive candidate for such an intermediate. They are formed without the need for nitrite's conversion to NO <sup>115</sup>, being produced in both normoxic as well as hypoxic conditions (in various rodent tissues) <sup>75</sup> and have been shown to induce vasodilatation via cGMP-independent mechanisms <sup>63</sup>.

In humans, nitrite-related SNO formation was observed following systemic intravenous infusions of sodium nitrite in healthy volunteers <sup>63</sup>. And although in another study the infusion of nitrite intravenously did not result in SNO formation this is probably a result of the low amount of nitrite (30 µmol) administered as no dilatation in the brachial artery was observed <sup>55</sup>. However in this same study the direct systemic infusion of GSNO resulted in dilatation of the brachial artery <sup>25</sup>. The inability to record SNO levels at baseline or at most of the doses of nitrite infused in the studies reported in the results section, makes supporting or refuting this hypothesis problematic. Although SNO levels were easily recordable at the highest dose of 87 µmol it is difficult to ascertain if the rise in SNO levels was due to increased local intravascular production or due to production at other sites such as the liver due to systemic overspill.

### 7.3 Systemic activity of sodium nitrite

Nitrite was effective systemically, with a modest dose (8.7  $\mu$ mol/ ml, 0.6 mg/min) selectively dilating the radial artery by ~11% after 45 min with no effect on FBF. The delayed response represents the time for the systemic concentration of nitrite to accumulate, given an initial half-life of nitrite of ~20 min (with continuous infusion) <sup>418</sup>. Consistent with this selective dilatation of conduit arteries, nitrite selectively lowered cSBP/cPP by ~12 mmHg/ ~11 mmHg respectively with no effect on peripheral BP. Nitrite also reduced peripheral Alx by 11.9±4.6%, which equates to a change in central Alx of ~10% <sup>419</sup>. Selective dilatation of muscular conduit arteries is an accepted mechanism by which GTN selectively lowers central BP through a reduction in wave reflection <sup>29</sup>. It is therefore likely that the effects of nitrite on central haemodynamics are mediated by a similar mechanism. The lack of effect of nitrite on peripheral BP is consistent with the findings from a recent study performed in 55 patients with peripheral arterial disease, which found no reduction in BP with sustained release sodium nitrite up to doses of 160 mg twice daily <sup>420</sup>.

#### 7.4 Clinical relevance of nitrite's central effects

Central pressures are different to brachial pressures due to (variable) pulse pressure amplification when moving from the aorta to the periphery <sup>421</sup>. Central (aortic, carotid) pressures more closely reflect the load on the heart and brain and are at least as predictive of cardiovascular events and may be more predictive <sup>11</sup>. In the CAFE study, the amlodipine±perindopril combination resulted in a lower central pulse pressures than the atenolol±thiazide combination, and was significantly associated with a composite outcome of total cardiovascular events <sup>218</sup>. Central pulse pressures may therefore serve as a target in intervention strategies and the pharmacological use of a treatment, such as sodium nitrite, that selectively lowers cSBP/cPP/AIx, has the potential to reduce cardiovascular risk independently of any effect on peripheral blood pressure. A specific advantage of inorganic nitrate/nitrite (in contrast to organic nitrates) is that it does not appear to induce tolerance <sup>11</sup>.

Normalization of elevated aortic pulse wave velocity (aPWV, a marker of large elastic artery stiffness) was recently demonstrated in old mice given oral dietary nitrite supplementation for 3-weeks <sup>134</sup>. While acutely, dietary nitrate has recently been demonstrated to reduce aPWV by 0.3 m/s in healthy volunteers and by ~0.5 m/s in grade 1 hypertensives, this was in parallel with reductions in brachial systolic pressures of ~5 mmHg and ~12 mmHg respectively <sup>422,423</sup>. Our current studies show an acute effect of nitrite, lowering bfPWV by ~1.2 m/s, independent of peripheral BP.

#### 7.5 Limitations and Future studies

All the studies reported involved healthy male volunteers. It remains to be determined whether these mechanisms would be similar in females and patients with vascular disease.

Furthermore, other enzymatic pathways were not tested such as XOR, ALDH-2, CYP450, and interaction with PDE5. In addition, nitrite's prospective capability of direct signalling (which has been attenuated using a COX inhibitor) was also not investigated.

Conducting these studies would help further elucidate nitrite's mechanism of action on conduit vessels and resistance arterioles and the possibility of a dual activity and other possible complex interactions.

In a clinical setting these findings are exacting as they allow for the possibility of a multitude of new uses of inorganic nitrite. Glyceryl trinitrate is already extensively used to pre-dilate an occluded coronary vessel, prior to revascularization, in order to make a more accurate assessment of the vessel's calibre prior to the implantation of a suitably sized stent. If nitrite's dilatory effects in the RA can be demonstrated in the epicardial coronary arteries (which are similar in calibre to the RA but differ in flow dynamics) when combined with nitrite's mitigation of the deleterious effects of reperfusion, this would allow it to be used in preference to GTN prior to coronary intervention.

Furthermore, patients presenting with an acute coronary syndrome and ongoing chest pain who require prolonged treatment with intravenous GTN prior to percutaneous coronary intervention (which is in essence does cause a short period of interruption of blood flow and reperfusion) may benefit more from pre-

169

treatment with intravenous nitrite. The argument here is that prolonged administration of GTN has been shown to exacerbate myocardial damage from reperfusion whereas inorganic nitrite has been found to be protective regardless of the duration of systemic delivery.

The selective central haemodynamic effects of nitrite may have potential utility in medical emergencies where such an effect would be desirable such as an aortic dissection. Although GTN is already used as a drug of choice in this clinical setting, nitrite would provide a more superior option as tolerance does not develop with prolonged administration.

These are few of the many new exciting potential clinical application of inorganic nitrite. One may argue that nitrite has fallen out of favour due to its unpredicted effects on the vascular system which on some occasions may lead to circulatory collapse. However, the studies that were conducted and came to this conclusion are out-dated and used preparations of nitrite that were far from ideal, described as "grains of nitrite" which could have contained widely varying quantities of the ion. It maybe that it is time for the circle to be complete and for inorganic nitrite / nitrate to transplant organic nitrite / nitrate in clinical.

### 7.6 Conclusion

Over the last decade, the status of the nitrite anion has been transformed from an inactive metabolite of NO to a key source of the messenger. Although direct activity and the formation of other intermediates without the need for reduction have been demonstrated, the bulk of its actions are mediated through its conversion to NO. This conversion was thought to be contingent on conditions of hypoxia and/or ischemia thus making nitrite activity in the oxygenated arterial tree unlikely. However, contrary to expectation, inorganic nitrite selectively dilates conduit arteries under normal oxygenated conditions, to a similar degree as GTN, and selectively lowers central systolic/pulse pressure, with important therapeutic potential. These effects appear to be mediated via a carbonic anhydrase catalysed – cGMP-dependent mechanism in normoxia. The inhibition of conduit artery dilatation in hypoxia and hyperoxia, and the enhancement of dilatation by aldehyde oxidase inhibition, suggest an important role for ROS production in modulating these responses. These findings are a further step in the continuing evolution of the understanding of nitrite's fundamental role in the cardiovascular system an understanding that is likely to advance further over the next decade.

## References

- 1. Kleinbongard, P., *et al.* Plasma nitrite reflects constitutive nitric oxide synthase activity in mammals. *Free Radic Biol Med* **35**, 790-796 (2003).
- Leaf, C.D., Wishnok, J.S. & Tannenbaum, S.R. L-Arginine Is a Precursor for Nitrate Biosynthesis in Humans. *Biochem Bioph Res Co* 163, 1032-1037 (1989).
- Rhodes, P., *et al.* The L-arginine:nitric oxide pathway is the major source of plasma nitrite in fasted humans. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 209, 590-596 (1995).
- Lidder, S. & Webb, A.J. Vascular effects of dietary nitrate (as found in green leafy vegetables and beetroot) via the nitrate-nitrite-nitric oxide pathway. *Br J Clin Pharmacol* **75**, 677-696 (2013).
- Lauer, T., et al. Plasma nitrite rather than nitrate reflects regional endothelial nitric oxide synthase activity but lacks intrinsic vasodilator action. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 98, 12814-12819 (2001).
- Govoni, M., Jansson, E.A., Weitzberg, E. & Lundberg, J.O. The increase in plasma nitrite after a dietary nitrate load is markedly attenuated by an antibacterial mouthwash. *Nitric Oxide* **19**, 333-337 (2008).
- Pannala, A.S., *et al.* The effect of dietary nitrate on salivary, plasma, and urinary nitrate metabolism in humans. *Free Radic Biol Med* 34, 576-584 (2003).
- Kleinbongard, P., *et al.* Plasma nitrite concentrations reflect the degree of endothelial dysfunction in humans. *Free Radic Biol Med* 40, 295-302 (2006).
- Bryan, N.S., *et al.* Cellular targets and mechanisms of nitros(yl)ation: an insight into their nature and kinetics in vivo. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **101**, 4308-4313 (2004).
- 10. Gorenflo, M., *et al.* Metabolites of the L-arginine-NO pathway in patients with left-to-right shunt. *Clin Lab* **47**, 441-447 (2001).
- 11. Bryan, N.S., *et al.* Nitrite is a signaling molecule and regulator of gene expression in mammalian tissues. *Nat Chem Biol* **1**, 290-297 (2005).

- 12. Totzeck, M., *et al.* Nitrite regulates hypoxic vasodilation via myoglobindependent nitric oxide generation. *Circulation* **126**, 325-334 (2012).
- 13. Butler, A.R. & Feelisch, M. Therapeutic uses of inorganic nitrite and nitrate: from the past to the future. *Circulation* **117**, 2151-2159 (2008).
- Gilchrist, M., Winyard, P.G. & Benjamin, N. Dietary nitrate--good or bad? Nitric Oxide 22, 104-109 (2010).
- 15. Omar, S.A., Artime, E. & Webb, A.J. A comparison of organic and inorganic nitrates/nitrites. *Nitric Oxide* **26**, 229-240 (2012).
- Wagner, D.A., Schultz, D.S., Deen, W.M., Young, V.R. & Tannenbaum, S.R. Metabolic fate of an oral dose of 15N-labeled nitrate in humans: effect of diet supplementation with ascorbic acid. *Cancer Research* 43, 1921-1925 (1983).
- 17. Florin, T.H., Neale, G. & Cummings, J.H. The effect of dietary nitrate on nitrate and nitrite excretion in man. *Br J Nutr* **64**, 387-397 (1990).
- Doel, J.J., Benjamin, N., Hector, M.P., Rogers, M. & Allaker, R.P.
   Evaluation of bacterial nitrate reduction in the human oral cavity. *Eur J Oral Sci* 113, 14-19 (2005).
- Lundberg, J.O., Weitzberg, E., Lundberg, J.M. & Alving, K. Intragastric nitric oxide production in humans: measurements in expelled air. *Gut* 35, 1543-1546 (1994).
- 20. Benjamin, N., et al. Stomach NO synthesis. Nature 368, 502 (1994).
- Jansson, E.A., *et al.* A mammalian functional nitrate reductase that regulates nitrite and nitric oxide homeostasis. *Nat Chem Biol* 4, 411-417 (2008).
- Furchgott, R.F. & Bhadrakom, S. Reactions of strips of rabbit aorta to epinephrine, isopropylarterenol, sodium nitrite and other drugs. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* **108**, 129-143 (1953).
- Zweier, J.L., Wang, P., Samouilov, A. & Kuppusamy, P. Enzymeindependent formation of nitric oxide in biological tissues. *Nat Med* 1, 804-809 (1995).
- 24. Cicinelli, E., *et al.* Different plasma levels of nitric oxide in arterial and venous blood. *Clin Physiol* **19**, 440-442 (1999).

- Gladwin, M.T., *et al.* Role of circulating nitrite and S-nitrosohemoglobin in the regulation of regional blood flow in humans. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S* A 97, 11482-11487 (2000).
- Luchsinger, B.P., et al. Assessments of the chemistry and vasodilatory activity of nitrite with hemoglobin under physiologically relevant conditions. J Inorg Biochem 99, 912-921 (2005).
- 27. Modin, A., *et al.* Nitrite-derived nitric oxide: a possible mediator of 'acidicmetabolic' vasodilation. *Acta Physiol Scand* **171**, 9-16 (2001).
- Cosby, K., *et al.* Nitrite reduction to nitric oxide by deoxyhemoglobin vasodilates the human circulation. *Nat Med* 9, 1498-1505 (2003).
- 29. Maher, A.R., *et al.* Hypoxic modulation of exogenous nitrite-induced vasodilation in humans. *Circulation* **117**, 670-677 (2008).
- Ursell, P.C. & Mayes, M. The majority of nitric oxide synthase in pig heart is vascular and not neural. *Cardiovasc Res* 27, 1920-1924 (1993).
- Balligand, J.L., *et al.* Nitric oxide-dependent parasympathetic signaling is due to activation of constitutive endothelial (type III) nitric oxide synthase in cardiac myocytes. *J Biol Chem* 270, 14582-14586 (1995).
- Bolli, R. Cardioprotective function of inducible nitric oxide synthase and role of nitric oxide in myocardial ischemia and preconditioning: an overview of a decade of research. *J Mol Cell Cardiol* 33, 1897-1918 (2001).
- Li, H., Cui, H., Kundu, T.K., Alzawahra, W. & Zweier, J.L. Nitric oxide production from nitrite occurs primarily in tissues not in the blood: critical role of xanthine oxidase and aldehyde oxidase. *J Biol Chem* 283, 17855-17863 (2008).
- Giraldez, R.R., Panda, A., Xia, Y., Sanders, S.P. & Zweier, J.L.
   Decreased nitric-oxide synthase activity causes impaired endotheliumdependent relaxation in the postischemic heart. *J Biol Chem* 272, 21420-21426 (1997).
- Samouilov, A., Kuppusamy, P. & Zweier, J.L. Evaluation of the magnitude and rate of nitric oxide production from nitrite in biological systems. *Arch Biochem Biophys* 357, 1-7 (1998).
- 36. Lundberg, J.O. & Weitzberg, E. NO generation from nitrite and its role in vascular control. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* **25**, 915-922 (2005).

- Hardison, R.C. A brief history of hemoglobins: plant, animal, protist, and bacteria. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 93, 5675-5679 (1996).
- Rayner, B.S., Hua, S., Sabaretnam, T. & Witting, P.K. Nitric oxide stimulates myoglobin gene and protein expression in vascular smooth muscle. *Biochemical Journal* 423, 169-177 (2009).
- Cossins, A.R., Williams, D.R., Foulkes, N.S., Berenbrink, M. & Kipar, A. Diverse cell-specific expression of myoglobin isoforms in brain, kidney, gill and liver of the hypoxia-tolerant carp and zebrafish. *J Exp Biol* 212, 627-638 (2009).
- Shiva, S., *et al.* Deoxymyoglobin is a nitrite reductase that generates nitric oxide and regulates mitochondrial respiration. *Circ Res* **100**, 654-661 (2007).
- 41. Burmester, T., Weich, B., Reinhardt, S. & Hankeln, T. A vertebrate globin expressed in the brain. *Nature* **407**, 520-523 (2000).
- Reeder, B.J. The redox activity of hemoglobins: from physiologic functions to pathologic mechanisms. *Antioxid Redox Signal* 13, 1087-1123 (2010).
- Fordel, E., Thijs, L., Moens, L. & Dewilde, S. Neuroglobin and cytoglobin expression in mice. Evidence for a correlation with reactive oxygen species scavenging. *FEBS J* 274, 1312-1317 (2007).
- 44. Tiso, M., *et al.* Human neuroglobin functions as a redox-regulated nitrite reductase. *J Biol Chem* **286**, 18277-18289 (2011).
- Fordel, E., et al. Cytoglobin expression is upregulated in all tissues upon hypoxia: an in vitro and in vivo study by quantitative real-time PCR. Biochem Biophys Res Commun **319**, 342-348 (2004).
- 46. Burmester, T., Ebner, B., Weich, B. & Hankeln, T. Cytoglobin: a novel globin type ubiquitously expressed in vertebrate tissues. *Mol Biol Evol* 19, 416-421 (2002).
- 47. Kozlov, A.V., Staniek, K. & Nohl, H. Nitrite reductase activity is a novel function of mammalian mitochondria. *FEBS Lett* **454**, 127-130 (1999).
- 48. Basu, S., *et al.* Nitrite reductase activity of cytochrome c. *J Biol Chem*283, 32590-32597 (2008).

- Ferguson-Miller, S., Hiser, C. & Liu, J. Gating and regulation of the cytochrome c oxidase proton pump. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 1817, 489-494 (2012).
- Castello, P.R., David, P.S., McClure, T., Crook, Z. & Poyton, R.O. Mitochondrial cytochrome oxidase produces nitric oxide under hypoxic conditions: implications for oxygen sensing and hypoxic signaling in eukaryotes. *Cell Metab* **3**, 277-287 (2006).
- 51. Godber, B.L., *et al.* Reduction of nitrite to nitric oxide catalyzed by xanthine oxidoreductase. *J Biol Chem* **275**, 7757-7763 (2000).
- 52. Harrison, R. Structure and function of xanthine oxidoreductase: where are we now? *Free Radic Biol Med* **33**, 774-797 (2002).
- Nishino, T., Okamoto, K., Eger, B.T. & Pai, E.F. Mammalian xanthine oxidoreductase - mechanism of transition from xanthine dehydrogenase to xanthine oxidase. *FEBS J* 275, 3278-3289 (2008).
- Garattini, E., Fratelli, M. & Terao, M. Mammalian aldehyde oxidases: genetics, evolution and biochemistry. *Cell Mol Life Sci* 65, 1019-1048 (2008).
- Kundu, T.K., Velayutham, M. & Zweier, J.L. Aldehyde oxidase functions as a superoxide generating NADH oxidase: an important redox regulated pathway of cellular oxygen radical formation. *Biochemistry* **51**, 2930-2939 (2012).
- Wang, J., *et al.* Novel Function of Sulfite Oxidase as a Nitrite Reductase that Generates Nitric Oxide. *Free Radical Bio Med* 49, S122-S122 (2010).
- 57. Woo, W.H., Yang, H., Wong, K.P. & Halliwell, B. Sulphite oxidase gene expression in human brain and in other human and rat tissues. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* **305**, 619-623 (2003).
- 58. Nelson, D.R. Progress in tracing the evolutionary paths of cytochrome P450. *Biochim Biophys Acta* **1814**, 14-18 (2011).
- Hendrychova, T., et al. Flexibility of human cytochrome P450 enzymes: molecular dynamics and spectroscopy reveal important function-related variations. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 1814, 58-68 (2011).
- 60. Immoos, C.E., *et al.* Electrocatalytic reductions of nitrite, nitric oxide, and nitrous oxide by thermophilic cytochrome P450 CYP119 in film-modified

electrodes and an analytical comparison of its catalytic activities with myoglobin. *J Am Chem Soc* **126**, 4934-4942 (2004).

- Feelisch, M., *et al.* Tissue processing of nitrite in hypoxia: an intricate interplay of nitric oxide-generating and -scavenging systems. *J Biol Chem* 283, 33927-33934 (2008).
- Pastorekova, S., Parkkila, S., Pastorek, J. & Supuran, C.T. Carbonic anhydrases: current state of the art, therapeutic applications and future prospects. *J Enzyme Inhib Med Chem* **19**, 199-229 (2004).
- Aamand, R., et al. Generation of nitric oxide from nitrite by carbonic anhydrase: a possible link between metabolic activity and vasodilation. *Am J Physiol-Heart C* 297, H2068-H2074 (2009).
- 64. Villanueva, C. & Giulivi, C. Subcellular and cellular locations of nitric oxide synthase isoforms as determinants of health and disease. *Free Radic Biol Med* **49**, 307-316 (2010).
- Gautier, C., van Faassen, E., Mikula, I., Martasek, P. & Slama-Schwok,
   A. Endothelial nitric oxide synthase reduces nitrite anions to NO under anoxia. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 341, 816-821 (2006).
- Bocahut, A., Bernad, S., Sebban, P. & Sacquin-Mora, S. Relating the diffusion of small ligands in human neuroglobin to its structural and mechanical properties. *J Phys Chem B* **113**, 16257-16267 (2009).
- Taboy, C.H., Faulkner, K.M., Kraiter, D., Bonaventura, C. & Crumbliss,
   A.L. Concentration-dependent effects of anions on the anaerobic oxidation of hemoglobin and myoglobin. *J Biol Chem* 275, 39048-39054 (2000).
- 68. Gladwin, M.T. & Kim-Shapiro, D.B. The functional nitrite reductase activity of the heme-globins. *Blood* **112**, 2636-2647 (2008).
- Liao, J.C., Hein, T.W., Vaughn, M.W., Huang, K.T. & Kuo, L. Intravascular flow decreases erythrocyte consumption of nitric oxide. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 96, 8757-8761 (1999).
- Dejam, A., *et al.* Erythrocytes are the major intravascular storage sites of nitrite in human blood. *Blood* 106, 734-739 (2005).
- Fraser, T.R., Rutherford, W. & Gamgee, A. Report on the Progress of Physiology: From 1st August 1867, to 1st March 1868. *J Anat Physiol* 2, 407-431 (1868).

- 72. Haldane, J. The Red Colour of Salted Meat. *J Hyg (Lond)* 1, 115-122 (1901).
- Doyle, M.P., Pickering, R.A., DeWeert, T.M., Hoekstra, J.W. & Pater, D. Kinetics and mechanism of the oxidation of human deoxyhemoglobin by nitrites. *J Biol Chem* 256, 12393-12398 (1981).
- 74. Reutov, V.P., *et al.* [The compensatory-adaptive mechanisms in nitriteinduced hypoxia in rats]. *Biull Eksp Biol Med* **116**, 506-508 (1993).
- Gladwin, M.T., *et al.* Enzymatic function of hemoglobin as a nitrite reductase that produces NO under allosteric control. *J Clin Invest* **115**, 2099-2107 (2005).
- Crawford, J.H., *et al.* Hypoxia, red blood cells, and nitrite regulate NOdependent hypoxic vasodilation. *Blood* **107**, 566-574 (2006).
- Huang, K.T., *et al.* The reaction between nitrite and deoxyhemoglobin.
  Reassessment of reaction kinetics and stoichiometry. *J Biol Chem* 280, 31126-31131 (2005).
- Hub, J.S., Kubitzki, M.B. & de Groot, B.L. Spontaneous quaternary and tertiary T-R transitions of human hemoglobin in molecular dynamics simulation. *PLoS Comput Biol* 6, e1000774 (2010).
- Nagababu, E., Ramasamy, S., Abernethy, D.R. & Rifkind, J.M. Active nitric oxide produced in the red cell under hypoxic conditions by deoxyhemoglobin-mediated nitrite reduction. *J Biol Chem* 278, 46349-46356 (2003).
- Eich, R.F., et al. Mechanism of NO-induced oxidation of myoglobin and hemoglobin. *Biochemistry* 35, 6976-6983 (1996).
- Rusak, T., Misztal, T., Piszcz, J. & Tomasiak, M. Nitric oxide scavenging by cell free hemoglobin may be a primary factor determining hypertension in polycythemic patients. *Free Radic Res* (2013).
- Doyle, M.P. & Hoekstra, J.W. Oxidation of nitrogen oxides by bound dioxygen in hemoproteins. *J Inorg Biochem* 14, 351-358 (1981).
- Jia, L., Bonaventura, C., Bonaventura, J. & Stamler, J.S. Snitrosohaemoglobin: a dynamic activity of blood involved in vascular control. *Nature* 380, 221-226 (1996).
- 84. Gladwin, M.T., *et al.* Relative role of heme nitrosylation and beta-cysteine93 nitrosation in the transport and metabolism of nitric oxide by

hemoglobin in the human circulation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **97**, 9943-9948 (2000).

- 85. Rassaf, T., *et al.* NO adducts in mammalian red blood cells: too much or too little? *Nat Med* **9**, 481-482; author reply 482-483 (2003).
- Basu, S., et al. Catalytic generation of N2O3 by the concerted nitrite reductase and anhydrase activity of hemoglobin. Nat Chem Biol 3, 785-794 (2007).
- 87. Hopmann, K.H., Cardey, B., Gladwin, M.T., Kim-Shapiro, D.B. & Ghosh,
  A. Hemoglobin as a nitrite anhydrase: modeling methemoglobinmediated N2O3 formation. *Chemistry* 17, 6348-6358 (2011).
- Rassaf, T., *et al.* Nitrite reductase function of deoxymyoglobin: oxygen sensor and regulator of cardiac energetics and function. *Circ Res* **100**, 1749-1754 (2007).
- Gros, G., Wittenberg, B.A. & Jue, T. Myoglobin's old and new clothes: from molecular structure to function in living cells. *J Exp Biol* **213**, 2713-2725 (2010).
- 90. Garry, D.J., et al. Mice without myoglobin. Nature **395**, 905-908 (1998).
- Cossins, A. & Berenbrink, M. Physiology: Myoglobin's new clothes. Nature 454, 416-417 (2008).
- Reutov, V.P. & Sorokina, E.G. NO-synthase and nitrite-reductase components of nitric oxide cycle. *Biochemistry (Mosc)* 63, 874-884 (1998).
- 93. Ormerod, J.O.M., *et al.* The role of vascular myoglobin in nitrite-mediated blood vessel relaxation. *Cardiovascular Research* **89**, 560-565 (2011).
- Flogel, U., Merx, M.W., Godecke, A., Decking, U.K. & Schrader, J.
   Myoglobin: A scavenger of bioactive NO. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 98, 735-740 (2001).
- 95. Pesce, A., *et al.* Neuroglobin and cytoglobin. Fresh blood for the vertebrate globin family. *EMBO Rep* **3**, 1146-1151 (2002).
- Schmidt, M., et al. Cytoglobin is a respiratory protein in connective tissue and neurons, which is up-regulated by hypoxia. J Biol Chem 279, 8063-8069 (2004).
- 97. Li, H., Hemann, C., Abdelghany, T.M., El-Mahdy, M.A. & Zweier, J.L. Characterization of the mechanism and magnitude of cytoglobin-
mediated nitrite reduction and nitric oxide generation under anaerobic conditions. *J Biol Chem* **287**, 36623-36633 (2012).

- Nicolis, S., et al. Reactivity and endogenous modification by nitrite and hydrogen peroxide: does human neuroglobin act only as a scavenger? Biochemical Journal 407, 89-99 (2007).
- 99. Piknova, B. & Schechter, A.N. Comments on 'vascular effects of dietary nitrate (as found in green leafy vegetables and beetroot) via the nitratenitrite-nitric oxide pathway'. *Br J Clin Pharmacol* **75**, 1541-1542 (2013).
- 100. Webb, A.J. & Lidder, S. Reply to comments on 'vascular effects of dietary nitrate (as found in green leafy vegetables and beetroot) via the nitratenitrite-nitric oxide pathway'. *Br J Clin Pharmacol* **75**, 1543-1544 (2013).
- Shiva, S. Nitrite: A Physiological Store of Nitric Oxide and Modulator of Mitochondrial Function. *Redox Biol* 1, 40-44 (2013).
- Walters, C.L. & Taylor, A.M. The Reduction of Nitrite by Skeletal-Muscle Mitochondria. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 96, 522-524 (1965).
- 103. Nohl, H., *et al.* Mitochondria recycle nitrite back to the bioregulator nitric monoxide. *Acta Biochim Pol* **47**, 913-921 (2000).
- 104. Castello, P.R., et al. Oxygen-regulated isoforms of cytochrome c oxidase have differential effects on its nitric oxide production and on hypoxic signaling. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 105, 8203-8208 (2008).
- 105. Schwarz, G., Mendel, R.R. & Ribbe, M.W. Molybdenum cofactors, enzymes and pathways. *Nature* **460**, 839-847 (2009).
- Zhang, Z., *et al.* Generation of nitric oxide by a nitrite reductase activity of xanthine oxidase: a potential pathway for nitric oxide formation in the absence of nitric oxide synthase activity. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 249, 767-772 (1998).
- 107. Kooij, A., Schiller, H.J., Schijns, M., Van Noorden, C.J. & Frederiks, W.M. Conversion of xanthine dehydrogenase into xanthine oxidase in rat liver and plasma at the onset of reperfusion after ischemia. *Hepatology* **19**, 1488-1495 (1994).
- 108. Vickers, S., Schiller, H.J., Hildreth, J.E. & Bulkley, G.B. Immunoaffinity localization of the enzyme xanthine oxidase on the outside surface of the endothelial cell plasma membrane. *Surgery* **124**, 551-560 (1998).

- Kelley, E.E., *et al.* Moderate hypoxia induces xanthine oxidoreductase activity in arterial endothelial cells. *Free Radic Biol Med* 40, 952-959 (2006).
- 110. Cantu-Medellin, N. & Kelley, E.E. Xanthine oxidoreductase-catalyzed reduction of nitrite to nitric oxide: Insights regarding where, when and how. *Nitric Oxide* (2013).
- Maia, L.B. & Moura, J.J. Nitrite reduction by xanthine oxidase family enzymes: a new class of nitrite reductases. *Journal of Biological Inorganic Chemistry* 16, 443-460 (2011).
- 112. Webb, A., et al. Reduction of nitrite to nitric oxide during ischemia protects against myocardial ischemia-reperfusion damage. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 101, 13683-13688 (2004).
- Li, H., Samouilov, A., Liu, X. & Zweier, J.L. Characterization of the effects of oxygen on xanthine oxidase-mediated nitric oxide formation. *J Biol Chem* 279, 16939-16946 (2004).
- 114. Webb AJ, A.A. Mechanisms of nitrite reduction in ischemia in the cardiovascular system. . *Nitric Oxide: Biology and pathobiology, Editors: Ignarro, LJ, Elsevier (USA)* (2010).
- 115. Webb, A.J., *et al.* Mechanisms underlying erythrocyte and endothelial nitrite reduction to nitric oxide in hypoxia: role for xanthine oxidoreductase and endothelial nitric oxide synthase. *Circ Res* **103**, 957-964 (2008).
- 116. Ghosh, S.M., et al. Enhanced vasodilator activity of nitrite in hypertension: critical role for erythrocytic xanthine oxidoreductase and translational potential. *Hypertension* 61, 1091-1102 (2013).
- 117. Saito, T. & Nishino, T. Differences in redox and kinetic properties between NAD-dependent and O2-dependent types of rat liver xanthine dehydrogenase. *J Biol Chem* **264**, 10015-10022 (1989).
- 118. Enroth, C., Eger, B.T., Okamoto, K., Nishino, T. & Pai, E.F. Crystal structures of bovine milk xanthine dehydrogenase and xanthine oxidase: structure-based mechanism of conversion. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 97, 10723-10728 (2000).

- Sanders, S.A., Eisenthal, R. & Harrison, R. NADH oxidase activity of human xanthine oxidoreductase--generation of superoxide anion. *Eur J Biochem* 245, 541-548 (1997).
- Rocha, S., Ferreira, A.C., Dias, A.I., Vieira, J.P. & Sequeira, S. Sulfite oxidase deficiency An unusual late and mild presentation. *Brain Dev* (2013).
- 121. Klein, E.L., Astashkin, A.V., Raitsimring, A.M. & Enemark, J.H. Applications of pulsed EPR spectroscopy to structural studies of sulfite oxidizing enzymes(). *Coord Chem Rev* 257, 110-118 (2013).
- 122. Gilmour, K.M. Perspectives on carbonic anhydrase. *Comp Biochem Physiol A Mol Integr Physiol* **157**, 193-197 (2010).
- 123. Supuran, C.T. Carbonic anhydrases: novel therapeutic applications for inhibitors and activators. *Nat Rev Drug Discov* **7**, 168-181 (2008).
- Chegwidden, W.R., Dodgson, S.J. & Spencer, I.M. The roles of carbonic anhydrase in metabolism, cell growth and cancer in animals. *EXS*, 343-363 (2000).
- 125. Aamand, R., Ho, Y.C., Dalsgaard, T., Roepstorff, A. & Lund, T.E. Dietary nitrate facilitates an acetazolamide-induced increase in cerebral blood flow during visual stimulation. *J Appl Physiol (1985)* (2013).
- 126. Cozier, G.E., *et al.* Structures of human carbonic anhydrase II/inhibitor complexes reveal a second binding site for steroidal and nonsteroidal inhibitors. *Biochemistry* **49**, 3464-3476 (2010).
- 127. Supuran, C.T. Carbonic anhydrases--an overview. *Curr Pharm Des* 14, 603-614 (2008).
- Jensen, F.B. Red blood cell pH, the Bohr effect, and other oxygenationlinked phenomena in blood O2 and CO2 transport. *Acta Physiol Scand* 182, 215-227 (2004).
- 129. Innocenti, A., Zimmerman, S., Ferry, J.G., Scozzafava, A. & Supuran, C.T. Carbonic anhydrase inhibitors. Inhibition of the beta-class enzyme from the methanoarchaeon Methanobacterium thermoautotrophicum (Cab) with anions. *Bioorg Med Chem Lett* **14**, 4563-4567 (2004).
- 130. Cardenas AJP, A.R., Warren T. Conversion of nitrite to nitric oxide at zinc via S-nitrosothiols. *The Royal Society of Chemistry* (2013).

- Moncada, S. Nitric oxide: discovery and impact on clinical medicine. J R Soc Med 92, 164-169 (1999).
- Vanin, A.F., Bevers, L.M., Slama-Schwok, A. & van Faassen, E.E. Nitric oxide synthase reduces nitrite to NO under anoxia. *Cell Mol Life Sci* 64, 96-103 (2007).
- Gricman, L., Vogel, C. & Pleiss, J. Conservation analysis of classspecific positions in cytochrome P450 monooxygenases: Functional and structural relevance. *Proteins* (2013).
- Curtis, E., Hsu, L.L., Noguchi, A.C., Geary, L. & Shiva, S. Oxygen regulates tissue nitrite metabolism. *Antioxid Redox Signal* 17, 951-961 (2012).
- 135. Ignarro, L.J. Nitric oxide as a unique signaling molecule in the vascular system: a historical overview. *J Physiol Pharmacol* **53**, 503-514 (2002).
- Napoli, C. & Ignarro, L.J. Nitric oxide and pathogenic mechanisms involved in the development of vascular diseases. *Arch Pharm Res* 32, 1103-1108 (2009).
- Duranski, M.R., *et al.* Cytoprotective effects of nitrite during in vivo ischemia-reperfusion of the heart and liver. *J Clin Invest* **115**, 1232-1240 (2005).
- Kumar, D., et al. Chronic sodium nitrite therapy augments ischemiainduced angiogenesis and arteriogenesis. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 105, 7540-7545 (2008).
- Gonzalez, F.M., *et al.* Nitrite anion provides potent cytoprotective and antiapoptotic effects as adjunctive therapy to reperfusion for acute myocardial infarction. *Circulation* **117**, 2986-2994 (2008).
- 140. Dezfulian, C., et al. Nitrite therapy after cardiac arrest reduces reactive oxygen species generation, improves cardiac and neurological function, and enhances survival via reversible inhibition of mitochondrial complex I. Circulation 120, 897-905 (2009).
- 141. Sindler, A.L., *et al.* Nitrite supplementation reverses vascular endothelial dysfunction and large elastic artery stiffness with aging. *Aging Cell* 10, 429-437 (2011).

- 142. Alef, M.J., et al. Nitrite-generated NO circumvents dysregulated arginine/NOS signaling to protect against intimal hyperplasia in Sprague-Dawley rats. J Clin Invest 121, 1646-1656 (2011).
- 143. Kamga Pride, C., et al. Nitrite Activates Protein Kinase A in Normoxia to mediate Mitochondrial Fusion and Tolerance to Ischemia/Reperfusion. *Cardiovasc Res* (2013).
- 144. Siddiqi, N., *et al.* Intravenous sodium nitrite in acute ST-elevation myocardial infarction: a randomized controlled trial (NIAMI). *Eur Heart J* (2014).
- 145. Ingram, T.E., et al. Low-dose sodium nitrite attenuates myocardial ischemia and vascular ischemia-reperfusion injury in human models. J Am Coll Cardiol 61, 2534-2541 (2013).
- Webb, A.J., *et al.* Acute blood pressure lowering, vasoprotective, and antiplatelet properties of dietary nitrate via bioconversion to nitrite. *Hypertension* 51, 784-790 (2008).
- 147. Bir, S.C., *et al.* Nitrite anion stimulates ischemic arteriogenesis involving NO metabolism. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* **303**, H178-188 (2012).
- Amin, A., et al. Sodium nitrite therapy rescues ischemia-induced neovascularization and blood flow recovery in hypertension. *Pflugers Arch* 464, 583-592 (2012).
- Bir, S.C., *et al.* Nitrite Anion Therapy Protects against Chronic Ischemic Tissue Injury in Db/Db Diabetic Mice in a NO/VEGF Dependent Manner. *Diabetes* (2013).
- Bryan, N.S., *et al.* Dietary nitrite supplementation protects against myocardial ischemia-reperfusion injury. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **104**, 19144-19149 (2007).
- 151. Shiva, S., *et al.* Nitrite augments tolerance to ischemia/reperfusion injury via the modulation of mitochondrial electron transfer. *J Exp Med* 204, 2089-2102 (2007).
- 152. Hendgen-Cotta, U.B., et al. Nitrite reductase activity of myoglobin regulates respiration and cellular viability in myocardial ischemiareperfusion injury. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 105, 10256-10261 (2008).

- Baker, J.E., *et al.* Nitrite confers protection against myocardial infarction: role of xanthine oxidoreductase, NADPH oxidase and K(ATP) channels. *J Mol Cell Cardiol* 43, 437-444 (2007).
- 154. Kannel, W.B., McGee, D. & Gordon, T. A general cardiovascular risk profile: the Framingham Study. *Am J Cardiol* **38**, 46-51 (1976).
- 155. Lakatta, E.G. & Levy, D. Arterial and cardiac aging: major shareholders in cardiovascular disease enterprises: Part I: aging arteries: a "set up" for vascular disease. *Circulation* **107**, 139-146 (2003).
- Stokes, K.Y., Cooper, D., Tailor, A. & Granger, D.N.
   Hypercholesterolemia promotes inflammation and microvascular dysfunction: role of nitric oxide and superoxide. *Free Radic Biol Med* 33, 1026-1036 (2002).
- Stapleton, P.A., Goodwill, A.G., James, M.E., Brock, R.W. & Frisbee,
   J.C. Hypercholesterolemia and microvascular dysfunction: interventional strategies. *J Inflamm (Lond)* 7, 54 (2010).
- Stokes, K.Y., *et al.* Dietary nitrite prevents hypercholesterolemic microvascular inflammation and reverses endothelial dysfunction. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* **296**, H1281-1288 (2009).
- 159. Classen, H.G., Stein-Hammer, C. & Thoni, H. Hypothesis: the effect of oral nitrite on blood pressure in the spontaneously hypertensive rat. Does dietary nitrate mitigate hypertension after conversion to nitrite? *J Am Coll Nutr* **9**, 500-502 (1990).
- Vleeming, W., van de Kuil, A., te Biesebeek, J.D., Meulenbelt, J. & Boink,
   A.B. Effect of nitrite on blood pressure in anaesthetized and free-moving rats. *Food Chem Toxicol* 35, 615-619 (1997).
- Montenegro, M.F., *et al.* Sodium nitrite downregulates vascular NADPH oxidase and exerts antihypertensive effects in hypertension. *Free Radic Biol Med* 51, 144-152 (2011).
- Larsen, F.J., Ekblom, B., Sahlin, K., Lundberg, J.O. & Weitzberg, E.
   Effects of dietary nitrate on blood pressure in healthy volunteers. *N Engl J Med* 355, 2792-2793 (2006).
- Sobko, T., Marcus, C., Govoni, M. & Kamiya, S. Dietary nitrate in Japanese traditional foods lowers diastolic blood pressure in healthy volunteers. *Nitric Oxide* 22, 136-140 (2010).

- 164. Vanhatalo, A., et al. Acute and chronic effects of dietary nitrate supplementation on blood pressure and the physiological responses to moderate-intensity and incremental exercise. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol 299, R1121-1131 (2010).
- 165. Kapil, V., *et al.* Inorganic nitrate supplementation lowers blood pressure in humans: role for nitrite-derived NO. *Hypertension* **56**, 274-281 (2010).
- Hobbs, D.A., Kaffa, N., George, T.W., Methven, L. & Lovegrove, J.A.
   Blood pressure-lowering effects of beetroot juice and novel beetrootenriched bread products in normotensive male subjects. *Br J Nutr* **108**, 2066-2074 (2012).
- Coles, L.T. & Clifton, P.M. Effect of beetroot juice on lowering blood pressure in free-living, disease-free adults: a randomized, placebocontrolled trial. *Nutr J* 11, 106 (2012).
- 168. Kapil, V., *et al.* Physiological role for nitrate-reducing oral bacteria in blood pressure control. *Free Radic Biol Med* **55**, 93-100 (2013).
- Liu, M.W., Roubin, G.S. & King, S.B., 3rd. Restenosis after coronary angioplasty. Potential biologic determinants and role of intimal hyperplasia. *Circulation* **79**, 1374-1387 (1989).
- 170. Kornowski, R., et al. Increased restenosis in diabetes mellitus after coronary interventions is due to exaggerated intimal hyperplasia. A serial intravascular ultrasound study. *Circulation* **95**, 1366-1369 (1997).
- Rudic, R.D., *et al.* Direct evidence for the importance of endotheliumderived nitric oxide in vascular remodeling. *J Clin Invest* **101**, 731-736 (1998).
- 172. Fischer, J.W., Hawkins, S. & Clowes, A.W. Pharmacologic inhibition of nitric oxide synthases and cyclooxygenases enhances intimal hyperplasia in balloon-injured rat carotid arteries. *J Vasc Surg* **40**, 115-122 (2004).
- 173. Kenjale, A.A., *et al.* Dietary nitrate supplementation enhances exercise performance in peripheral arterial disease. *J Appl Physiol (1985)* 110, 1582-1591 (2011).
- 174. Hausenloy, D.J. & Yellon, D.M. Myocardial ischemia-reperfusion injury: a neglected therapeutic target. *J Clin Invest* **123**, 92-100 (2013).

- 175. Turer, A.T. & Hill, J.A. Pathogenesis of myocardial ischemia-reperfusion injury and rationale for therapy. *Am J Cardiol* **106**, 360-368 (2010).
- 176. Weerateerangkul, P., Chattipakorn, S. & Chattipakorn, N. Roles of the nitric oxide signaling pathway in cardiac ischemic preconditioning against myocardial ischemia-reperfusion injury. *Med Sci Monit* **17**, RA44-52 (2011).
- Jung, K.H., *et al.* Early intravenous infusion of sodium nitrite protects brain against in vivo ischemia-reperfusion injury. *Stroke* 37, 2744-2750 (2006).
- 178. Tripatara, P., et al. Nitrite-derived nitric oxide protects the rat kidney against ischemia/reperfusion injury in vivo: role for xanthine oxidoreductase. J Am Soc Nephrol 18, 570-580 (2007).
- Nicholson, C.K., Lambert, J.P., Chow, C.W., Lefer, D.J. & Calvert, J.W. Chronic exercise downregulates myocardial myoglobin and attenuates nitrite reductase capacity during ischemia-reperfusion. *J Mol Cell Cardiol* 64, 1-10 (2013).
- 180. Jones, D.A., et al. The safety and efficacy of intracoronary nitrite infusion during acute myocardial infarction (NITRITE-AMI): study protocol of a randomised controlled trial. BMJ Open 3(2013).
- Pilot Study of Sodium Nitrite in Resuscitated Cardiac Arrest Patients (Phase I clinical trial). *ClinicalTrials.gov NCT01178359*.
- Mo, L., *et al.* Nitrite activates AMP kinase to stimulate mitochondrial biogenesis independent of soluble guanylate cyclase. *Free Radic Biol Med* 53, 1440-1450 (2012).
- Chandel, N.S., *et al.* Mitochondrial reactive oxygen species trigger hypoxia-induced transcription. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **95**, 11715-11720 (1998).
- 184. Ow, Y.P., Green, D.R., Hao, Z. & Mak, T.W. Cytochrome c: functions beyond respiration. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* **9**, 532-542 (2008).
- Solaini, G. & Harris, D.A. Biochemical dysfunction in heart mitochondria exposed to ischaemia and reperfusion. *Biochemical Journal* **390**, 377-394 (2005).
- 186. Stanley, W.C. Cardiac energetics during ischaemia and the rationale for metabolic interventions. *Coron Artery Dis* **12 Suppl 1**, S3-7 (2001).

- Dennis, S.C., Gevers, W. & Opie, L.H. Protons in ischemia: where do they come from; where do they go to? *J Mol Cell Cardiol* 23, 1077-1086 (1991).
- Vuorinen, K., et al. Mechanisms of ischemic preconditioning in rat myocardium. Roles of adenosine, cellular energy state, and mitochondrial F1F0-ATPase. *Circulation* 91, 2810-2818 (1995).
- 189. Smith, D.R., Stone, D. & Darley-Usmar, V.M. Stimulation of mitochondrial oxygen consumption in isolated cardiomyocytes after hypoxiareoxygenation. *Free Radic Res* 24, 159-166 (1996).
- 190. Nohl, H. & Jordan, W. The mitochondrial site of superoxide formation. Biochem Biophys Res Commun **138**, 533-539 (1986).
- Vanden Hoek, T.L., Shao, Z., Li, C., Schumacker, P.T. & Becker, L.B. Mitochondrial electron transport can become a significant source of oxidative injury in cardiomyocytes. *J Mol Cell Cardiol* 29, 2441-2450 (1997).
- 192. McCord, J.M. Free radicals and myocardial ischemia: overview and outlook. *Free Radic Biol Med* **4**, 9-14 (1988).
- 193. Ambrosio, G., *et al.* Evidence that mitochondrial respiration is a source of potentially toxic oxygen free radicals in intact rabbit hearts subjected to ischemia and reflow. *J Biol Chem* **268**, 18532-18541 (1993).
- 194. Crow, M.T., Mani, K., Nam, Y.J. & Kitsis, R.N. The mitochondrial death pathway and cardiac myocyte apoptosis. *Circ Res* **95**, 957-970 (2004).
- 195. Halestrap, A.P. Calcium, mitochondria and reperfusion injury: a pore way to die. *Biochem Soc Trans* **34**, 232-237 (2006).
- 196. Brown, G.C. & Cooper, C.E. Nanomolar concentrations of nitric oxide reversibly inhibit synaptosomal respiration by competing with oxygen at cytochrome oxidase. *FEBS Lett* **356**, 295-298 (1994).
- 197. Cleeter, M.W., Cooper, J.M., Darley-Usmar, V.M., Moncada, S. & Schapira, A.H. Reversible inhibition of cytochrome c oxidase, the terminal enzyme of the mitochondrial respiratory chain, by nitric oxide. Implications for neurodegenerative diseases. *FEBS Lett* **345**, 50-54 (1994).
- 198. Stevens, T.H., Brudvig, G.W., Bocian, D.F. & Chan, S.I. Structure of cytochrome a3-Cua3 couple in cytochrome c oxidase as revealed by

nitric oxide binding studies. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **76**, 3320-3324 (1979).

- Shiva, S., Brookes, P.S., Patel, R.P., Anderson, P.G. & Darley-Usmar, V.M. Nitric oxide partitioning into mitochondrial membranes and the control of respiration at cytochrome c oxidase. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 98, 7212-7217 (2001).
- 200. Larsen, F.J., *et al.* Dietary inorganic nitrate improves mitochondrial efficiency in humans. *Cell Metab* **13**, 149-159 (2011).
- Burwell, L.S., Nadtochiy, S.M., Tompkins, A.J., Young, S. & Brookes,
   P.S. Direct evidence for S-nitrosation of mitochondrial complex I.
   Biochemical Journal 394, 627-634 (2006).
- Nadtochiy, S.M., Burwell, L.S. & Brookes, P.S. Cardioprotection and mitochondrial S-nitrosation: effects of S-nitroso-2-mercaptopropionyl glycine (SNO-MPG) in cardiac ischemia-reperfusion injury. *J Mol Cell Cardiol* 42, 812-825 (2007).
- Vlasova, II, *et al.* Nitric oxide inhibits peroxidase activity of cytochrome c.cardiolipin complex and blocks cardiolipin oxidation. *J Biol Chem* 281, 14554-14562 (2006).
- Kagan, V.E., *et al.* Oxidative lipidomics of apoptosis: redox catalytic interactions of cytochrome c with cardiolipin and phosphatidylserine. *Free Radic Biol Med* 37, 1963-1985 (2004).
- Kagan, V.E., *et al.* Cytochrome c acts as a cardiolipin oxygenase required for release of proapoptotic factors. *Nat Chem Biol* 1, 223-232 (2005).
- 206. Shidoji, Y., Hayashi, K., Komura, S., Ohishi, N. & Yagi, K. Loss of molecular interaction between cytochrome c and cardiolipin due to lipid peroxidation. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* **264**, 343-347 (1999).
- Kluck, R.M., Bossy-Wetzel, E., Green, D.R. & Newmeyer, D.D. The release of cytochrome c from mitochondria: a primary site for Bcl-2 regulation of apoptosis. *Science* 275, 1132-1136 (1997).
- Yang, J., et al. Prevention of apoptosis by Bcl-2: release of cytochrome c from mitochondria blocked. Science 275, 1129-1132 (1997).
- 209. Ong, S.B., *et al.* Inhibiting mitochondrial fission protects the heart against ischemia/reperfusion injury. *Circulation* **121**, 2012-2022 (2010).

- Kim, H., et al. Fine-tuning of Drp1/Fis1 availability by AKAP121/Siah2 regulates mitochondrial adaptation to hypoxia. *Mol Cell* 44, 532-544 (2011).
- 211. Young, L.H. AMP-activated protein kinase conducts the ischemic stress response orchestra. *Circulation* **117**, 832-840 (2008).
- 212. Cool, B., et al. Identification and characterization of a small molecule AMPK activator that treats key components of type 2 diabetes and the metabolic syndrome. *Cell Metab* **3**, 403-416 (2006).
- Konishi, M., et al. Adiponectin protects against doxorubicin-induced cardiomyopathy by anti-apoptotic effects through AMPK up-regulation. *Cardiovasc Res* 89, 309-319 (2011).
- Zhu, S.G., *et al.* Dietary nitrate supplementation protects against Doxorubicin-induced cardiomyopathy by improving mitochondrial function. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 57, 2181-2189 (2011).
- Xuan, Y.T., et al. Biphasic response of cardiac NO synthase isoforms to ischemic preconditioning in conscious rabbits. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 279, H2360-2371 (2000).
- Smith, B.C. & Marletta, M.A. Mechanisms of S-nitrosothiol formation and selectivity in nitric oxide signaling. *Curr Opin Chem Biol* 16, 498-506 (2012).
- Freeman, B.A., et al. Nitro-fatty acid formation and signaling. J Biol Chem 283, 15515-15519 (2008).
- Pinder, A.G., Pittaway, E., Morris, K. & James, P.E. Nitrite directly vasodilates hypoxic vasculature via nitric oxide-dependent and independent pathways. *Br J Pharmacol* **157**, 1523-1530 (2009).
- 219. Broniowska, K.A. & Hogg, N. The chemical biology of S-nitrosothiols. Antioxid Redox Signal **17**, 969-980 (2012).
- 220. Madej, E., Folkes, L.K., Wardman, P., Czapski, G. & Goldstein, S. Thiyl radicals react with nitric oxide to form S-nitrosothiols with rate constants near the diffusion-controlled limit. *Free Radic Biol Med* 44, 2013-2018 (2008).
- 221. Keszler, A., Zhang, Y.H. & Hogg, N. Reaction between nitric oxide, glutathione, and oxygen in the presence and absence of protein: How are S-nitrosothiols formed? *Free Radical Bio Med* **48**, 55-64 (2010).

- Broniowska, K.A., Keszler, A., Basu, S., Kim-Shapiro, D.B. & Hogg, N. Cytochrome c-mediated formation of S-nitrosothiol in cells. *Biochemical Journal* 442, 191-197 (2012).
- Stamler, J.S., *et al.* Nitric oxide circulates in mammalian plasma primarily as an S-nitroso adduct of serum albumin. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 89, 7674-7677 (1992).
- Lundberg, J.O. & Govoni, M. Inorganic nitrate is a possible source for systemic generation of nitric oxide. *Free Radic Biol Med* 37, 395-400 (2004).
- 225. O'Donnell, V.B., et al. Nitration of unsaturated fatty acids by nitric oxidederived reactive nitrogen species peroxynitrite, nitrous acid, nitrogen dioxide, and nitronium ion. Chem Res Toxicol **12**, 83-92 (1999).
- 226. Baker, P.R., Schopfer, F.J., Sweeney, S. & Freeman, B.A. Red cell membrane and plasma linoleic acid nitration products: synthesis, clinical identification, and quantitation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **101**, 11577-11582 (2004).
- Nadtochiy, S.M., Baker, P.R., Freeman, B.A. & Brookes, P.S. Mitochondrial nitroalkene formation and mild uncoupling in ischaemic preconditioning: implications for cardioprotection. *Cardiovasc Res* 82, 333-340 (2009).
- 228. Rudolph, V., et al. Endogenous generation and protective effects of nitrofatty acids in a murine model of focal cardiac ischaemia and reperfusion. *Cardiovasc Res* 85, 155-166 (2010).
- 229. Qipshidze-Kelm, N., Piell, K.M., Solinger, J.C. & Cole, M.P. Co-treatment with conjugated linoleic acid and nitrite protects against myocardial infarction. *Redox Biol* 2, 1-7 (2013).
- Nossaman, V.E., Nossaman, B.D. & Kadowitz, P.J. Nitrates and nitrites in the treatment of ischemic cardiac disease. *Cardiology in Review* 18, 190-197 (2010).
- Marsh, N. & Marsh, A. A short history of nitroglycerine and nitric oxide in pharmacology and physiology. *Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol* 27, 313-319 (2000).
- 232. King, S.B. Mechanisms and novel directions in the biological applications of nitric oxide donors. *Free Radic Biol Med* **37**, 735-736 (2004).

- Lundberg, J.O., Weitzberg, E. & Gladwin, M.T. The nitrate-nitrite-nitric oxide pathway in physiology and therapeutics. *Nat Rev Drug Discov* 7, 156-167 (2008).
- Brunton, T.L. The Action of Nitrate of Amyl on the Circulation. J Anat Physiol 5, 92-101 (1870).
- 235. Binkerd, E.F. & Kolari, O.E. History and Use of Nitrate and Nitrite in Curing of Meat. *Food Cosmet Toxicol* **13**, 655-661 (1975).
- Sebranek, J.G. & Bacus, J.N. Cured meat products without direct addition of nitrate or nitrite: what are the issues? *Meat Sci* 77, 136-147 (2007).
- 237. Sakshaug, J., Sognen, E., Hansen, M.A. & Koppang, N. Dimethylnitrosamine; its hepatotoxic effect in sheep and its occurrence in toxic batches of herring meal. *Nature* **206**, 1261-1262 (1965).
- 238. Sander, J. [Can nitrites in the human diet be the cause of cancerogenesis through formation of nitrosamines?]. Archiv fur Hygiene und Bakteriologie 151, 22-28 (1967).
- Tannenbaum, S.R., Weisman, M. & Fett, D. The effect of nitrate intake on nitrite formation in human saliva. *Food Cosmet Toxicol* 14, 549-552 (1976).
- 240. Atkinson, G.A. The Pharmacology of the Nitrites and Nitro-Glycerine. *J* Anat Physiol **22**, 351-371 (1888).
- 241. Duncan, C.L. & Foster, E.M. Role of curing agents in the preservation of shelf-stable canned meat products. *Appl Microbiol* **16**, 401-405 (1968).
- 242. Green, L.C., *et al.* Nitrate Biosynthesis in Man. *P Natl Acad Sci-Biol* 78, 7764-7768 (1981).
- Shiva, S., et al. Ceruloplasmin is a NO oxidase and nitrite synthase that determines endocrine NO homeostasis. Nat Chem Biol 2, 486-493 (2006).
- 244. Thatcher, G.R., Nicolescu, A.C., Bennett, B.M. & Toader, V. Nitrates and NO release: contemporary aspects in biological and medicinal chemistry. *Free Radic Biol Med* 37, 1122-1143 (2004).
- 245. Koenig, A., *et al.* NO donors. Part 16: investigations on structure-activity relationships of organic mononitrates reveal 2-

nitrooxyethylammoniumnitrate as a high potent vasodilator. *Bioorg Med Chem Lett* **17**, 5881-5885 (2007).

- Schuhmacher, S., *et al.* A new class of organic nitrates: investigations on bioactivation, tolerance and cross-tolerance phenomena. *Br J Pharmacol* **158**, 510-520 (2009).
- 247. Bodo, R. The effect of the "heart-tonics" and other drugs upon the hearttone and coronary circulation. *J Physiol* **64**, 365-387 (1928).
- Munzel, T., Daiber, A. & Mulsch, A. Explaining the phenomenon of nitrate tolerance. *Circ Res* 97, 618-628 (2005).
- 249. Bode-Boger, S.M. & Kojda, G. Organic nitrates in cardiovascular disease. *Cell Mol Biol (Noisy-le-grand)* **51**, 307-320 (2005).
- Abshagen, U.W. Pharmacokinetics of isosorbide mononitrate. Am J Cardiol 70, 61G-66G (1992).
- 251. Assinder, D.F., Chasseaud, L.F. & Taylor, T. Plasma isosorbide dinitrate concentrations in human subjects after administration of standard and sustained-release formulations. *J Pharm Sci* **66**, 775-778 (1977).
- 252. Frydman, A.M., et al. Pharmacokinetics of nicorandil. Am J Cardiol 63, 25J-33J (1989).
- 253. Katzung B.G., M.S.B., and Trevor A.J. . *Basic and Clinical Pharmacology*, (2007).
- 254. Wagner, D.A., Schultz, D.S., Deen, W.M., Young, V.R. & Tannenbaum,
  S.R. Metabolic-Fate of an Oral Dose of N-15-Labeled Nitrate in Humans
   Effect of Diet Supplementation with Ascorbic-Acid. *Cancer Research*43, 1921-1925 (1983).
- 255. McKnight, G.M., et al. Chemical synthesis of nitric oxide in the stomach from dietary nitrate in humans. Gut 40, 211-214 (1997).
- Carlsson, S., Wiklund, N.P., Engstrand, L., Weitzberg, E. & Lundberg,
   J.O. Effects of pH, nitrite, and ascorbic acid on nonenzymatic nitric oxide generation and bacterial growth in urine. *Nitric Oxide* 5, 580-586 (2001).
- 257. Peri, L., et al. Apples increase nitric oxide production by human saliva at the acidic pH of the stomach: a new biological function for polyphenols with a catechol group? *Free Radic Biol Med* **39**, 668-681 (2005).

- 258. Hunault, C.C., van Velzen, A.G., Sips, A.J., Schothorst, R.C. & Meulenbelt, J. Bioavailability of sodium nitrite from an aqueous solution in healthy adults. *Toxicol Lett* **190**, 48-53 (2009).
- Gago, B., et al. The potent vasodilator ethyl nitrite is formed upon reaction of nitrite and ethanol under gastric conditions. Free Radic Biol Med 45, 404-412 (2008).
- Daiber, A., Wenzel, P., Oelze, M. & Munzel, T. New insights into bioactivation of organic nitrates, nitrate tolerance and cross-tolerance. *Clin Res Cardiol* 97, 12-20 (2008).
- Klemenska, E. & Beresewicz, A. Bioactivation of organic nitrates and the mechanism of nitrate tolerance. *Cardiol J* 16, 11-19 (2009).
- Chen, Z., Zhang, J. & Stamler, J.S. Identification of the enzymatic mechanism of nitroglycerin bioactivation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 99, 8306-8311 (2002).
- 263. Janero, D.R., et al. Differential nitros(yl)ation of blood and tissue constituents during glyceryl trinitrate biotransformation in vivo. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 101, 16958-16963 (2004).
- Daiber, A., Munzel, T. & Gori, T. Organic nitrates and nitrate tolerance-state of the art and future developments. *Adv Pharmacol* 60, 177-227 (2010).
- Rudyk, O., Prysyazhna, O., Burgoyne, J.R. & Eaton, P. Nitroglycerin fails to lower blood pressure in redox-dead Cys42Ser PKG1alpha knock-in mouse. *Circulation* **126**, 287-295 (2012).
- Li, H., Kundu, T.K. & Zweier, J.L. Characterization of the magnitude and mechanism of aldehyde oxidase-mediated nitric oxide production from nitrite. *J Biol Chem* 284, 33850-33858 (2009).
- Golwala, N.H., Hodenette, C., Murthy, S.N., Nossaman, B.D. & Kadowitz, P.J. Vascular responses to nitrite are mediated by xanthine oxidoreductase and mitochondrial aldehyde dehydrogenase in the rat. *Can J Physiol Pharmacol* 87, 1095-1101 (2009).
- Wenzel, P., et al. Number of nitrate groups determines reactivity and potency of organic nitrates: a proof of concept study in ALDH-2-/- mice. Br J Pharmacol 150, 526-533 (2007).

- 269. Koenig, A., et al. Potency and in vitro tolerance of organic nitrates: partially denitrated metabolites contribute to the tolerance-devoid activity of pentaerythrityl tetranitrate. J Cardiovasc Pharmacol 50, 68-74 (2007).
- 270. Seeling, A. & Lehmann, J. NO-donors, part X [1]: Investigations on the stability of pentaerythrityl tetranitrate (PETN) by HPLCchemoluminescence-N-detection (CLND) versus UV-detection in HPLC. *J Pharmaceut Biomed* **40**, 1131-1136 (2006).
- Hatanaka, T., Ihara, K., Kodera, M., Katayama, K. & Koizumi, T. Stereoselective pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of organic nitrates in rats. *Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics* 298, 346-353 (2001).
- 272. Van Bortel, L.M., Spek, J.J., Balkestein, E.J., Sardina, M. & Struijker Boudier, H.A. Is it possible to develop drugs that act more selectively on large arteries? *J Hypertens* **17**, 701-705 (1999).
- 273. Zhou, R.H. & Frishman, W.H. The antiplatelet effects of nitrates: is it of clinical significance in patients with cardiovascular disease? *Cardiology in Review* **18**, 198-203 (2010).
- 274. Ignarro, L.J., *et al.* Mechanism of vascular smooth muscle relaxation by organic nitrates, nitrites, nitroprusside and nitric oxide: evidence for the involvement of S-nitrosothiols as active intermediates. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* **218**, 739-749 (1981).
- 275. Alzawahra, W.F., Talukder, M.A., Liu, X., Samouilov, A. & Zweier, J.L. Heme proteins mediate the conversion of nitrite to nitric oxide in the vascular wall. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* **295**, H499-508 (2008).
- 276. Dalsgaard, T., Simonsen, U. & Fago, A. Nitrite-dependent vasodilation is facilitated by hypoxia and is independent of known NO-generating nitrite reductase activities. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* **292**, H3072-3078 (2007).
- Yurtseven, N., et al. Effect of nitroglycerin inhalation on patients with pulmonary hypertension undergoing mitral valve replacement surgery. *Anesthesiology* 99, 855-858 (2003).
- 278. Zuckerbraun, B.S., George, P. & Gladwin, M.T. Nitrite in pulmonary arterial hypertension: therapeutic avenues in the setting of dysregulated

arginine/nitric oxide synthase signalling. *Cardiovasc Res* **89**, 542-552 (2011).

- 279. Ingram, T.E., Pinder, A.G., Bailey, D.M., Fraser, A.G. & James, P.E. Low-dose sodium nitrite vasodilates hypoxic human pulmonary vasculature by a means that is not dependent on a simultaneous elevation in plasma nitrite. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* **298**, H331-339 (2010).
- Bogaert, M.G. Pharmacokinetics of organic nitrates in man: an overview.
   *Eur Heart J* 9 Suppl A, 33-37 (1988).
- Abrams, J. How to use nitrates. *Cardiovasc Drugs Ther* 16, 511-514 (2002).
- 282. Dejam, A., *et al.* Nitrite infusion in humans and nonhuman primates:
  endocrine effects, pharmacokinetics, and tolerance formation. *Circulation* **116**, 1821-1831 (2007).
- Comly, H.H. Cyanosis in Infants Caused by Nitrates in Well Water.
   Jama-J Am Med Assoc 129, 112-116 (1945).
- 284. Greer, F.R. & Shannon, M. Infant methemoglobinemia: the role of dietary nitrate in food and water. *Pediatrics* **116**, 784-786 (2005).
- Lukens, J.N. The Legacy of Well-Water Methemoglobinemia. Jama-J Am Med Assoc 257, 2793-2795 (1987).
- Santamaria, P. Nitrate in vegetables: toxicity, content, intake and EC regulation. J Sci Food Agr 86, 10-17 (2006).
- 287. Magee, P.N. & Barnes, J.M. The Production of Malignant Primary Hepatic Tumours in the Rat by Feeding Dimethylnitrosamine. *Brit J Cancer* **10**, 114-& (1956).
- Sander, J. Kann Nitrit in Der Menschlichen Nahrung Ursache Einer Krebsentstehung Durch Nitrosaminbildung Sein. Archiv fur Hygiene und Bakteriologie 151, 22-& (1967).
- Schoental, R. Induction of Tumours of Stomach in Rats and Mice by N-Nitroso-N-Alkylurethanes. *Nature* **199**, 190-& (1963).
- 290. Schoenta.R. Carcinogenic Activity of N-Methyl-N-Nitroso-N'-Nitroguanidine. *Nature* **209**, 726-& (1966).

- Bartsch, H., Ohshima, H. & Pignatelli, B. Inhibitors of Endogenous Nitrosation - Mechanisms and Implications in Human Cancer Prevention. *Mutat Res* 202, 307-324 (1988).
- Druckrey, H., Schildbach, A., Schmaehl, D., Preussmann, R. & Ivankovic, S. [Quantitative Analysis of the Carcinogenic Effect of Diethylnitrosamine]. *Arzneimittelforschung* 13, 841-851 (1963).
- 293. Spiegelhalder, B., Eisenbrand, G. & Preussmann, R. Influence of dietary nitrate on nitrite content of human saliva: possible relevance to in vivo formation of N-nitroso compounds. *Food Cosmet Toxicol* 14, 545-548 (1976).
- Yang, Y.J., *et al.* Dietary intake of nitrate relative to antioxidant vitamin in relation to breast cancer risk: a case-control study. *Nutr Cancer* 62, 555-566 (2010).
- 295. Riboli, E., et al. Meat, fish, and colorectal cancer risk: The European prospective investigation into cancer and nutrition. J Natl Cancer I 97, 906-916 (2005).
- 296. Santarelli, R.L., Pierre, F. & Corpet, D.E. Processed meat and colorectal cancer: a review of epidemiologic and experimental evidence. *Nutr Cancer* 60, 131-144 (2008).
- Hord, N.G., Tang, Y. & Bryan, N.S. Food sources of nitrates and nitrites: the physiologic context for potential health benefits. *Am J Clin Nutr* **90**, 1-10 (2009).
- 298. van Kessel, C., et al. When does nitrate become a risk for humans? J
   Environ Qual 37, 291-295 (2008).
- Mensinga, T.T., Speijers, G.J. & Meulenbelt, J. Health implications of exposure to environmental nitrogenous compounds. *Toxicol Rev* 22, 41-51 (2003).
- 300. Speijers, G. & Brandt, P.A.v.d. Nitrate, in: Food Additives Series. *Joint FAO/WHO Expert Committee on Food Additives* (2003).
- Wiseman, M. The second World Cancer Research Fund/American Institute for Cancer Research expert report. Food, nutrition, physical activity, and the prevention of cancer: A global perspective. *P Nutr Soc* 67, 253-256 (2008).

- 302. Winter, J.W., et al. N-nitrosamine generation from ingested nitrate via nitric oxide in subjects with and without gastroesophageal reflux. Gastroenterology 133, 164-174 (2007).
- Ward, M.H., et al. Nitrate intake and the risk of thyroid cancer and thyroid disease. *Epidemiology* 21, 389-395 (2010).
- Kilfoy, B.A., *et al.* Dietary nitrate and nitrite and the risk of thyroid cancer in the NIH-AARP Diet and Health Study. *Int J Cancer* **129**, 160-172 (2011).
- 305. Edwards, D.A., Fletcher, K. & Rowlands, E.N. Antagonism between perchlorate, iodide, thiocyanate, and nitrate for secretion in human saliva; analogy with the iodide trap of the thyroid. *Lancet* 266, 498-499 (1954).
- 306. Ward, M.H. Too much of a good thing? Nitrate from nitrogen fertilizers and cancer. *Rev Environ Health* 24, 357-363 (2009).
- 307. Milkowski, A., Garg, H.K., Coughlin, J.R. & Bryan, N.S. Nutritional epidemiology in the context of nitric oxide biology: a risk-benefit evaluation for dietary nitrite and nitrate. *Nitric Oxide* 22, 110-119 (2010).
- 308. Levi, F., Lucchini, F., Negri, E. & La Vecchia, C. Trends in mortality from cardiovascular and cerebrovascular diseases in Europe and other areas of the world. *Heart* 88, 119-124 (2002).
- 309. Levi, F., et al. Mortality from cardiovascular and cerebrovascular diseases in Europe and other areas of the world: an update. Eur J Cardiovasc Prev Rehabil 16, 333-350 (2009).
- Rodriguez, T., et al. Trends in mortality from coronary heart and cerebrovascular diseases in the Americas: 1970-2000. *Heart* 92, 453-460 (2006).
- 311. Graham, I., et al. European guidelines on cardiovascular disease prevention in clinical practice: executive summary: Fourth Joint Task Force of the European Society of Cardiology and Other Societies on Cardiovascular Disease Prevention in Clinical Practice (Constituted by representatives of nine societies and by invited experts). Eur Heart J 28, 2375-2414 (2007).

- Appel, L.J., *et al.* A clinical trial of the effects of dietary patterns on blood pressure. DASH Collaborative Research Group. *N Engl J Med* 336, 1117-1124 (1997).
- Joshipura, K.J., *et al.* Fruit and vegetable intake in relation to risk of ischemic stroke. *JAMA* 282, 1233-1239 (1999).
- 314. Joshipura, K.J., *et al.* The effect of fruit and vegetable intake on risk for coronary heart disease. *Ann Intern Med* **134**, 1106-1114 (2001).
- 315. De Caterina, R., Zampolli, A., Del Turco, S., Madonna, R. & Massaro, M. Nutritional mechanisms that influence cardiovascular disease. *Am J Clin Nutr* 83, 421S-426S (2006).
- Bruckdorfer, K.R. Antioxidants and CVD. Proc Nutr Soc 67, 214-222 (2008).
- 317. Kapil, V., Webb, A.J. & Ahluwalia, A. Inorganic nitrate and the cardiovascular system. *Heart* **96**, 1703-1709 (2010).
- Larsen, F.J., Weitzberg, E., Lundberg, J.O. & Ekblom, B. Effects of dietary nitrate on oxygen cost during exercise. *Acta Physiol (Oxf)* **191**, 59-66 (2007).
- Forstermann, U. & Munzel, T. Endothelial nitric oxide synthase in vascular disease: from marvel to menace. *Circulation* **113**, 1708-1714 (2006).
- 320. Munzel, T., et al. Effects of long-term nitroglycerin treatment on endothelial nitric oxide synthase (NOS III) gene expression, NOS IIImediated superoxide production, and vascular NO bioavailability. *Circ Res* 86, E7-E12 (2000).
- 321. Dietrich, H.H., Ellsworth, M.L., Sprague, R.S. & Dacey, R.G., Jr. Red blood cell regulation of microvascular tone through adenosine triphosphate. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* **278**, H1294-1298 (2000).
- 322. Garcia, J.I., Seabra, A.B., Kennedy, R. & English, A.M. Nitrite and nitroglycerin induce rapid release of the vasodilator ATP from erythrocytes: Relevance to the chemical physiology of local vasodilation. *J Inorg Biochem* **104**, 289-296 (2010).
- 323. Cao, Z., Bell, J.B., Mohanty, J.G., Nagababu, E. & Rifkind, J.M. Nitrite enhances RBC hypoxic ATP synthesis and the release of ATP into the

vasculature: a new mechanism for nitrite-induced vasodilation. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* **297**, H1494-1503 (2009).

- 324. Kim, J.S., et al. Efficacy of milrinone versus nitroglycerin in controlling pulmonary arterial hypertension induced by intravenous injections of absolute ethanol in anesthetized dogs. J Vasc Interv Radiol 21, 882-887 (2010).
- 325. Dias-Junior, C.A., Gladwin, M.T. & Tanus-Santos, J.E. Low-dose intravenous nitrite improves hemodynamics in a canine model of acute pulmonary thromboembolism. *Free Radic Biol Med* **41**, 1764-1770 (2006).
- Gladwin, M.T., *et al.* Inhaled nebulized nitrite is a hypoxia-sensitive NOdependent selective pulmonary vasodilator. *Nature Medicine* **10**, 1122-1127 (2004).
- 327. Hill, M., et al. Nitroglycerin induces late preconditioning against myocardial infarction in conscious rabbits despite development of nitrate tolerance. *Circulation* **104**, 694-699 (2001).
- 328. Chen, C.H., *et al.* Activation of aldehyde dehydrogenase-2 reduces ischemic damage to the heart. *Science* **321**, 1493-1495 (2008).
- Schafer, A.I., Alexander, R.W. & Handin, R.I. Inhibition of platelet function by organic nitrate vasodilators. *Blood* 55, 649-654 (1980).
- O'Byrne, S., et al. Inhibition of platelet aggregation with glyceryl trinitrate and xanthine oxidoreductase. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 292, 326-330 (2000).
- Richardson, G., *et al.* The ingestion of inorganic nitrate increases gastric S-nitrosothiol levels and inhibits platelet function in humans. *Nitric Oxide* 7, 24-29 (2002).
- 332. Liuni, A., et al. Coadministration of atorvastatin prevents nitroglycerininduced endothelial dysfunction and nitrate tolerance in healthy humans. J Am Coll Cardiol 57, 93-98 (2011).
- 333. Holmes, A.S., et al. Preservation of platelet responsiveness to nitroglycerine despite development of vascular nitrate tolerance. Br J Clin Pharmacol 60, 355-363 (2005).

- Duncan, C., et al. Chemical generation of nitric oxide in the mouth from the enterosalivary circulation of dietary nitrate. Nat Med 1, 546-551 (1995).
- 335. Dykhuizen, R.S., et al. Antimicrobial effect of acidified nitrite on gut pathogens: importance of dietary nitrate in host defense. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 40, 1422-1425 (1996).
- Petersson, J., et al. Dietary nitrate increases gastric mucosal blood flow and mucosal defense. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 292, G718-724 (2007).
- Jansson, E.A., *et al.* Protection from nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drug (NSAID)-induced gastric ulcers by dietary nitrate. *Free Radic Biol Med* 42, 510-518 (2007).
- 338. Ignarro, L.J., Buga, G.M., Wood, K.S., Byrns, R.E. & Chaudhuri, G. Endothelium-derived relaxing factor produced and released from artery and vein is nitric oxide. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 84, 9265-9269 (1987).
- 339. Ignarro, L.J., Byrns, R.E., Buga, G.M., Wood, K.S. & Chaudhuri, G. Pharmacological evidence that endothelium-derived relaxing factor is nitric oxide: use of pyrogallol and superoxide dismutase to study endothelium-dependent and nitric oxide-elicited vascular smooth muscle relaxation. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* **244**, 181-189 (1988).
- Forstermann, U., et al. Nitric oxide synthase isozymes. Characterization, purification, molecular cloning, and functions. *Hypertension* 23, 1121-1131 (1994).
- Cai, H. & Harrison, D.G. Endothelial dysfunction in cardiovascular diseases: the role of oxidant stress. *Circ Res* 87, 840-844 (2000).
- 342. Vanhoutte, P.M. Endothelial dysfunction: the first step toward coronary arteriosclerosis. *Circ J* **73**, 595-601 (2009).
- 343. Munzel, T., Sayegh, H., Freeman, B.A., Tarpey, M.M. & Harrison, D.G. Evidence for enhanced vascular superoxide anion production in nitrate tolerance. A novel mechanism underlying tolerance and cross-tolerance. *J Clin Invest* **95**, 187-194 (1995).
- 344. Sydow, K., et al. Central role of mitochondrial aldehyde dehydrogenase and reactive oxygen species in nitroglycerin tolerance and crosstolerance. J Clin Invest 113, 482-489 (2004).

- 345. Cheriyan, J., et al. Inhibition of p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase improves nitric oxide-mediated vasodilatation and reduces inflammation in hypercholesterolemia. *Circulation* **123**, 515-523 (2011).
- 346. Carlstrom, M. Dietary nitrate has a sustained blood pressure lowering effect which is abolished by an antiseptic mouthwash. *Nitric Oxide-Biol Ch* 20, S49-S50 (2009).
- 347. Gilchrist, M., Shore, A.C. & Benjamin, N. Inorganic nitrate and nitrite and control of blood pressure. *Cardiovasc Res* **89**, 492-498 (2011).
- 348. Kelm, M. Nitric oxide metabolism and breakdown. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 1411, 273-289 (1999).
- 349. Carlstrom, M., et al. Dietary nitrate attenuates oxidative stress, prevents cardiac and renal injuries, and reduces blood pressure in salt-induced hypertension. Cardiovasc Res 89, 574-585 (2011).
- Bando, M., Ishii, Y., Kitamura, S. & Ohno, S. Effects of inhalation of nitroglycerin on hypoxic pulmonary vasoconstriction. *Respiration* 65, 63-70 (1998).
- 351. Goyal, P., Kiran, U., Chauhan, S., Juneja, R. & Choudhary, M. Efficacy of nitroglycerin inhalation in reducing pulmonary arterial hypertension in children with congenital heart disease. *Br J Anaesth* **97**, 208-214 (2006).
- 352. Baliga, R.S., et al. Dietary nitrate ameliorates pulmonary hypertension: cytoprotective role for endothelial nitric oxide synthase and xanthine oxidoreductase. *Circulation* **125**, 2922-2932 (2012).
- 353. Burns, R.J., et al. The relationships of left ventricular ejection fraction, end-systolic volume index and infarct size to six-month mortality after hospital discharge following myocardial infarction treated by thrombolysis. J Am Coll Cardiol **39**, 30-36 (2002).
- Murry, C.E., Jennings, R.B. & Reimer, K.A. Preconditioning with ischemia: a delay of lethal cell injury in ischemic myocardium. *Circulation* 74, 1124-1136 (1986).
- 355. Gho, B.C., Schoemaker, R.G., van den Doel, M.A., Duncker, D.J. & Verdouw, P.D. Myocardial protection by brief ischemia in noncardiac tissue. *Circulation* 94, 2193-2200 (1996).

- 356. Perrelli, M.G., Pagliaro, P. & Penna, C. Ischemia/reperfusion injury and cardioprotective mechanisms: Role of mitochondria and reactive oxygen species. *World J Cardiol* **3**, 186-200 (2011).
- 357. Bolli, R., et al. Evidence that late preconditioning against myocardial stunning in conscious rabbits is triggered by the generation of nitric oxide. Circ Res 81, 42-52 (1997).
- 358. Bolli, R., et al. The protective effect of late preconditioning against myocardial stunning in conscious rabbits is mediated by nitric oxide synthase. Evidence that nitric oxide acts both as a trigger and as a mediator of the late phase of ischemic preconditioning. *Circ Res* 81, 1094-1107 (1997).
- 359. Qiu, Y., *et al.* Nitric oxide triggers late preconditioning against myocardial infarction in conscious rabbits. *Am J Physiol* **273**, H2931-2936 (1997).
- Mochly-Rosen, D., Budas, G.R. & Disatnik, M.H. Aldehyde Dehydrogenase 2 in Cardiac Protection: A New Therapeutic Target? *Trends Cardiovas Med* 19, 158-164 (2009).
- Chen, C.H., Sun, L. & Mochly-Rosen, D. Mitochondrial aldehyde dehydrogenase and cardiac diseases. *Cardiovasc Res* 88, 51-57 (2010).
- Cohn, J.N., *et al.* Effect of vasodilator therapy on mortality in chronic congestive heart failure. Results of a Veterans Administration Cooperative Study. *N Engl J Med* **314**, 1547-1552 (1986).
- 363. Munzel, T., et al. Hydralazine prevents nitroglycerin tolerance by inhibiting activation of a membrane-bound NADH oxidase. A new action for an old drug. J Clin Invest 98, 1465-1470 (1996).
- 364. ISIS-4: a randomised factorial trial assessing early oral captopril, oral mononitrate, and intravenous magnesium sulphate in 58,050 patients with suspected acute myocardial infarction. ISIS-4 (Fourth International Study of Infarct Survival) Collaborative Group. *Lancet* 345, 669-685 (1995).
- 365. Tse, H.F., Yiu, K.H., Pong, V., Siu, C.W. & Lau, C.P. Long-term oral nitrate therapy is associated with adverse outcome in diabetic patients following elective percutaneous coronary intervention. *Cardiovasc Diabetol* **10**(2011).

- 366. Kosugi, M., et al. Effect of long-term nitrate treatment on cardiac events in patients with vasospastic angina. Circ J 75, 2196-2205 (2011).
- Raat, N.J., Shiva, S. & Gladwin, M.T. Effects of nitrite on modulating ROS generation following ischemia and reperfusion. *Adv Drug Deliv Rev* 61, 339-350 (2009).
- Dezfulian, C., Raat, N., Shiva, S. & Gladwin, M.T. Role of the anion nitrite in ischemia-reperfusion cytoprotection and therapeutics. *Cardiovasc Res* 75, 327-338 (2007).
- Yeghiazarians, Y., Braunstein, J.B., Askari, A. & Stone, P.H. Unstable angina pectoris. *N Engl J Med* 342, 101-114 (2000).
- Schafer, A.I. & Handin, R.I. Role of Platelets in Thrombotic and Vascular-Disease. *Prog Cardiovasc Dis* 22, 31-52 (1979).
- Folts, J.D., Crowell, E.B. & Rowe, G.G. Platelet-Aggregation in Partially Obstructed Vessels and Its Elimination with Aspirin. *Circulation* 54, 365-370 (1976).
- McVeigh, G.E., et al. Platelet nitric oxide and superoxide release during the development of nitrate tolerance: effect of supplemental ascorbate. *Circulation* 106, 208-213 (2002).
- Muikku, O., Kuitunen, A. & Hynynen, M. Effects of organic nitrate vasodilators on platelet function before and after cardiopulmonary bypass. *Acta Anaesthesiol Scand* **39**, 618-623 (1995).
- 374. London, G.M. & Pannier, B. Arterial functions: how to interpret the complex physiology. Nephrology, dialysis, transplantation : official publication of the European Dialysis and Transplant Association -European Renal Association 25, 3815-3823 (2010).
- Kamiya, A., Bukhari, R. & Togawa, T. Adaptive regulation of wall shear stress optimizing vascular tree function. *Bulletin of mathematical biology* 46, 127-137 (1984).
- 376. Greenwald, S.E. Ageing of the conduit arteries. *The Journal of pathology* 211, 157-172 (2007).
- Vallance, P., Collier, J. & Moncada, S. Effects of endothelium-derived nitric oxide on peripheral arteriolar tone in man. *Lancet* 2, 997-1000 (1989).
- 378.

- 379. Barba, G., Mullen, M.J., Donald, A. & MacAllister, R.J. Determinants of the response of human blood vessels to nitric oxide donors in vivo. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 289, 1662-1668 (1999).
- Ingram, T.E., et al. Blood vessel specific vaso-activity to nitrite under normoxic and hypoxic conditions. Advances in experimental medicine and biology 645, 21-25 (2009).
- Pauca, A.L., Kon, N.D. & O'Rourke, M.F. Benefit of glyceryl trinitrate on arterial stiffness is directly due to effects on peripheral arteries. *Heart* 91, 1428-1432 (2005).
- 382. Benjamin, N., *et al.* Measuring forearm blood flow and interpreting the responses to drugs and mediators. *Hypertension* **25**, 918-923 (1995).
- Hoskins, P.R., Fish, P.J., McDicken, W.N. & Moran, C. Developments in cardiovascular ultrasound. Part 2: Arterial applications. *Med Biol Eng Comput* 36, 259-269 (1998).
- Hewlett, A.W. & Van Zwaluwenberg, J.G. Method for estimating the blood flow in the arm - Preliminary report. *Arch Intern Med* 3, 254-256 (1909).
- 385. Hewlett, A.W. & Van Zwaluwenburg, J.G. The rate of blood flow in the arm. *Heart-J Stud Circ* 1, 87-97 (1909).
- 386. Wilkins, R.W. & Bradley, S.E. Changes in arterial and venous blood pressure and flow distal to a cuff inflated on the human arm. *Am J Physiol* **147**, 260-269 (1946).
- Whitney, R.J. The measurement of volume changes in human limbs. J Physiol 121, 1-27 (1953).
- Wilkinson, I.B. & Webb, D.J. Venous occlusion plethysmography in cardiovascular research: methodology and clinical applications. *Br J Clin Pharmacol* 52, 631-646 (2001).
- Hokanson, D.E., Sumner, D.S. & Strandness, D.E., Jr. An electrically calibrated plethysmograph for direct measurement of limb blood flow. *IEEE Trans Biomed Eng* 22, 25-29 (1975).
- 390. Scroop, G.C., Walsh, J.A. & Whelan, R.F. A comparison of the effects of intra-arterial and intravenous infusions of angiotensin and noradrenaline on the circulation in man. *Clin Sci* 29, 315-326 (1965).

- 391. Cooper, K.E., Edholm, O.G. & Mottram, R.F. The blood flow in skin and muscle of the human forearm. *J Physiol* **128**, 258-267 (1955).
- 392. Clarke, R.S.J., Ginsburg, J. & Hellon, R.F. Use of the Strain Gauge Plethysmograph in Assessing the Effect of Certain Drugs on the Blood Flow through the Skin and Muscle of the Human Forearm. *J Physiol-London* 140, 318-326 (1958).
- 393. Hyman, C., Greeson, T., Clem, M. & Winsor, D. Capacitance-Plethysmograph Method for Separating Blood Flow in Muscle and Skin in the Human Forearm. *Am Heart J* 68, 508-514 (1964).
- 394. Kerslake, D.M. The effect of the application of an arterial occlusion cuff to the wrist on the blood flow in the human forearm. *J Physiol* **108**, 451-457 (1949).
- 395. Robinson, B.F. & Benjamin, N. Autoregulation in the human forearm: differences between normal subjects and patients with hypertension. J Hypertens Suppl 7, S137-139 (1989).
- Petrie, J.R., *et al.* How reproducible is bilateral forearm plethysmography? *Brit J Clin Pharmaco* 45, 131-139 (1998).
- 397. Walker H, J.G., Ritter JM, Chowienczyk PJ. Reproducibility of bilateral forearm plethysmography to endothelium-dependent vasodilator. *British Journal of Pharmacology* **126**, 73P (1999).
- 398. Iwasaki, K., et al. Cardiovascular regulation response to hypoxia during stepwise decreases from 21% to 15% inhaled oxygen. Aviation, space, and environmental medicine 77, 1015-1019 (2006).
- Perini, R., Milesi, S., Biancardi, L. & Veicsteinas, A. Effects of high altitude acclimatization on heart rate variability in resting humans. *European journal of applied physiology and occupational physiology* 73, 521-528 (1996).
- 400. Zhang, D., She, J., Zhang, Z. & Yu, M. Effects of acute hypoxia on heart rate variability, sample entropy and cardiorespiratory phase synchronization. *Biomedical engineering online* **13**, 73 (2014).
- 401. Grau, M., et al. Recent methodological advances in the analysis of nitrite in the human circulation: nitrite as a biochemical parameter of the Larginine/NO pathway. Journal of chromatography. B, Analytical technologies in the biomedical and life sciences 851, 106-123 (2007).

- 402. MacArthur, P.H., Shiva, S. & Gladwin, M.T. Measurement of circulating nitrite and S-nitrosothiols by reductive chemiluminescence. *Journal of chromatography. B, Analytical technologies in the biomedical and life sciences* 851, 93-105 (2007).
- 403. Cox, R.D. & Frank, C.W. Determination of nitrate and nitrite in blood and urine by chemiluminescence. *Journal of analytical toxicology* 6, 148-152 (1982).
- 404. Feelisch, M., et al. Concomitant S-, N-, and heme-nitros(yl)ation in biological tissues and fluids: implications for the fate of NO in vivo. FASEB journal : official publication of the Federation of American Societies for Experimental Biology 16, 1775-1785 (2002).
- 405. Samouilov, A. & Zweier, J.L. Development of chemiluminescence-based methods for specific quantitation of nitrosylated thiols. *Analytical biochemistry* **258**, 322-330 (1998).
- 406. Archer, S. Measurement of nitric oxide in biological models. FASEB journal : official publication of the Federation of American Societies for Experimental Biology 7, 349-360 (1993).
- 407. Marley, R., Feelisch, M., Holt, S. & Moore, K. A chemiluminescensebased assay for S-nitrosoalbumin and other plasma S-nitrosothiols. *Free Radic Res* **32**, 1-9 (2000).
- 408. Stamler, J.S. S-nitrosothiols in the blood: roles, amounts, and methods of analysis. *Circ Res* **94**, 414-417 (2004).
- Pelletier, M.M., *et al.* The measurement of blood and plasma nitrite by chemiluminescence: pitfalls and solutions. *Free Radic Biol Med* 41, 541-548 (2006).
- 410. Nagababu, E. & Rifkind, J.M. Measurement of plasma nitrite by chemiluminescence without interference of S-, N-nitroso and nitrated species. *Free Radic Biol Med* **42**, 1146-1154 (2007).
- 411. Engvall, E. & Perlmann, P. Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA). Quantitative assay of immunoglobulin G. *Immunochemistry* 8, 871-874 (1971).
- 412. Van Weemen, B.K. & Schuurs, A.H. Immunoassay using antigenenzyme conjugates. *FEBS Lett* **15**, 232-236 (1971).

- 413. Jhund, P.S., Davie, A.P. & McMurray, J.J. Aspirin inhibits the acute venodilator response to furosemide in patients with chronic heart failure. *J Am Coll Cardiol* **37**, 1234-1238 (2001).
- 414. Fok, H., Jiang, B., Clapp, B. & Chowienczyk, P. Regulation of vascular tone and pulse wave velocity in human muscular conduit arteries: selective effects of nitric oxide donors to dilate muscular arteries relative to resistance vessels. *Hypertension* **60**, 1220-1225 (2012).
- 415. Munzel, T., Daiber, A. & Gori, T. Nitrate therapy: new aspects concerning molecular action and tolerance. *Circulation* **123**, 2132-2144 (2011).
- Watanabe, H., *et al.* Platelet cyclic GMP. A potentially useful indicator to evaluate the effects of nitroglycerin and nitrate tolerance. *Circulation* 88, 29-36 (1993).
- 417. Hobbs, A.J. Soluble guanylate cyclase: an old therapeutic target revisited. *Br J Pharmacol* **136**, 637-640 (2002).
- 418. Singleton, P.A., et al. Dynamin 2 and c-Abl are novel regulators of hyperoxia-mediated NADPH oxidase activation and reactive oxygen species production in caveolin-enriched microdomains of the endothelium. J Biol Chem 284, 34964-34975 (2009).
- 419. Assaly, R., et al. Oxidative stress, mitochondrial permeability transition pore opening and cell death during hypoxia-reoxygenation in adult cardiomyocytes. Eur J Pharmacol 675, 6-14 (2012).
- Butler, A.R., Megson, I.L. & Wright, P.G. Diffusion of nitric oxide and scavenging by blood in the vasculature. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 1425, 168-176 (1998).
- 421. Straub, A.C., *et al.* Endothelial cell expression of haemoglobin alpha regulates nitric oxide signalling. *Nature* **491**, 473-477 (2012).
- 422. Wanstall, J.C., Homer, K.L. & Doggrell, S.A. Evidence for, and importance of, cGMP-independent mechanisms with NO and NO donors on blood vessels and platelets. *Current vascular pharmacology* **3**, 41-53 (2005).
- 423. Pluta, R.M., *et al.* Safety and feasibility of long-term intravenous sodium nitrite infusion in healthy volunteers. *PloS one* **6**, e14504 (2011).